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ABSTRACT 

If 
Beisel, John L., Channel Conflict in the Apparel Indus^ 

try: An Empirical Invest iga tion of Texas Retailers' Atti-

tudes Toward Manufacturers. Doctor of Philosophy (Marketing), 

August, 1980, 353 pp., 117 tables, 4 illus., bibliography, 44 

titles. 

The problem of this investigation was to make an explor-

atory examination of the distribution practices of apparel 

manufacturers as perceived by apparel retailers. Specifi-

cally, the purposes of this study were to identify those 

areas of perceived conflict between women's apparel retailers 

and apparel manufacturers from the viewpoint of the retailer, 

determine if there was a relationship between select retailer 

variables and the quality of service that retailers perceived 

apparel manufacturers were giving, determine whether some mer-

chandise classifications were perceived by retailers to be 

greater problem areas than other merchandise classifications, 

to determine factors contributing to the enhancement of per-

ceived conflict within apparel marketing channels, and to 

suggest remedies that would improve apparel channel relation-

ships . 

Seven null hypotheses were offered relating to attitudes 

of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' timing of 

merchandise shipments, quality of merchandise shipments, bill-



ing practices, credit and pricing practices, selling prac-

tices, and overall support and concern, and the number of 

problems retailers experienced with selected merchandise 

classifications. 

An overview of the distribution system for apparel goods 

was given along with a review of the behavioral aspects of 

marketing channels. Included was an explanation of role 

theory as applied to apparel marketing channels. A brief 

discussion of channel conflict and channel leadership was 

given. A manufacturer-retailer conflict model for apparel 

channels was presented. 

From a universe of 6,989 Texas retailers of women's ap-

parel, a simple random sample of 2,000 retailers received the 

survey instrument. The number of usable responses equaled 

799. The questionnaire consisted of twenty-one statements 

with Likert-type response categories that were designed to 

measure the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the seven 

areas of concern. Each statement "fit" with one of the hy-

potheses of this study. 

The retailer variables tested were store classification, 

store sales volume of women's apparel, price line of women's 

apparel, number of outlets under common ownership, city popu-

lation of store location, attendance at apparel shows, ethnic 

composition of store's customers, gender of respondent, and 

store ownership status of respondents. In analyzing responses 

to the statements, the Mann-Whitney U test and the Kruskal-



Wallis one-way analysis of variance were utilized. 

Of the seven null hypotheses offered, six were rejected 

and one was accepted. It was found that there were no differ-

ences in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the credit 

and pricing practices of apparel manufacturers. 

Of the many findings of this study, several are summar-

ized below. 

1. There was a relationship between the fashion orien-

tation of a store's merchandise and retailers' attitudes. 

For example, retailers from uniform shops, lingerie shops, 

maternity shops, and sportswear/athletic stores showed more 

positive attitudes than retailers from stores selling apparel 

that was more vulnerable to abrupt seasonal fashion changes, 

such as ladies' ready-to-wear stores, department stores, and 

jeans/pants shops. 

2. Smaller retailers tended to have more positive atti-

tudes than larger retailers, except regarding discounts of-

fered by manufacturers. 

3. Respondents from budget-priced stores showed more 

positive attitudes than respondents from moderately or higher 

priced stores. 

4. Generally, the more often per year that respondents' 

stores sent buyers to market weeks, the less positive were 

the attitudes toward manufacturers. 

5. Women respondents tended to show more positive atti-

tudes in most areas. 



Recommendations were given. The report concluded with 

the presentation of an apparel retailer expectation model 

and suggestions for additional research. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

The apparel industry in the United States, while rela-

tively young in American industrial history , has grown to 

gigantic proportions. This growth was aided by the develop-

ment of mass production methods in the manufacture of fash-

ionable clothing. The seeds of the American apparel indus-

try were planted during the early 1800's and were almost ex-

clusively limited to ready-to-wear garments for sailors, 

miners, and slaves (1, pp. 76-78). The majority of clothes 

were hand-sewn in the home. It was a half century later be-

fore the women's apparel industry developed. 

With the perfection of the sewing machine by Elias Howe 

in 1846, it became possible to achieve volume production in 

the factory. The American Civil War in the 1860's created 

the demand for ready-made Army clothing and increased move-

ment away from home-made, hand-sewn garments (4, p. 106). 

Military uniforms were sewn to standard sizes required by 

the government. When the Civil War had run its course and 

the demand for uniforms waned, the standard sizes were con-

verted to civilian needs. 

The development of the women's ready-to-wear clothing 

industry proceeded at a slow pace. It was not until the 



U.S. Census of 1860 that the first official report of the 

women's clothing industry was published (6, p. 5). Between 

1860 and 1880, product value multiplied 16 times, from $2 

million in 1860 to $32 million in 1880 (4, p. 106). Approx-

imately 120 years ago there were less than 100 women's wear 

manufacturers (6, p. 5). By 1972 the number of women's 

clothing manufacturers reached 11,371 and the value of ship-

ments equaled $11.8 billion (7, p. 8). 

In 1978 total shipments of all apparel goods manufac-

tured in the United States amounted to $37.9 billion, of 

which $35.5 billion was sold in retail stores to the final 

consumer (8, pp. 371, 467). Retail sales in 1979 were ex-

pected to be $38 billion (8, p. 467). This is a seven per 

cent growth in one year. Of this amount, sales of women's 

apparel were estimated to equal $14.8 billion. 

However, the retail growth rate cited immediately above 

may be misleading. Real growth was expected to be minimal 

due to consumer resistance to price increases and declining 

personal consumption expenditures on apparel (8, p. 467). 

Another seemingly valid but less quantifiable reason 

for minimal real growth appears to be one of timing. In the 

1979 U.S. Industrial Outlook it is stated that 

there is a growing feeling that merchandising is out of 
sync—that selling patterns do not coincide with con-
sumer buying patterns. It is, of course, more diffi-
cult to sell a warm fall dress on the hottest day in 
July. There are legitimate reasons for this method of 
cautious merchandising, such as avoiding delivery and 
supply problems, and end-of-season overstocks. However, 



it has produced consumer disinterest and frustration. 
In an industry which traditionally builds on impulse 
buying, consumer disinterest has serious introductions, 
since consumers wait for sales to make in-season pur-
chases (8, p. 469) . 

The problem of disharmony between selling patterns and 

consumer buying patterns may be only a minute part of the 

limited real growth problem. Interviews with several appar-

el retailers in the Denton, Texas, area indicated an increas-

ing frustration and dissatisfaction on the part of retailers 

with the performance of apparel manufacturers. The com-

plaints of apparel retailers related to quality control, 

credit and return policies, shipping schedules, selling 

practices of manufacturers' sales representatives, and the 

frequency of major apparel shows, to name several. 

If the complaints of apparel retailers regarding appar-

el manufacturers can be verified as being widespread and the 

usual rather than the unusual, then it would appear that re-

tailer dissatisfaction may be related to problems in the 

marketing channel processes for apparel goods. 

Nature of the Problem 

In recent years there has been increasing interest 

shown in the marketing of fashion goods. However, most of 

the available literature has been concerned with the socio-

logical/psychological aspects of fashion (fashion diffusion, 

fashion as self-expression, etc.) or with consumer studies 

relating to fashion (shopping behavior, adoption of new 

clothing styles, decision-making process, etc.). Relatively 



little theoretical or empirical research has been introduced 

relating to conflict and cooperation in the marketing chan-

nels for fashion products. In this study, the marketing 

channel refers to the total system of institutions, process-

es, and flows that interact to facilitate the movement of a 

particular product from the producer to the ultimate consum-

er . 

There are various relationships that exist within a mar-

keting channel. Examples are the producer-wholesaler dyad, 

the producer—retailer dyad, and the wholesaler—retailer dyad. 

In the marketing channels for apparel goods, the dyad between 

producer and retailer are of extreme importance because of 

the direct contact that occurs between the two in a great 

number of marketing channel transactions. It might be as-

sumed that this close relationship would naturally lead to 

increased cooperation between the two channel participants. 

Wittreich, however, identifies a common phenomenon when he 

states that 

the people who manufacture the goods and the people who 
move the goods into the hands of the ultimate consumer 
do not share the same business philosophy and do not 
talk essentially the same language. Nevertheless, cor-
porate management in the manufacturing organization 
(which obviously depends on the retailer for ultimate 
sales) continues to operate on the assumption that 
there is no problem—that it and the retailer have the 
same goals and use and understand the same words (10, 
pp. 147-148). 

What occurs, according to Wittreich, is the problem of 

crossed purposes. The manufacturer's point of view is char-

acterized by a growth psychology, while the retailer is 



characterized by a psychology that is static in nature (10, 

p. 148)• In their struggle to reach the goals that their 

psychologies dictate, they are forced to attempt a leader-

ship role within the marketing channel. This leads to con-

flict situations, as any attempts by one participant to dom-

inate will be met with a countervailing effort by the other 

participants. Often, overt conflict erupts. 

This conflict can manifest itself in many forms, as will 

be discussed in Chapter II. Within the apparel industry, 

for example, one area of conflict was the cooperative adver-

tising practices of manufacturers. In the early 1960's, ap-

parel manufacturers were accused by apparel retailers of mak-

ing discriminate advertising payments (3, p. 1). Fines were 

levied by the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) after lengthy 

proceedings and apparel manufacturers were directed to avoid 

making cooperative advertising payments unless proportionate 

payments were made available to all customers in competition 

with the retail outlet receiving the allowance. 

In 1976, the FTC announced another probe and subpoenaed 

fifteen apparel manufacturers and dozens of retailers (11, 

p. 1). Investigation focused on three types of pricing of-

fenses: a) manufacturers exerting pressure on retailers to 

maintain various fixed resale prices; b) retailers threat-

ening manufacturers with refusal to buy their goods if the 

manufacturers sell to discounters; and c) retailers joining 

together to threaten a group boycott of manufacturers who 



coitunen.ce selling goods to discounters, oir who continue an 

existing policy of selling discounted merchandise. 

The above mentioned conflict situations involved issues, 

decisions, goals, and communications. Walters gave three 

additional areas from which channel conflict emerges; namely, 

roles, perceptions, and expectations (9, pp. 472-473). 

Available literature is almost nil regarding interrelation-

ships between the apparel manufacturer and the apparel re-

tailer on these latter three causes. 

Study Objectives 

The general objective of this study was to advance the 

field of marketing by providing empirical information con-

tributing to overall marketing knowledge. Rather than view-

ing the whole of marketing in an attempt to understand the 

whole, the goal was to take a microscopic look at one small 

facet of the marketing discipline. In this instance, an ex-

ploratory examination was made of the distribution practices 

of apparel manufacturers as perceived by apparel retailers. 

The specific purposes of this investigation were to 

1. Identify those areas of perceived conflict between 

women's apparel retailers and apparel manufacturers, from the 

viewpoint of the retailer; 

2. Determine if there was a relationship between se-

lected retailer variables (such as store classification and 

sales volume) and the quality of service that women's appar-

el retailers perceived apparel manufacturers were providing; 



3. Determine if retailers differ in their perceptions 

of the number of problems experienced with selected merchan-

dise classifications; 

4. Identify factors contributing to the enhancement of 

perceived conflict within the marketing channels for apparel 

goods. 

Justification for the Study 

This study can be justified on two bases. First, be-

cause of the sheer magnitude of the apparel industry ($38 

billion annually in retail sales), the importance of manu-

facturer-retailer cooperation is great. In an era of rising 

costs, increased competition from importers, diminishing re-

sources, and consumer discontent, it is imperative that re-

lationships between apparel marketing channel participants 

be smooth and reflect a spirit of mutual cooperation. Any 

research that can shed light on existing conditions in the 

industry will be of value in laying the groundwork for mobil-

izing improvements. The participants in the apparel market-

ing channel and the ultimate consumer can benefit as a re-

sult. 

Second, past research relating to participant inter-

action within the apparel marketing channel has been minimal. 

This study should contribute to marketing knowledge in the 

topical area of distribution of apparel goods for women. It 

is possible that a study such as this can spur additional 

research into the subject. 
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Hypotheses 

In stating hypotheses, the indirect testing strategy 

was utilized. In indirect testing, the null hypothesis is 

stated first. The null hypothesis directly contradicts the 

theoretical hypothesis and states that there is no relation-

ship between the variables being tested. 

In explaining why the indirect strategy is used, Lin 

states that 

this is mainly due to the nature of available statisti-
cal procedures. Many of those procedures compare em-
pirical observations with those that would be expect-
ed11 in case a null hypothesis is true. The more di -
ferent the observed data are from what would be expect-
ed on the basis of the null hypothesis, the less likely 
it is that the null hypothesis is true. In the empiri-
cal test, then, one maximizes the chance for confirma 
tion of the null hypothesis. Only when the null hypoth-
esis is rejected will the theoretical hypothesis be 
given more credibility. Thus, it is a conservative 
strategy in theory construction—only relationships 
strong enough in empirical tests shall have a chance of 
being accepted as part of a theory (5, p. 64). 

Another reason why the indirect strategy is preferred 

is because there may be a different kind of relationship 

than the one stated in the theoretical hypothesis (5, p. 64). 

For example, if there is a ninety-five per cent chance that 

the theoretical hypothesis is false, the researcher cannot 

automatically conclude that there is no relationship between 

variables. Indeed, there may be a different kind of rela 

tionship than the one hypothesized. In using the indirect 

strategy, the researcher knows that there is at least some 

relationship between the variables as theorized if the null 

hypothesis is found to be false. 



If the null hypothesis directly contradicts the theo-

retical hypothesis, then when the null hypothesis is reject-

ed the theoretical hypothesis is accepted. However, when 

the null hypothesis is accepted, then the researcher fails 

to confirm the theoretical hypothesis (5, p. 64). 

For the following hypotheses, therefore, the null hy-

pothesis (Ho) is stated first, as this is the hypothesis be-

ing tested. Immediately following the null is the theoreti-

cal hypothesis (Hi). 

1. Hypothesis I_. Ho: There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' 

timing of merchandise shipments. H]_: The attitudes of ap-

parel retailers toward apparel manufacturers1 timing of mer-

chandise shipments are not the same. 

2. Hypothesis II. HQ : There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' 

quality of merchandise shipments. H]_: The attitudes of ap-

parel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' quality of 

merchandise shipments are not the same. 

3. Hypothesis III. Ho: There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the billing practices 

of apparel manufacturers. Hi: The attitudes of apparel re-

tailers toward the billing practices of apparel manufactur-

ers are not the same. 

4. Hypothesis IV. HQ: There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the credit and pricing 
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practices of apparel manufacturers. H^: The attitudes of 

apparel retailers toward the credit and pricing practices of 

apparel manufacturers are not the same. 

5. Hypothesis V. Hq: There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the selling practices 

of apparel manufacturers. Hi: The attitudes of apparel re-

tailers toward the selling practices of apparel manufacturers 

are not the same. 

6. Hypothesis VI. Hq: There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers regarding the overall support 

and concern that apparel manufacturers give them. H]_: The 

attitudes of apparel retailers are not the same regarding 

the overall support and concern that apparel manufacturers 

give them. 

7. Hypothesis VII. HQ: There is no difference between 

retailers in the number of problems they experience with se-

lected merchandise classifications. H]_: Retailers do not 

experience the same number of problems with selected mer-

chandise classifications. 

Methodology 

This study used both secondary and primary data. Sec-

ondary data included information found in the literature of 

marketing, sociology, social-psychology, and merchandising. 

Primary data was collected by means of a survey instrument 

(questionnaire) in order to test each of the null hypotheses. 
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The survey was conducted by mail and was designed to 

elicit attitudes from retailers of women's apparel toward 

apparel manufacturers, their main sources of supply. Twenty-

one statements were made requiring answers on a six-point 

scale. The respondents were asked to circle their attitude 

regarding each statement. The statements were concerned with 

the various distribution activities of apparel manufacturers 

as well as the manufacturers' service and cooperation. 

The questionnaire included questions that identified 

store and respondent characteristics. The purpose of these 

questions was to determine if there was any relationship be-

tween store and respondent characteristics (independent var-

iables) and attitudes toward apparel manufacturers (depend-

ent variables). 

Limitations 

The major limitations to this research were related to 

the survey itself. The constraints of time and finances 

dictated that the survey be conducted by mail with all its 

inherent weaknesses, such as questionnaire bias, lack of in-

depth data, ambiguity of questions, and the narrow range of 

permitted response. 

Bias due to nonresponse is always present. Question-

naires can be mislaid, overlooked, or never received. Non-

respondents can be too busy to answer, not interested in the 

subject, or members of the "hard-core" group of nonrespon-

dents who simply refuse to answer questions at all (2, 
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pp. 138-150). Additional nonresponse may be caused by im-

perfections of the frame, such as stores that have gone out 

of business or stores that do not "fit" in the frame because 

they are not bona fide members of the population. 

An attempt was made to reduce nonresponse. The ques-

tionnaire was remailed to nonrespondents of the first mail-

ing. With the second mailing, a request was made for the 

reason for nonresponse. 

Delimitations 

In any research of this nature, there are factors that 

delimit the scope of study. Regarding this study, there were 

three major delimitations. They existed mainly because of 

control considerations. 

First, this study did not include retailers located out-

side the state of Texas. While valuable insights can be 

gained regarding the general nature of the attitudes of ap-

parel retailers toward apparel manufacturers, there would be 

an inherent danger in attempting to generalize the findings 

as applicable to apparel retailers throughout the United 

States. 

In addition, the attitudes of men's or children's ap-

parel retailers were not a part of the area of study. In 

limiting the population of the universe to women's apparel 

retailers, it is more possible to isolate the findings for 

one facet of the apparel industry. The problems that wo-

men's apparel retailers face may or may not be unique to the 
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industry. 

Finally, it was not the objective of this study to in-

clude the gathering and reporting of attitudinal data from 

apparel wholesalers and manufacturers. Although these two 

institutions are important for the roles they play in the 

marketing channels for apparel goods, it is believed that 

separate studies are more appropriate for each of these lev-

els of channel participation. 

Dissertation Outline 

Chapter I is the introduction and provides preliminary 

information regarding the nature of the research problem, 

study objectives and justification, hypotheses, and limita-

tions and delimitations. Included is a section giving defi-

nitions of terms. 

Chapter II explains the nature of the distribution sys-

tem for apparel goods, identifies the structure and the var-

ious participants in channels devoted to women's apparel, 

and reviews the behavioral aspects of apparel channels. A 

behavioral model for the apparel channel is presented. 

Chapter III explains the research methodology used in 

the study. Attitude measurement and the technique of scal-

ing are briefly discussed. Included are a discussion of the 

survey instrument used in the study and the methodology used 

for data analysis. 

Chapter IV reports and analyzes the results of the em-

pirical research. 
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Chapter V discusses the research results. Recommenda-

tions and suggestions for additional research are given. 

Definition of Terms 

There are a number of terms used throughout this paper 

that have specific meanings in relation to this study. They 

are defined in this section. 

Apparel show.—The formal presentation of a group of 

styles. The phrase is used interchangeably with market week 

and market. 

Bill.—A written document (invoice) sent by the manu-

facturer to the retailer that carries an itemized account of 

the separate cost of goods sold and services performed. In 

eluded on the bill are freight charges and any discounts and 

allowances granted. In addition, payment terms and the date 

payment is due are shown. 

Chain organization.—A group of centrally owned and op-

erated retail stores, all carrying similar merchandise and 

having similar appearance. For this study, a chain organi-

zation consists of six or more stores. 

Channel.—The total system of institutions, processes, 

and flows that interact to facilitate the movement of a par-

ticular apparel product from the manufacturer to the ulti-

mate consumer. In this study, marketing channel and distri-

bution channel are used interchangeably. The channel has 

behavioral dimensions. 
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Channel conflict.—The opposition to goals, ideas, or 

behavior that occurs between channel participants. 

Channel participant.—One of the members of a marketing 

channel that functions for the purpose of facilitating move-

ment of products from the manufacturer to the consumer. The 

manufacturer and the consumer are included in this defini-

tion. 

Collection.—The total number of styles and designs of-

fered by a designer or a manufacturer for a specific season. 

Discounts and allowances.—Deductions from the list or 

stated price that are made for prompt payment, buying in 

volume, or for services performed. 

Discount store.—A store emphasizing low prices, low 

services, and high volume. 

Dyad.—A one-on-one relationship between two partici-

pants of a marketing channel. 

Factor.—A financial or banking institution that as-

sumes the credit and collection function for an apparel manu-

facturer under a continuing agreement. 

Fashion.—The process of imitation and general accep-

tance of certain styles of dress that reflect prevailing in-

dividual and societal values, attitudes, and beliefs. 

High fashion, or high style.—A new and extreme style 

that is in the stage of limited acceptance. 

Independent store.—A store that is privately owned and 

not a member of a chain organization. 
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Institution.—A grouping of channel participants that 

fulfill a similar function in the marketing channel. Re-

tailers, wholesalers, and manufacturers are all institutions 

within the channel. In addition, the term refers to forms 

of institutions such as department stores and discount 

stores. 

Line.—A collection of styles shown by a manufacturer 

in a certain season. 

Market.—A site where manufacturers show their lines. 

Also, potential customers for a product or service. 

Market week.—A time period during which manufacturers 

show and sell their apparel lines to retailers. The phrase 

is used interchangeably with apparel show and market. 

Mass production.—The manufacture of clothing in a fac-

tory in quantity amounts, as opposed to clothing that is 

custom-made. 

Merchandise classification.—A grouping of related 

types of apparel. For example, sweaters are one classifica-

tion while blouses are another classification. 

Minimum.—The minimum number of units of a certain pro-

duct or product style that a manufacturer permits a retailer 

to order at one time. It can also refer to the minimum dol-

lar amount that the retailer can order from the manufacturer 

at any one time. 

Number.—An identification number assigned to a design 

or style by a manufacturer. 
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Price line.—The general price range of merchandise 

sold by a retailer. For purposes of this report, the price 

line can be budget-priced, moderately priced, or higher 

priced clothing. 

Ready-to-wear.—Apparel that is mass-produced, as op-

posed to apparel that is custom-made. 

Returns policy.—The policy established by an individ-

ual manufacturer that regulates the circumstances under 

which retailers may return faulty, damaged, or unwanted mer-

chandise . 

Season.—A selling period used by manufacturers and re-

tailers . 

Staple goods.—Products that sell steadily and in rela-

tively unchanged form from year to year. 

Store classification.—A grouping of retail stores that 

are similar in the types of merchandise they sell. For ex-

ample, department stores fit in one classification, uniform 

shops in another classification, and ladies' ready-to-wear 

stores in a third classification. 

Style.—Used as a noun, style refers to the basic char-

acteristics of a product that distinguishes it from another 

product. Used as a verb, style refers to the act of giving 

fashion features to a product. 
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CHAPTER II 

STRUCTURAL AND BEHAVIORAL ASPECTS OF MARKETING 
CHANNELS FOR APPAREL GOODS 

The purpose of this chapter is to give a description of 

the nature of the distribution system for apparel goods and 

to point out the behavioral aspects of the marketing channel 

for women's apparel. This chapter is essential for under-

standing the background from which vertical conflict in chan-

nels for apparel goods can evolve. 

The Marketing Channel 

The marketing channel has been defined in numerous ways. 

One writer describes the channel as "the route taken by the 

title to the goods as they move from the producer to the 

ultimate consumer or industrial user" (18, p. 309). Another 

writer has identified the channel as "a team of merchant and 

agent business institutions that combine physical movement 

and title movement of products in order to create useful as-

sortments for specific markets" (26, p. 4). A third defini-

tion views channels as interorganizational systems, or "a 

set of interdependent organizations that, by exchange of out-

puts, are involved in the process of making a product or ser-

vice available for consumption" (20, p. 3) . This is a sys-

tems view of marketing channels. 

19 
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It has been suggested that the marketing channel may be 

separately defined from the distribution channel. Kotler 

defines the marketing channel as "the set of all firms and 

individuals that cooperate to produce, distribute, and con-

sume the particular good or service of a particular producer 

(13, pp. 47-48). The distribution channel, on the other 

hand, is a subset of the marketing channel and can be defined 

as 

the set of all the firms and individuals that take 
title, or assist in transfering title, to the par-
ticular good or service as it moves from the pro-
ducer to the consumer (13, p. 48). 

This latter definition includes not only merchant middlemen 

(because they take title) but also agent middlemen (because 

they assist in transfering title). Also included in this 

definition are the producer and the consumer because they 

are the starting and ending points. 

The operational definition for this paper is that 

the marketing channel is the total system of insti-
tutions, processes, and flows that interact to ac-
tualize the movement of a particular product from the 
manufacturer or producer to the ultimate consumer or 
industrial user. 

This statement, formulated by this researcher, implies a 

holistic view of channels. In other words, the marketing 

channel is not just a sum of its parts, but is a totality 

that can be viewed with all its interrelated and interdepen-

dent parts in interaction. 

Each of the participants within the marketing channel 

performs functions that serve to provide products to ultimate 
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users. The manufacturer accomplishes form utility by making 

materials in the right form to satisfy consumer wants and 

demands. In addition, the manufacturer performs time utility 

by producing the product soon enough to permit the consumer 

to take ownership of the product when desired. 

Wholesalers and retailers are merchant middlemen in that 

they take title to the goods and stand between the manufac-

turer and the consumer. The wholesaler although not used ex-

tensively in marketing channels for fashion products, per-

forms the function of sorting by buying in large units from 

different sources and breaking them down into smaller units 

or combinations of units for resale. The retailer is located 

where it is convenient for the consumer to purchase products, 

thus performing place and possession utility. 

There are various facilitating agents that exist in any 

marketing channel. Banks and factors, for example, may pro-

vide financial services that permit channel firms to finance 

operations in various ways. Private or public transportation 

organizations exist to physically distribute the product to 

the right place at the right time. Manufacturers' represen-

tatives exist to locate and place orders with resellers. 

Another facilitating agent, widely used in the apparel in-

dustry, is the central market, located in major cities to 

provide facilities for the manufacturer and the retailer to 

meet and effect transactions. 
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The number and type of firms existing in any channel 

will vary, depending upon the nature of the product and the 

nature of the market. 

Uniqueness of Apparel Marketing Channels 

When compared with other contemporary industries in the 

United States, the apparel industry is unique in four basic 

ways C9, pp. 164*0.65). In each instance, the marketing chan-

nel is affected. First, the industry is dominated by the 

element of style or fashion. There is a contrast between 

basic styling versus high—style and short—lived styles versus 

staple styles. The risk for the marketing channel partici-

pant is great due to the influence of the different variables 

of fashion, such as color, line, fabrics, and consumer accep-

tance. Fashion cycles are not totally predictable nor do 

they have a controllable quality. In addition, the fickle-

ness of the consumer is difficult to measure. 

Second, the apparel industry is faced with the seasonal 

element in the production and distribution of apparel goods. 

Timing is of paramount importance. The retailer must have 

highly styled garments at the time they are in seasonal de-

mand. The marketing channel must be structured in order to 

meet seasonal deadlines. 

Another aspect of the industry is that of size. The 

major portion of garmetns manufacturered in the United States 

are produced by small firms. Most apparel manufacturers, 
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therefore, have little individual influence over the devel-

opment of apparel marketing channel structure. Giant firms 

do exist and account for a sizable amount of apparel sold in 

this country. Yet small business can and does survive side-

by-side with large business. Entry into the business is re-

latively easy compared to other types of industries; by the 

same token, the turnover of firms is relatively high. 

A fourth aspect of the fashion apparel field that is 

unique is the direct method by which manufactured goods are 

matched with their markets. The marketing channel is not 

dominated by any wholesale operation. Fashion apparel is 

produced in direct response to retail orders. The number of 

transactions are reduced, in most cases, to the manufacturer— 

retailer dyad and the retailer-consumer dyad. 

Although this report is primarily concerned with apparel 

channels of distribution from the manufacturers of finished 

goods to the retailers, it is proper to point out that the 

process actually begins with the textile industry. Figure 1 

illustrates the flow chart of the textile industry. The pro-

ducers of textile fibers and fabrics are considered primary 

suppliers as opposed to makers of notions, trims, buttons, 

thread, zippers, etc., who are called secondary suppliers 

(9, p. 124). 

The Apparel Manufacturing Process 

There exists no single definition that will cover the 

activities of all apparel manufacturers, since there is great 
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variance from one producer to another as to size, operations, 

and output. Generally, producers can be classified three 

ways according to their production activities: manufactur-

ers, jobbers, and contractors (12, p. 114) . Firms that buy 

the fabric, design, sew, cut, and assemble garments in their 

own factories are usually classified as manufacturers. 

A jobber, on the other hand, will perform all of the 

above except the sewing and perhaps the cutting function, 

which is contracted out to separately owned factories. The 

apparel industry normally includes in the manufacturers' 

category any company that buys fabrics, designs and cuts its 

own clothing, and sells the finished product in showrooms to 

retailers. This category would include, therefore, any job-

ber (12, p. 114). In the apparel trade, "inside" shops per-

form all of the manufacturing functions including sewing; 

"outside" shops will farm out the sewing function. 

Those companies that perform strictly sewing services 

are called contractors. Contractors are used by all types 

and sizes of apparel producers, either sewing the total out-

put of the manufacturer or helping by providing additional 

sewing production during peak or heavy seasons. The manufac-

turer can therefore expand rapidly during upsurges in demand. 

When there is industry instability or wide shifts in seasonal 

demand, the contractors suffer the consequences (12, p. 114). 

Figure 2 illustrates the flow chart of the apparel in-

dustry. It is important to note that there is a trend today 

toward horizontal and vertical integration of production 
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(9, p. 153). In horizontal integration, manufacturers in-

crease product lines in an effort to increase sales volume. 

Vertical integration takes place when the apparel manufac-

turer takes over the functions that produce and supply ma 

terials (i.e., textile mills) or owns retail outlets that 

sell directly to the consumer. 

The nature of consumer purchasing habits in conjunction 

with ever-shifting fashion trends make the apparel manufac-

turing sector unique in American industry. The apparel pro-

ducer begins working on collections six or more months prior 

to when the consumer is ready to purchase. This long lead-

time requires that the producer predict with sufficient ac-

curacy fashion trends and consumer buying demands. The 

following is a simplistic outline of the typical manufac-

turing process as described by Jarnow and Judelle (12, pp. 

121-122) . 

Step 1: The design phase. From one to three months 

prior to market week the firm's designers work up styles 

that fit the price range and type of merchandise that the 

firm specializes in. Original designs spring forth from 

the drawing boards or in the muslin. Less-creative produc-

ers will "copy" styles from other producers. 

Step 2: After the design is completed, the designer's 

assistant executes an actual piece of clothing. Revisions 

are made until a satisfactory sample is produced. This pro-

cess is done with muslin or fabric of the proposed garment. 
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Step 3: Executives appraise the garment for costs, 

availability of materials, sales potential, and profit po-

tential. At this point, the design may be either accepted 

in toto, changed, or discarded completely. 

Step 4: Once the design is accepted as part of a line, 

it is assigned a style number and a production pattern (in 

one size only) is produced by a patternmaker. 

Step 5: One garment at a time is made from the pattern 

for testing and possible correction. Once the pattern is 

deemed correct, enough samples are made for show purposes. 

Step 6: Market week. By this time, the larger and 

more confident manufacturers have already decided the styles 

that will be produced. The less confident manufacturers 

will wait until they can determine retailer reaction before 

going into production. Up to one-third of the initial col-

lection of designs will be discarded after market week, de-

pending on the type and size of the firm. Eventually only 

a handful will become reorder styles. Depending on the manu-

facturer, anywhere from 10 to 500 orders must be received 

before cutting. 

Step 7: If the decision is made to produce a style in 

quantity, then the pattern is graded. In other words, the 

pattern's parts are adjusted for each size that is to be 

produced. 

Step 8: Marking and cutting. The marker is a long 

paper guide that depicts the pattern's various pieces and 
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sizes, laid out for economical cutting of the cloth and with 

bias and straight where each is needed. In the actual cut-

ting process, the marker is put over the layers of fabric 

and electrically powered knives are used for cutting. The 

number of garments cut at any one operation will depend upon 

the thickness of the fabric, the cutter's skill, the gar-

ment's price, and the number of orders. 

Step 9: The garment parts are collected, identified, 

and bundled for movement to the sewing department. Those 

firms that use contractors will send the bundles by truck 

to the contractor's plant for sewing. 

Step 10: Completed garments are inspected, pressed, 

and readied for return to the manufacturer (if a contractor 

is utilized), where final inspection is made. 

Step 11: Shipment to the retailer. 

The above steps may vary from manufacturer to manufac-

turer, and will be done up to five times a year by manufac-

turers who have collections for every season. Because of 

time and distance factors, speed is all—important and the 

pace is hectic. According to Jarnow and Judelle, 

no matter how early the industry starts preparing its 
lines, and no matter how early the retailers place their 
initial orders, production becomes a race with the clock 
once the consumer has entered the picture and indicated 
the direction in which her preferences lie (12, p. 122). 

Retailers of Apparel Goods 

The crucial moment in apparel marketing is that precise 

instant when the ultimate consumer makes the decision to 
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purchase a particular item. If the consumer reaches into 

her pocketbook and brings out cash or a credit card with 

which to buy the product, then that consumer is in effect 

approving the marketing effort of a number of apparel mar-

keting institutions. If the consumer makes the decision not 

to purchase an item, then she as an individual has vetoed 

the efforts of apparel manufacturers and retailers. As a 

group, then, the consumer has power in the apparel channel 

over the long run. As Troxell states succinctly, "unless 

consumers buy, fashion design and production are merely 

exercises in futility" (24, p. 175). 

It is the retailing effort that sells the finished pro-

duct to the ultimate consumer. Stanton describes retailing 

as "all activities directly related to the sale of goods or 

services to the ultimate consumer for personal, nonbusiness 

use" (18, p. 311). This includes the business of "buying 

goods from a variety of resources and assembling those goods 

in convenient locations to resell them to ultimate consumers 

(24, p. 175). 

At the retail level most apparel goods are sold through 

stores. However, the definition of retailing does not limit 

this activity to in-store sales alone. For example, the 

function of retailing takes place when the apparel manufac-

turer utilizes mail-order marketing. Also, nonstore retail-

ing may include door—to—door sales and "house party" selling. 
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Intertype competition remains a reality in the retailing of 

apparel goods today. 

Origins of Apparel Retailing in the United States 

Among the first retailers in the United States were 

the explorers who established trading posts in order to 

barter food, liquor, and other merchandise with trappers 

and Indians for their pelts (24, p. 176). Many of the trad-

ing posts became the nuclei for settlements, some of which 

later developed into large cities such as Chicago, New York, 

St. Louis, and Detroit. The settlements that grew along the 

eastern seaboard sported shops much like the European stores. 

In sparsely settled areas, however, the general store was 

born. 

The general store originally did not carry much fashion 

merchandise. Rather, it served as a source of utilitarian 

goods for trappers, early ranchers, and -ther frontier types. 

As more and more families settled on the frontier demand 

grew for rudimentary fashion goods, and general stores be-

gan retailing sewing notions and bolts of fabric (24, p. 176)• 

Eventually the more prosperous families sent aways to the 

East for fashion items and specialty stores developed in 

local frontier communities to meet the fashion needs of the 

population. Lord and Taylor and R. H. Macy & Co. are exam-

ples of general stores that grew into major fashion stores. 

Peddlers from the Northeast were another source of goods 

to the rural and frontier areas of the country (24, pp. 177-
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178). They carried an assortment of items including needles, 

threads, combs, ribbons, and laces to villages and farms. 

They also served as a source of fashion information to cus-

tomers even though their journeys took a long time and their 

information was sometimes a year or more old. An example of 

an early peddler was Adam Gimbel, whose descendents founded 

Gimbel Brothers, Inc., and Saks Fifth Avenue stores. 

A new form of retailing emerged in 1872 with Montgomery 

Ward, who began to sell merchandise by mail. Sears, Roe-

buck and Company began mail-order operations in 1886. Mail-

ing catalogues to rural homes, these early retailers allowed 

people to make their selection at their own leisure, placing 

and receiving orders through the mail. Fashion offerings 

in these early catalogues were scant, with basic styles and 

little variety (24, p. 178). 

Until the latter part of the nineteenth century the 

production of fashionable apparel was dominated by European 

couture houses and American tailoring and dressmaking busi-

nesses who made reproductions of Paris originals for wealthy 

customers (12, p. 233) . Eventually a few large American 

stores began custom dressmaking, sending their own buyers 

to Europe to purchase the latest French fashions. Because 

the development of textile and apparel production was slow, 

the retailing of ready-to-wear clothing was not significant 

until the end of the nineteenth century. Some stores experi-

mented with "store clothes"; however, custom-made clothing 
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prevailed until the first half of the twentieth century when 

the production capability of the ready-to-wear industry 

greatly improved (12, p. 233). 

At the same time that the ready-to-wear industry 

was developing the structure of retailing was changing and 

evolving to better satisfy the needs of the consumer. New 

retail forms emerged and existing ones adapted to meet the 

increased competition. Ready-to-wear women's clothing was 

carried by all types of retailers. Indeed, stores special-

izing in ready-to-wear women's apparel became a common scene 

in every city across the nation. 

The Heterogeneity of Retail Store Classification 

Every retail store in the United States can be placed 

into more than one classification. This heterogeneity of 

classification makes it difficult to identify one store nar-

rowly. For example, while most specialty shops are indepen-

dently owned, many are members of chain organizations. It 

is -ossible, then, for a specific store to be classified as 

a specialty store, a chain store, and a discount store all 

at the same time. Each of these classifications have dis-

tinct characteristics. 

In marketing, these various classifications are called 

institutions. An institution can be defined as a specific 

practice, relationship, or organization in culture or so-

ciety. Retailing in itself is an institution within the 
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marketing channel. A department store is a major form of 

retailing institution, as are specialty stores, chain stores, 

supermarkets, discount houses, and planned shopping centers. 

The study of marketing channels in our society usually is 

done from an institutional perspective. In this way, a bet-

ter understanding of the various aspects of channels can be 

realized. 

For purposes of this report, the retail institutions 

described are department stores, specialty stores, and dry 

goods or general stores, as they are the most active resel-

lers of women's apparel. 

Department stores.—The department store is character-

ized as a retail institution that sells a wide variety of 

merchandise under one roof, is organized into separate areas 

or departments, has large sales, sells mainly to women cus-

tomers, is located either in downtown shopping districts or 

in newer shopping centers, many times establishes branch 

stores, and offers a large amount of "free" service (20, p. 

32). Attempting to serve a broad range of customers, the 

department store is a retail organization employing 25 or 

more people and selling both hard and soft lines of merchan-

dise including home furnishings, apparel and accessories, 

and household linens and dry goods (24, p. 182). Normally, 

a separate buyer purchases all the stock for each depart-

ment and is responsible for following the merchandise guide-

lines established by the merchandising executives of the 
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organization (24, p. 182). Small to medium size stores put 

major emphasis on fashion assortments that are in the late 

growth to early maturity stages of the fashion cycle. Large 

retail organizations, on the other hand, will carry merchan-

dise that cover a wide spectrum of the fashion cycle, from 

early growth to and including the decline stages. The price 

range offerings are usually moderate for the smaller stores 

and higher for the larger stores. Typically, the department 

store carries wide breadth of assortment; however, in many 

cases the offerings do not have much depth. 

Specialty stores.—The specialty store typically car-

ries a broad selection of a restricted class of goods (20, 

p. 32). Normally, the specialty store caters to a specific 

market target and all merchandise buying is dedicated to this 

end. The specialties of these types of stores are widely 

dispersed. Examples are ladies' ready-to-wear stores, uni-

form shops, bridal shops, lingerie shops, and western wear 

stores. Ladies' ready-to-wear stores can retail all types 

of women's apparel, from shoes to dresses to undergarments 

and coordinates. They usually carry the latest in fashion-

able apparel in order to serve consumers on a season to sea-

son basis. Uniform shops, another type of specialty store, 

can carry uniforms for trades and professions (such as the 

medical profession) or can serve a wider variety of needs. 

Lingerie shops typically carry nightgowns, undergarments, 

bathrobes, and other items normally not meant for publi'a 
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wear. Bridal shops specialize in wedding garments for the 

bride and members of the bridal party. Although fashion 

is an important element in uniforms, lingerie, and wedding 

garments, fashion changes are not as abrupt and as vulner-

able to seasonal changes as are ladies' ready-to-wear stores. 

Jeans/pants shops, another form of specialty retailing, nor-

mally carries all types of women's clothing; however the 

main emphasis is on women's jeans and pants with a strong 

fashion emphasis. Western wear stores generally carry west-

ern style clothing for both formal and everyday wear ranging 

from jeans, shirts, and skirts to boots, hats, and acces-

sories. Western wear stores retail both high fashion items 

and more staple goods. The specialty store can include small 

boutiques or retail establishments of considerable size. In 

the larger stores, merchandise is purchased by buyers who 

represent departments. In smaller stores, the owner or man-

ager, sometimes with the help of assistants, will go to ap-

parel market weeks and select their store's merchandise. 

Price ranges of merchandise are usually moderate to high, 

but occasionally a retailer will choose to carry clothing 

for the budget-minded customer. Each store will build its 

fashion assortments around merchandise in a particular stage 

of the fashion cycle (24, p. 184). 

Dry goods and general stores.—Dry goods stores, in 

existence in the United States for more than a century, have 



37 

evolved into the modern day general store or department 

store. However, in several sectors of the country the dry 

goods store still flourishes. In Texas, for example, many 

retailers still identify their stores as dry goods stores. 

Dry goods include wearing apparel and accessories, shoes, 

fabrics, trimmings, and threads. Usually the product of-

ferings are wide enough to serve the whole family. The gen-

eral store is not limited to dry goods, on the other hand. 

They typically carry large amounts of unrelated merchandise, 

from clothing to housewares to grocery items. Variety stores 

can fit into this classification, as can any store that 

has the broad merchandise assortment of a department store 

but is not departmentalized. 

The Role of the Wholesaler 

In fashion apparel channels, the wholesaler plays a 

minor or nonexistent role. The only reason that the whole-

saler is mentioned in this report is to cite this unique 

aspect of apparel channels. For the most part, wholesalers 

are confined to the distribution of more staple goods such 

as underwear and hosiery that are less susceptible to dra-

matic fashion changes. 

This confinement is due to the dynamic nature of fashion. 

The swiftness with which fashionable styles appear and dis-

appear make it almost mandatory that the channels of distri-

bution be as short as possible in order that manufacturers 
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and retailers can minimize the risk of producing and attempt-

ing to sell out-of-fashion merchandise. The risk of carry-

ing high fashion garments would be tremendous for any whole-

saler in an industry where timing is of paramount importance. 

The Role of Central Markets 

Within the fashion apparel industry, the role played 

by central markets is enormous. A central market is a loca-

tion (usually in a major city) where apparel manufacturers 

and textile producers exhibit their seasonal offerings to 

retailers in hopes that the retailers will order a suffi-

cient amount of goods for resale in their stores. It is 

estimated that seventy-five per cent of all fashion goods 

sold by retailers in the United States are purchased through 

market centers located in New York, Los Angeles, and Dallas 

(9, p. 206). Other important market locations are Atlanta, 

Chicago, Miami, and Kansas City. Greenwood and Murphy state 

that these fashion market centers 

serve as the communication system between apparel manu-
facturers and retailers. It is in these market centers 
that fashion trends and predictions are confirmed or 
buried. Here the apparel manufacturers and textile 
producers get the reactions (orders) of retailers to 
the samples of garments designed to be mass-produced 
for the coming season. Here the manufacturer eliminates 
some of the risk involved in cutting and sewing garments. 
Here the manufacturer decreases some of the gamble in-
herent in making fashion production decisions in advance 
of the consumer selling season (9, p. 190). 

The importance of central markets is enormous in the 

apparel industry. If the retailer errs in predicting 
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consumer wants and desires for the coming fashion season, 

then the retailer will invest in goods that will sit unpro-

ductively in his or her store. If the retailer does not 

accept the style offerings of the manufacturer, then the 

manufacturer loses. The textile producer loses if the ap-

parel manufacturer does not buy the raw materials that are 

produced for the coming season (9, p. 190). Because of the 

high risk inherent in the business, there is actually much 

planning that takes place by each of the participants prior 

to the time when markets take place. 

Usually the timing of the central markets is influenced 

by the seasonal nature of fashion. There are basically five 

consumer fashion buying seasons: summer, early fall, fall, 

winter, and spring. Market weeks are held at the central 

markets several months prior to each season. For example, 

the central market for summer fashions takes place during 

the preceding January. The dates for market weeks are usu-

ally set up by the board of directors at each market center. 

At central markets, large permanent complexes are es-

tablished for the sole purpose of providing space for hun-

dreds of national and regional manufacturers' showrooms. It 

is to these showrooms that thousands of retailers gather 

during buying trips in search of merchandise for their par-

ticular stores. Along with the showrooms, facilities are 

usually maintained for fashion shows, exhibits, offices for 

buying and merchandising firms, and other services (9, pp. 
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193-194). The operators of central markets act as facili 

tating agents in the same sense that auction barns fulfill 

a role in the cattle industry. They provide the facilities 

where the buying and selling functions can take place. Manu-

facturers pay the central market operators for the rental of 

space and for other services. 

The Role of Buyers 

One aspect of the apparel channel is that retailers 

normally send representatives to the central markets to buy 

merchandise for their stores. At the central market, buyers 

are able to examine samples of apparel before they are pur-

chased, look over all offerings in a short time span, and 

make direct comparisons of offerings. In addition to or-

dering merchandise, the buyers can utilize central markets 

in order to find new resources, see showroom displays, learn 

new promotion and advertising methods, seek special terms 

and purchases, and study market conditions (6, p. 313). 

There are three basic methods by which central market 

buying is accomplished. First, buyers from individual stores 

can make periodic' trips to the market during market weeks. 

Second, store buyers can be assisted by resident buying of-

fices. Finally, buying can be accomplished by central buy-

ing offices (6, p. 313). 

In the majority of cases, buyers are sent directly from 

the stores to the central market. They may be employees of 
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the store or the actual owner of the retail establishment. 

They usually have full authority to make purchase decisions. 

The frequency of their trips to the central market will de-

pend upon a number of factors such as store size, store lo-

cation, type of merchandise involved, inventory policy, 

business conditions, and the breadth of their merchandise 

line. Regarding inventory policy, the higher the turnover 

rate desired the more often buyers will travel to market 

and the less they will buy on each trip (6, p. 313). 

Buyers generally have an idea as to what types and 

quantities of merchandise they will buy prior to departing 

for the central market. In some stores, a buying plan is 

required. This buying plan not only directs the buyers re-

garding their purchase of merchandise but also sets a limit 

as to the amount of money that can be spent. Their duties 

are not limited to attending central markets, however. Usu-

ally they prepare preliminary merchandise budgets and plans, 

learn fashion trends and pricing trends, supervise their 

departments in the store, maintain the proper sales force 

for their department, help prepare displays, and in many 

cases actually perform the sales clerk function in ringing 

up sales. 

Many retail store operators do not send buyers to the 

markets, preferring to utilize resident buying offices. 

Resident buying offices are usually located in large cities 
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close to the central markets. Their basic purpose is to 

serve out-of-town retailers, and they usually are "the first 

port of call" for buyers who have come to town on a market 

trip (24, p. 297). Resident buying offices will provide 

information on the overall buying picture, give sales pro-

motion ideas and aids to client stores, and provide assis-

tance in the purchase of supplies and equipment (24, p. 297). 

In some arrangements they have full authority to buy; in 

others, approval must be made by the store buyers. 

Central buying offices, on the other hand, are normally 

used for the purchase of staple goods, although fashion goods 

are often bought by them. Normally an aspect of large chain 

organizations, the central buying office is responsible for 

the buying function of the organization. The power of the 

central buyer will depend upon the individual chain, but in 

some cases they are able to dictate all merchandising detail, 

reorders, displays, markdowns, and advertising (6, pp. 318-

319) . 

The Role of Factors 

An influencing force within the field of apparel market-

ing is the factor. Modern factoring involves 

a continuing agreement under which a financial institu-
tion assumes the credit and collection function for its 
client, purchases his receivables as they arise without 
recourse to him for credit losses, and, because of these 
relationships, performs other auxiliary functions (usu-
ally financial or advisory in nature) for its client 
(15, p. 9). 
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There are basically six functions that the factor may 

perform. They are (1) assumption of the credit and col-

lection function; (2) purchase of receivables without re 

course for credit losses; (3) cashing of receivables; (4) 

loans on inventory; (5) loans on fixed assets, other secu-

rity, and on open credit; and (6) advisory service to clients 

(15, pp. 14-16) . 

Factoring has existed as a financial function for four 

thousand years. Indeed, cuneiform inscriptions on Babylon-

ian clay cylinders indicate that the function was in exis-

tence more than two thousand years before the Christian era 

began (15, pp. 64-65). The operations of factors up to the 

present century have closely resembled those of commission 

merchants or agents. During early American history the Pil-

grims entered into an agreement with three London backers 

designated as "agents and factors" of furs, fish, timber, 

and all other shipments from the colonies. Later, as demand 

for textiles increased in America in the early part of the 

nineteenth century, the influence of the factor increased 

(15, p. 65). 

The general factors evolved into modern factors during 

the early years of the twentieth century when they discon-

tinued the sales function (15, p. 66). This evolution de-

veloped for two reasons. First, because of increasing com-

petition, many mills and apparel manufacturers established 



44 

their own sales departments or contracted specialized sales 

agents who could concentrate on the selling job alone. Sec-

ond, general factors found that their full energies could be 

better utilized by concentrating only on the credit and col-

lection function. Today, most well-known factoring compan-

ies are concentrated mainly in New York City. They are 

either independent companies or subsidiaries of large finan-

cial and banking institutions (15, p. 13). 

The factoring service directly related to this report 

is that of credit and collection of accounts receivable. 

This service is of immense value to the apparel manufacturer. 

If the manufacturer extends open-book credit to retailers on 

a 30- or 60-day basis, the funds that are tied up in deliv-

ered merchandise are "dead" during the time period of the 

credit extension (11, p. 227). They cannot be used for pur-

poses of earning additional profits. The factor may pur-

chase the manufacturer's accounts receivable, assume all 

credit risks, and collect the accounts from the customers. 

Or a factor may receive a pledge of the manufacturer's re-

ceivables as collateral for a loan. In the latter case, 

the manufacturer is responsible for collecting accounts re-

ceivable and the factor assumes no risk (11, p. 228). The 

factor will charge a commission ranging from 0.5 to 2.0 per 

cent and more of the net amount of the receivables taken 

over. The factor also adds an interest charge on any funds 

turned over to the manufacturer. 
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Factoring has traditionally been limited to the textile 

and apparel industries and has been responsible for allowing 

participants in these industries to survive and grow. Ac-

tually, factoring is most adaptable to any industry where 

there exists many small companies. There are indications 

that business people in industries other than the apparel 

industry are taking a hard look at factoring as a viable 

option of financial resources for business problems (10). 

Competition From Importers 

American clothing manufacturers have been facing an 

increasing amount of competition from foreign producers of 

fashion apparel. There are several reasons for this compe-

titive situation (12, pp. 196-197). First, apparel retailers 

purchase from foreign importers in order to satisfy their 

customer wants and to gain a competitive edge over other re-

tailers in their market area. Because workers in foreign 

countries are paid considerably less than United States gar-

ment workers, completed garments can be imported at a lower 

cost than what production costs would be in an American fac-

tory. Mass retailers and some large wholesalers can direct 

all styling and production operations of foreign producers 

to meet their particular needs. Price advantages may also 

be possible because of aids and subsidies granted to the ex-

porting companies by their governments. In addition, many 

retailers value the exclusive rights which they can receive 
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on new and different merchandise from importers. Also, many 

consumers (and some retailers) perceive foreign importers 

as having fashion authority and are presold by famous names 

of foreign designers. 

Much of the technology on American textile and clothing 

manufacturing methods was shared with foreign businessmen 

after World War II as part of the help given to rebuild 

European and Japanese businesses (4, p. 261). When Ameri-

can manufacturers realized that this technology was being 

used to market foreign-made garments in the United States, 

this aid was curtailed. However, foreign firms hired away 

American technicians and by 1960 most European and Far East 

countries could produce enough clothing for export. The 

impact of these imported goods has been tremendous. It has 

been pointed out by de Paola and Mueller that because of 

lowr-priced foreign goods 

many manufacturers have fled from unionized Seventh 
Avenue to non-unionized importing operations m places 
like Hong Kong, Taiwan, and South Korea--wiiile others 
have simply gone out of business. Shoe f^ms, ^ e x -
ample, have been thinned out from 600 in 1968 to 380 
in 1977. Over the same ten-year period, the shoe in-
dustry lost over 70,000 of its 233,000 workers, while 
all the apparel industries lost 145,000 of their 900,0 
workers (4, p. 262). 

In addition, governmental requirements for pollution control 

will add further increases in costs of operation for Amer-

ica's textile industry. 

American manufacturers and organized labor have joined 

together in an effort to combat the import threat, demanding 
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governmental curbs that would "turn around" the declining 

textile and manufacturing industries. In response, the 

government has worked out an agreement with major apparel 

exporting countries under the Multifiber Textile Arrange-

ments Act (4, p. 263). This act controls the amount of tex-

tile and apparel imports that can enter the United States. 

Initial results have been favorable. In addition, the gov-

ernment is offering its full resources to the shoe industry 

ky giving technological and financial assistance in order to 

increase and improve production, develop new markets, and 

improve marketing techniques. 

Behavioral Aspects 

It is apparent from marketing literature that the mar-

keting channel process is viewed as being behavioral in na-

ture. One only needs to examine the literature to find di-

rect references to the behavioral aspects of channels (7, 16, 

23). There have been many more implied references. The 

most ambitious study was done by Stern (19). 

Walters stated that the channel displays many of the 

attributes of a living organism, always striving for survival 

(26, p. 20). Rosenberg and Stern pointed out in 1970 that 

the interactions of channel participants may be more fully 

understood through the behavioral approach (16, p. 40). 

Much progress has been made in describing the structure 

or "anatomy" of the channel system. The processes or 
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"physiology" of the system is still not fully explained, 

however. According to Levy and Zaltman, the concern with 

institutional structures and functions indicates a situation 

that is static. The attempts to explain the processes that 

account for change have foundered (14, p. 65). Yet the ef-

fort to apply knowledge from the field of social-psychology 

to the field of marketing can be justified. Zaltman described 

the use of behavioral concepts in the development of market-

ing thought when he stated that 

to be truly useful tools, behavioral concepts must be 
operationalized in a marketing context; they must be 
expressed in terms of marketing-oriented variables which 
are causally and meaningfully related (28, p. 29). 

Social Norms 

The nature of interaction between apparel channel mem-

bers can be looked at from a perceptual-cognitive viewpoint. 

First, perceptions develop concerning the position occupied 

by each member within the apparel channel structure. For 

example, those members who have considerable ability to in-

fluence other members are perceived by those other members 

as occupying positions of power (17, p. 401). Also, apparel 

channel members have certain expectations for the behavior 

of those members who occupy particular positions in the ap-

parel channel structure. 

In addition, each apparel channel member has an expec-

tation that specifies a certain behavior considered appro-

priate for each given situation. This is a norm. A simple 
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example is when an apparel manufacturer sells an assortment 

of goods to an apparel retailer, the norm would require that 

the retailer reimburse the manufacturer for those goods. 

A more complex and less—definable norm would be a situ-

ation where the apparel manufacturer, by granting certain 

discounts and allowances in the transaction of goods, expects 

from the apparel retailer promotional activities that would 

stimulate consumer demand for those goods. The promotional 

activities may or may not be specifically defined. A norm 

is a rule of conduct, and a role is a cluster of norms or-

ganized around functions (1, p. 91). Each member occupying 

a position within the apparel channel has roles deriving 

from a series or cluster of norms. 

Role Category 

When there is a grouping of apparel channel members 

whose behavior is subject to similar norms, that grouping is 

referred to as a role category (17, p. 404). Apparel channel 

participants can be grouped into any number of role categor-

ies. First, they can be grouped according to their function 

within the distribution system for apparel goods. The vari-

ous role categories in this instance would be the producer, 

retailer, and consumer. Each category is subject to certain 

broad expectations for their behavior. 

Second, apparel channel members can occupy a special 

position within a group. In the role category of apparel 
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retailer, for example, there are subcategories such as chain 

stores, large and small independents, jeans/pants shops, 

ladies' ready-to-wear stores, and department stores, among 

others. 

Third, an apparel channel participant can be categorized 

as to the nature of its apparel product. In other words, a 

manufacturer may produce either fashionable clothing or sta-

ple goods. Other qualities are promotional methods, markets 

served, and services rendered. 

Role expectations are associated with role categories 

and will vary within a role category with respect to consen-

sus. Some expectations are unique to a particular firm. 

Other expectations are widely agreed upon (17, p. 405). 

Rosenberg and Stern state that 

each channel member occupies a position comprised of 
roles vis-a-vis reciprocal distributive organizations. 
Roles consist of families of norms maintained partly 
by common expectations, and partly by sanctions imposed 
for conformity (16, p. 45). 

Role behavior relates to a role category. There are 

certain behaviors that are expected of an apparel channel 

participant in a distinct role category (17, p. 405). For 

example, it would be expected by the manufacturer that when 

its products are purchased by a retailer, the latter would 

at least put the products in the selling area of the store 

and not keep them in the back room. 

The distinction between role behaviors and role expec-

tations is not hazy. Role expectations represent how apparel 
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channel participants within a role category are supposed to 

behave. A channel member may depart from this expectation 

in actual behavior. 

Goals 

Each member in a role category has goals. The more 

obvious goal for the apparel channel member is profit maxi-

mization. Other examples of goals may be growth, status, 

social responsibility, and consumer satisfaction, to name 

four; however, these goals may really be strategies in striv-

ing for the overall objective of profit maximization over 

the long run. 

Consumer goals are personal in nature and constitute 

the satisfaction of physiological and psychological needs. 

Institutional goals may be either corporate or personal, de-

pending upon firm size and upon the proximity of relation-

ship between the firm and the management of the firm. In 

many cases, the goals of the sole proprietor become the goals 

of the firm. Goals may be growth-oriented or static in na-

ture (27, pp, 147-148). 

Egocentrism 

Every firm within the apparel channel is, by nature, 

egocentric. This "me-first" attitude permeates all channel 

interaction. Participant A realizes that participant B will 

perform certain activities that A desires, when the only 
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motivation that B has for performing them is B's expectation 

of gaining a reward in return from A who is benefited by B's 

activities (5, p. 160). 

In other words, it is assumed that channel members in-

volved in a particular apparel channel are unconcerned with 

each other's welfare and they would prefer to obtain what 

the other has to offer without reciprocating. In addition, 

they have no reason to feel guilty if they did not recipro-

cate . However, each knows that the other has expectations 

which, when left unsatisfied, can minimize possibilities for 

a profitable transaction. To this extent, each apparel chan-

nel member displays an egocentrism. Bucklin gives an exam-

ple when he writes 

a retailer may adopt certain policies desired by a manu-
facturer, not because of direct stipulation, but because 
the manufacturer undertakes activities—such as adver-
tising—which makes it the retailer's self-interest to 
do so (3) . 

Apparel channel participants interact with each other, 

then, because each supposedly has something to gain from the 

other in the interaction. This gain (reward) enables each 

to forward them toward the realization of goals. Each must 

incur costs in order to receive the rewards they desire. In 

the transaction dyad, each participant maneuvers for the most 

optimal position. 

The Dimension of Expectations 

The key to understanding expectations is to show their 

proper relation to roles. There are two features of expectations 
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which are important for grasping the concept. One is their 

anticipatory nature, and the other is their normative quality 

(17, p. 402). 

Anticipatory Nature of Expectations.—An apparel chan-

nel member expects that it will behave in a certain manner 

and also has definite expectations of how other members with 

whom it interacts will behave (17, p. 402). This anticipa-

tory nature of interaction guides the behavior of an apparel 

channel member. One member anticipates how another member 

will react to its various actions and it shapes its own be-

havior accordingly. 

Expectations that are anticipatory in nature regarding 

the performance of a channel member may result from 

a) knowledge that he was able to do it in the past; b) 
knowledge that he has the ability (power) to do it; c) 
knowledge that others, in whose opinions he has confi-
dence, believe that he can; and d) the wish that he be 
able to do it (5, p. 165). 

Each apparel channel member classifies the behavior of the 

other members in various situations into categories of atti-

tudes . The member can then anticipate the attitude of the 

other member, either in each new transaction or when dealing 

with that member for the first time. 

Normative Quality of Expectations.—Any action between 

apparel channel participants has a contingent quality. A 

participant's behavior is contingent upon its anticipation 
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of how the other participant will react in return (17, p. 

403). In the case of the producer-retailer dyad, for exam-

ple, the retailer expects to receive a reward. The apparel 

retailer must be able to anticipate the reactions of the 

manufacturer to its own behavior if it hopes to gain that 

reward. 

Normally, such anticipations become established in pre-

viously encountered situations and when each apparel channel 

member has shared experiences in common (17, p. 403). Each 

participant shares expectations about the other's behavior. 

Well-established shared expectations are usually of an obli-

gatory nature. The other channel member is not only expected 

to act in a certain manner; it is believed that it should 

act that way (17, p. 403). 

When one channel member can consistently anticipate the 

behavior of another channel member, then expectations take 

on a normative quality. Opportunity for each apparel channel 

participant to maximize its own reward-cost outcomes usually 

exists under such conditions. 

Examples of Expectations.—There are several examples 

of expectations between apparel channel participants. The 

following list is not intended to be complete, but rather 

serve as an illustration of typical expectations that might 

be found in the apparel marketing channel: 

A. Producer-Wholesaler Dyad. 
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1. Producer expectations of the wholesaler: 
a. Promotional activities of various types. 
b. Wide distribution of goods. 
c. Maintain a continuous relationship. 

2, Wholesaler expectations of the producer: 
a. Attractive pricing or discounts. 
b. Extension of credit. 
c. Arrival of products in good condition. 

B. Producers-Retailer Dyad. 
1. Producer expectations of the retailer: 

a. Adequate shelf space for producer's products. 
b. In-store promotional activities. 
c. A growth psychology. 

2. Retailer expectations of the producer: 
a. Mass advertising. 
b. Merchandising aid. 
c. Proven products. 
d. Extension of credit. 
e. Timely deliveries. 
f. Arrival of products in good condition. 

C. Producer-Consumer Dyad. 
1. Producer expectations of the consumer: 

a. Product satisfaction and repurchase. 
b. Word-of-mouth promotion about product attri-

butes . 
2. Consumer expectations of the producer: 

a. Quality products. 
b. Product standardization. 
c. Guarantees and warrantees. 
d. Advertising validity. 

D. Wholesaler-Retailer Dyad. 
1. Wholesaler expectations of the retailer: 

a. Prompt payment for goods purchased. 
b. Maintain a continuous relationship. 

2. Retailer expectations of the wholesaler: 
a. Prompt delivery. 
b. No "out-of-stocks." 
c. Arrival of merchandise in good condition. 
d. Attractive pricing and discount structure. 
e. Extension of credit. 

E. Wholesaler-Consumer Dyad. 
(This dyad does not exist, except when the whole-
saler takes on retailing activities.) 

F. Retailer-Consumer Dyad. 
1. Retailer expectations of the consumer: 

a. Return shopping trips. 
b. Word-of-mouth promotion about store attri-

butes . 
c. Prompt payment. 
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2. Consumer expectations of the retailer: 
a. Fair prices. 
b. Weekly specials. 
c. No "out-of-stocks.11 

d. Adequate parking space. 
e. Friendly service. 

It should be pointed out that in the producer-consumer 

and retailer-consumer dyads, the expectations of the consumer 

are dominant. Any expectations which the apparel manufac-

turer or retailer have of the consumer can only be anticipa-

tory. They are based on hopes. The consumer cannot be ex-

pected to have any obligations toward any manufacturer or 

retailer, with the exception of payment for goods purchased. 

Regarding the wholesaler and the consumer dyad, each 

knows that the other exists. However, since they do not 

normally come into direct contact with one another, their 

notions about each other are vague. In this context, the 

wholesaler may know more about the consumer as a group through 

purchase habit sutdies. Any expectations existing between 

them is not important in this analysis, since they are mini-

mal . 

The Flow of Expectations.—Vaile et al identified the 

various flows of marketing functions as being the physical 

movement of goods, ownership, promotion, negotiation, fi-

nancing, risking, ordering, and payment (25, pp. 113-133). 

The flow of expectations is more behavioral than func-

tional. At the same time, the existence of expectations 
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directly affects the movement of apparel goods closer to the 

point of ultimate consumption. Without expectations between 

apparel channel participants, there can be no transaction. 

This fact indicates, therefore, that the behavioral aspect 

of expectations must exist prior to the existence of any 

flow of functions. For example, the function of risk would 

not exist if there were no expectations that a payoff would 

come for participating in the movement of goods down through 

the apparel channel. 

Apparel Channel Conflict 

In order for the apparel channel to operate at peak ef-

ficiency, cooperative effort must take place between the 

various participating members. In practice, this is not al-

ways the case. In any situation where there is interaction 

between two or more behavioral entities, conflict can and 

does emerge. Stern and El-Ansary describe conflict within 

the channel as 

a situation in which one channel member perceives an-
other channel member(s) to be engaged in behavior that 
is preventing or impeding him from achieving his goals. 
It is, in essence, a state of frustration brought about 
by a restriction of role performance (20, p. 283). 

When independently owned institutions and agencies strive to 

maintain autonomy, their actions would tend to move them in 

a direction away from cooperation. However, the very nature 

of their goals requires them to cooperate in order to reach 

those goals. This juxtaposition creates a mixture of motives 

leading to frustration and eventually conflict (20, p. 282). 
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Causes of Conflict 

Apparel channel interaction gives rise to channel con-

flict. At any point along the apparel channel spectrum where 

an institution or agency interface, there is a possibility 

that cooperation will not be ideal. Walters identified 

seven causes of channel conflict: roles, issues, perception, 

expectation, decisions, goals, and communications (26, pp. 

472-476). 

A role is a normative model of behavior that describes 

a member's status and contribution to the apparel channel. 

With each role there is an associated right and obligation. 

When a member does not live up to normative behavior, then 

conflict can emerge. 

Conflict also develops when two or more channel members 

are seeking the same resource that is scarce. This is an 

issue, and arises out of consideration of value. In the ap-

parel marketing channel, issues can arise over territorial 

rights, shelf space allocated, and discounts given. 

Perception plays an important part in apparel channel 

interaction. When an event takes place, participants will 

interpret the event in various ways. Walters points out 

three types of perceptions that occur. First, each channel 

member has perceptions of itself. Second, each member has 

perceptions of the channel leader. Finally, the leader has 

perceptions of each channel member (26, p. 474). When there 
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are differences in perceived needs, motives, and attitudes, 

there is the opportunity for conflict. 

Expectations arise regarding each role in the apparel 

channel, and when behavior is incongruent with expectations, 

channel conflict will be present. The basic difference be-

tween perception and expectation is that perception is con-

cerned with present reality and expectation is concerned 

with future predicted happenings. 

Conflict takes place when power struggles erupt over 

who should make the important decisions in the apparel chan-

nel. To a greater degree, when two or more apparel channel 

participants try to control a specific decision area, coop-

eration is tested. 

In addition, each member of the channel is by nature 

egocentric. That is, each member is motivated to reach its 

own particular goals, whether they be corporate or personal 

goals. Often, the various goals are not compatible with one 

another, causing stress within the apparel channel. Frus-

tration is brought about when the behavior of one channel 

member thwarts or hinders goal attainment of another member 

(21, pp. 293-294). Conflict can also take place when there 

is a different interpretation by each member as to what the 

goals of the apparel channel should be. Without agreement 

over channel goals, the apparel channel will disintegrate. 

Finally, all too often there is a lack of ability or 

willingness of apparel channel members to communicate 
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effectively with one another. In addition, misinterpretation 

of communication attempts can happen. 

It would be erroneous to assume that any of the seven 

causes of conflict named above could be exclusively assigned 

to any one member of the apparel channel in all situations. 

Apparel manufacturers, agents, wholesalers, and retailers 

have shared responsibilities of minimizing the causes of 

conflict. 

It would also be a mistake to assume that all apparel 

channel conflict is dysfunctional. It is true that destruc-

tive conflict can break down efficient distribution of pro-

ducts to consumers. Yet is is also true that conflict can 

instigate the evolution of new types of apparel channels 

that can benefit not only the consumer but also the channel 

participants themselves. Too, constructive conflict can 

force constant reviews of present methods with the result 

that positive change can take place and apparel channel ef-

ficiency can be improved. 

Channel Leadership 

Much has been written about channel power, channel con-

trol, and channel leadership. In analysis, all three con-

cepts are closely related. Power is "the ability of one 

channel member to get another channel member to do what the 

latter would not otherwise have done" (20, p. 286). Leader-

ship can be defined as the ability to influence others to 
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work toward a specific goal. Control is the end result of 

such ability. 

Power may be viewed on relative terms. The amount of 

power which an apparel channel participant has determines 

the extent to which that channel member can affect the de-

cision-making or behavior of another member. Absolute power 

may seldom occur when distriubtion functions are performed 

by independent institutions and agencies. Rather, more like-

ly than not, power may be shared by more than one member, 

although seldom equally. In any power relationships, power 

maneuverings by one apparel channel member may result in a 

countervailing power emerging from other channel members. 

There are several bases of power that a channel parti-

cipant may employ in attempting to dominate or lead the ap-

parel channel (8, pp. 154-155). They include rewards, coer-

cion, expertness, identification, and legitimacy. 

Reward power takes place because one apparel channel 

member perceives that another member can reward the former 

with some resource that the latter has. For example, parti-

cipant A can grant concessions in promotional allowances if 

participant B performs certain services. Constructive lead-

ership can occur through the use of reward power if both 

participants (the leader and the follower) perceive that their 

individual goals are being reached through the use of the 

power. 
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The converse to reward power is coercive power. Coer-

cion takes place when an apparel channel member deals out 

negative sanctions or punishemnt to another member, or is 

perceived as having the capability to do so. Examples of 

coercive power would be a situation where an apparel manu-

facturer reduces the amount of discounts and allowances 

granted to a retailer, or when the manufacturer threatens to 

withdraw a previously granted reward. According to one view, 

coercive power is less functional over the long run and 

should only be used when all other more positive methods have 

been attempted (22, pp. 412-419). 

If one apparel channel member has special knowledge or 

is perceived to have special knowledge, the opportunity for 

expert power is present. When one channel member relies up-

on another member for advice, then the advisee places its 

dependence on the advisor. The apparel channel member who 

owns the expert power must be careful as to how much exper-

tise the other member is permitted to learn, however, since 

expert advice, once given, will allow the recipient to have 

the ability to carry on business without future assistance. 

The identification power base (also known as referent 

power) is related to the desire of one channel member to be 

identified with another channel member. The manufacturer of 

quality apparel, for example, would be anxious to have its 

products carried by Nieman-Marcus of Dallas. The manufac-

turer's desire for identity with Nieman-Marcus places 
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referent power in the hands of the retailer in this case. 

On the other hand, a retailer that wants to project a cer-

tain image to its customers would welcome the opportunity 

to carry products with brand names that would project that 

image. 

Legitimacy refers to the power that is given through 

internalized values. That is, participant A feels that par-

ticipant B has a "right" to exert influence and that A has 

an obligation to accept it. This franchise given by one ap-

parel channel member to another apparel channel member may 

be a result of perceptions regarding hierarchy. Legitimate 

power may be given to a participant because the participant 

is the largest firm in the apparel channel and is perceived 

as the channel leader on this fact alone. 

Normally, the above power bases for leadership are not 

always exclusive of one another. Usually used in combination, 

the bases may enhance or detract each other. As Stern and 

El-Ansary point out, 

certain synergistic effects may be operative, e.g., 
legitimacy may enhance expertise and vice versa, iden-
tification may increase with the use of rewards, and 
coercion may sometimes be necessary to reinforce legi-
timacy. On the other hand, there may be a conflict 
between certain bases; for example, the use of coer-
cion by a channel member may destroy any referrent power 
that member might have been able to accumulate (20, p. 
291) . 

There exists no rule as to which member in the apparel 

channel hierarchy should be the leader. Apparel channel 
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control can find itself centralized with the manufacturer, 

the wholesaler, the retailer, or with various facilitating 

agencies. Often it is automatically assumed that the natural 

leader is the manufacturer because of the reward and coer-

cive power which they own. Yet the manufacturer, unless it 

assumes the functions of the other apparel channel members, 

can only dictate channel policies to a limited extent in 

many cases. Because each apparel channel member is mutually 

dependent upon the other members, each member will have a 

share of power to a greater or lesser degree. 

Since power is usually not distributed equally in an 

apparel marketing channel, those participants holding a 

greater degree of power may make attempts at leadership. 

When leadership is attained, then the decisions and behav-

iors of the other channel members can be influenced. Bowersox 

et al states that "the purpose of such leadership is to im-

prove the performance and coordinate efforts of the channel 

members" (2, p. 108) . 

Directly related to leadership is the concept of toler-

ance. For one apparel channel member to lead, other channel 

members must tolerate the leadership. If performance can be 

improved and participant B perceives that it can benefit by 

submitting to A's control, then B will have a tolerance of 

A's leadership effort. In addition, if an apparel channel 

member is highly dependent upon another channel member, its 
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power position is not very strong. In order for a channel 

member to tolerate another member's leadership, expectations 

for improved performance must be perceived. 

A Conflict Model for Apparel Channels 

In Figure 3 is a manufacturer-retailer conflict model 

for apparel channels as perceived by this researcher. Here 

is depicted the processes that lead to opportunities for a 

transaction and the possibility of conflict that can result. 

The apparel retailer and manufacturer, in distinct role cate-

gories relating to their functions, have concepts of the 

norms associated with each other's role category. These con-

cepts are "colored" by the egocentric goals of each member. 

From the concepts of norms associated with a role category, 

there are expectations that emerge regarding a channel mem-

ber's performance. 

The expectations are influenced by the degree of power 

and dependence in their relationship. If each member's ex-

pectations indicate that a benefit above costs can be 

achieved, then a transaction can take place. If the manu-

facturer or the retailer or both do not have any expectations 

of benefits from the transaction, the transaction will not 

take place 

In this regard, a transaction refers not only to the 

actual placing of an order by the retailer with the manufac-

turer's sales representative, but also includes what takes 
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place after the sale, such as the shipment of goods by the 

manufacturer and the payment for such goods by the retailer. 

After the actual transaction has been completed, the 

manufacturer and the retailer will each evaluate from their 

own perceptions the cost—benefits of the transaction. What 

was perceived by each to have occurred may not be what in 

reality occurred. If each determines that benefits out-

weighed costs, then each will be willing to engage in a fu-

ture transaction with each other. 

If, on the other hand, one or both participants per-

ceive that their costs were greater than the benefits deriv-

ed, then conflict emerges. If the conflict can be resolved, 

then there is opportunity for another transaction at a future 

date. If there is no resolution, then each member will form 

a new alliance; i.e., the retailer will search for a new manu-

facturer and vice versa with which to complete any future 

transactions. When conflict is successfully resolved, there 

may be a new relationship regarding pover or dependence of 

each participant. This new relationship will affect per-

formance expectations in any future transactions. 
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CHAPTER III 

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY 

This chapter explains the research methodology used in 

this study. Scaling as a technique is explained. Question-

naire construction is discussed. The technique is given for 

sampling women's apparel retailers and the results of two 

mailings are compared. An explanation of the statistical 

measures used in the analysis of the data is presented. 

Attitude Measurement 

There are many definitions of attitudes. Allport de-

fines attitudes as "learned predispositions to respond to 

an object or class of objects in a consistently favorable 

or unfavorable way" (1, p. 798). Crespi's definition is 

that attitudes "are predispositions to behave in specific 

ways to specific stimuli" (3). A third definition by Sherif 

et al state that attributes "are learned and relatively en-

during organizations of beliefs about an object or situation 

disposing a person toward some favored response" (8, p. 4). 

From these definitions a number of features about atti-

tudes can be identified (5, p. 263). First, attitudes always 

show a relationship of some intensity between a person and 

situations or objects. In addition, attitudes are learned. 

72 
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In other words, a person is not born with an attitude, but 

develops them over time. Another aspect of attitudes is 

that they tend to be value specific in that they are related 

to specific ideas, concepts, or objects. Attitudes do not 

normally change rapidly, but tend to be enduring patterned 

predispositions that serve as psychological regulatory func-

tions. Also, attitudes cannot be seen or touched, but in-

stead are inferred by observers from behavior or from stated 

preferences or intentions. Finally, attitudes are positive 

negative states of mind that "color" the methods in which 

a person draws information from the surrounding environment. 

They become motivations that predispose a person to act in 

a certain way, since attitudes refer to a response of some 

sort (5, p. 264). 

In measuring attitudes, therefore, the researcher mea-

sures predispositions of respondents. As a result, the re-

searcher is restricted as to the types of measurement that 

can be performed. 

The Scaling Technique 

In measuring attitudes, many researchers have found it 

useful to have the respondents record their predispositions 

on the basis of a scale of cues that are given regarding a 

certain statement. This is the scaling technique that was 

developed by Rensis Likert (4). A scale is formed by a 

series of statements that relate to the topic being 
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investigated. The statements may be made in either positive 

or negative form and the respondent records the level of his 

or her agreement or disagreement with the statement. Weights 

are assigned to each level. For example, if there are five 

possible responses offered the respondent, then the respon-

ses are assigned a weight from 1 to 5, with the most posi-

tive response assigned a 5 and the most negative response 

assigned a 1. Likert summated the weights from each state-

ment to arrive at a total score for each respondent. In 

other words, the higher the total score the more positive 

the attitude of the respondent toward the object, idea, or 

concept being measured. The lower the score, the less posi-

tive the attitude. 

One problem in summation of attitude scores is the 

unique evaluations of each statement that is lost (2, p. 146). 

If there are three statements, for example, and the respon-

dent scores one statement a 5, another statement a 2, and 

the third statement a 4, the total score for this respon-

dent would be 11. However, a score of 11 can be reached in 

different ways. To avoid this deficiency in the Likert 

method, many researchers have deleted the summation and have 

analyzed responses to each individual statement separately. 

In this paper, each individual statement is analyzed 

separately due to the nature of the statements. There are 

no summations. Each statement testing the null hypotheses 
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relate to a different problem that emerges in the marketing 

channels of the apparel industry. 

Questionnaire Construction 

Relationships between apparel retailers and apparel 

manufacturers were discussed at length with several Denton, 

Texas, retailers. In"addition, a sample questionnaire was 

mailed to fifty women's apparel retailers in the state of 

Oklahoma, of which twenty'-six responses were returned. From 

this preliminary investigation, it was determined that prob-

lems in producer-retailer relationships are concentrated in 

seven basic areas: (1) timing of merchandise shipments from 

the manufacturer to the retailer, (2) quality of merchandise 

shipments from the manufacturer to the retailer, (3) billing 

practices of manufacturers, (4) credit and pricing practices 

of manufacturers, (5) selling practices of manufacturers, 

(6) the support and concern that apparel manufacturers give 

to retailers, and (7) problems with individual apparel mer-

chandise classifications. The hypotheses being tested in 

this research were based upon these seven areas of concern. 

A set of twenty—one statements were constructed in or-

der to measure the attitudes of apparel retailers toward 

six of the areas of concern. In another section of the ques-

tionnaire the retailer is given the opportunity to indicate 

the number of problems experienced with individual clothing 

items. In addition, questions were included that would give 
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data regarding store classification, store sales volume 

of women's apparel, number of outlets under common owner-

ship, city population of store location, attendance at ap-

parel shows, ethnic composition of store's customers, gender 

of respondents and store ownership status of respondents. 

Finally, respondents were given an opportunity to indicate 

what problem areas they would most like to see improved and 

to make any additional comments that they desired. A copy 

of the questionnaire is found in Appendix A. 

The statements designed to measure the attitudes of re-

tailers toward manufacturers' various practices were put 

into two sections. The first section asked the respondents 

to indicate their attitudes on a six-point scale as follows: 

Always, Nearly Always, Frequently, Sometimes, Almost Never, 

Never. The second section also permitted attitudes to be 

recorded on a six-point scale, however in this section the 

respondents had choices among Extremely Satisfied, Very Well 

Satisfied, Fairly Well Satisfied, Fairly Dissatisfied, Very 

Dissatisfied, and Extremely Dissatisfied. On eleven of the 

statements the positive end of the scale was stated first, 

while on the remaining ten statements the negative end of 

the scale was stated first. Positive and negative statements 

were interspersed. This was done to eliminate any halo ef-

fect that might occur if all of the responses were in the 

same order. Values were assigned to each attitude response. 
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Each of the twenty-one statements were assigned to one 

of six null hypotheses, as follows. 

1. Null Hypothesis I. There is no difference in atti-

tudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' 

timing of merchandise shipments. 

a. Apparel manufacturers make promises that they 

cannot keep to our buyers about the delivery 

of merchandise. 

b. Apparel manufacturers ship merchandise to our 

store too far in advance of the season. 

c. Apparel manufacturers ship merchandise to our 

store late without asking for an extension of 

time. 

2. Null Hypothesis II. There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers' 

quality of merchandise shipments. 

a. Apparel manufacturers substitute merchandise 

without our store's approval. 

b. Apparel manufacturers ship duplicate merchan-

dise to our store without our permission. 

c. Apparel manufacturers ship to our store coor-

dinates with tops or bottoms missing. 

d. The care which apparel manufacturers take in 

shipping merchandise that is not defective. 

3- N u l 1 Hypothesis III. There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the billing practices 
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of apparel manufacturers. 

a. Apparel manufacturers bill our store for a 

price on merchandise that is higher than the 

price originally agreed upon when ordered. 

b. Apparel manufacturers bill our store for freight 

that is higher than actual freight charges. 

c. Apparel manufacturers send pre-dated invoices 

to our store (i.e., they put a date on the in-

voice that is earlier than the actual shipping 

date). 

4. Null Hypothesis IV. There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the credit and pricing 

practices of apparel manufacturers. 

a. The amount of cash or trade discounts allowed 

to our store by apparel manufacturers. 

b. The willingness of apparel manufacturers to 

accept the return of damaged merchandise. 

c. The credit arrangements which apparel manufac-

turers make available to our store. 

5- N u l 1 Hypothesis V. There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers toward the selling practices 

of apparel manufacturers. 

a. Apparel manufacturers attempt to sell merchan-

dise to our store that is out-of-fashion. 

b. Apparel manufacturers over-exaggerate to our 

buyers the potential sales of their individual 
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clothing/apparel lines. 

c. Apparel manufacturers attempt to sell merchan-

dise to our store by stating that they will 

be "exclusive merchandise" for our city or area, 

d. The friendliness, courtesy, and helpfulness of 

apparel manufacturers' salespeople. 

6. Null Hypothesis VI. There is no difference in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers regarding the overall support 

and concern that apparel manufacturers give them. 

a. The extent to which apparel manufacturers are 

genuinely interested in our store's success. 

b. The extent to which apparel manufacturers are 

receptive to the honest opinions and sugges-

tions of our buyers. 

c. The extent to which apparel manufacturers are 

knowledgeable about the clothing tastes of 

Texas female consumers. 

d. The support that our store receives from ap-

parel manufacturers in selling our merchandise. 

For testing Null Hypothesis VII, the retailer was asked 

to record the number of problems experienced with manufac-

turers on each of the clothing classifications listed, as 

follows; No Problems, Few Problems, Some Problems, Frequent 

Problems, Constant Problems, and Do Not Handle. 

7• Null Hypothesis VII. There is no difference be-

tween retailers in the amount of problems they experience 
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with selected merchandise classifications 

a. Dresses. 

b. Blouses/Shirts. 

c. Slacks/Jeans. 

d. Skirts. 

e. Shorts. 

f. Sweaters. 

g- Coats. 

h. Lingerie. 

i. Swimsuits. 

j • Formal/Eveningwear. 

k. Uniforms. 

1. Bridal Gowns. 

Sampling Technique 

Due to the constraints of time and finances and the 

need for some semblance of manageability, the research was 

limited to include Texas women's apparel retailers only. 

Numerous inquiries to both state and federal offices indicated 

that a comprehensive listing of retailers who sell women's 

apparel does not exist. Therefore it was necessary to ob-

tain a listing of all registrants at the Dallas Apparel Mart 

for five major shows during a one-year period. This list 

became the universe (population) for this study and included 

6,989 Texas retailers who attended at least one of the five 

market weeks for women's apparel. Since the retailing of 
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women's apparel is not limited to ladies' ready-to-wear 

stores, but can be performed by all types of retailers, it 

was felt that the registrants at the Apparel Mart would be 

more representative of retailers who sell women's apparel 

than could be provided by any public or private listing. A 

simple random sample of the universe was performed to obtain 

the name and addresses of the retailers to be included. 

Adequacy of Sample Size 

In determining the sample size itself, a formula was 

used that is appropriate when the population size is finite 

and known but when the number of qualified members of the 

population is unknown (6, p. 411): 

n = P d - P) 
h2 j. P(1 - P) + 
2 
2, N 

.5(1 - .5) 

(.05)2 .5(1 - .5) + 

(1.96)2 6,989 

= 362.32, or, 362 

where: 

n = sample size 

N = population size 

P = % of the sample that are retailers of women's ap-

parel . 
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h = allowable error, 5% in this case 

z = the .95 confidence level in standard normal deviate 

units (1.96). 

Since the response rate for retailers is difficult to 

estimate and could range anywhere from twenty per cent to 

over fifty per cent, it was decided to use the conservative 

end of the range. Based on the number of respondents needed 

(362), a target was set for 400 responses. Four hundred re-

spondents equals twenty per cent of two thousand. A total 

of 2,000 questionnaires were mailed from a population frame 

of 6,989. In actuality there were 799 usable responses. 

Questionnaire Response 

There were two mailings sent out. Total response rate 

equaled 45.9 per cent. The number of responses to each mail-

ing are shown in Table I. 

TABLE I 

QUESTIONNAIRE RESPONSES TO FIRST AND SECOND MAILINGS 

Mailing 
Number 
Mailed 

Undeliv-
erable Delivered Usable 

First mailing 2,000 127 1,873 605 

Second mailing 1,240 I 0 1,240 194 
i 
L .... . 
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In the first mailing 2,000 questionnaires were mailed, 

of which 127 came back as undeliverable. A total of 633 

responses were received. Of this number, six questionnaires 

were completely unusable because they were partially filled 

out and only a few questions were answered. Twenty-two 

questionnaires were returned in which the respondents did 

not feel that the questionnaire was applicable to their busi-

ness, stating that they were either manufacturers, whole-

salers, or retailers who did not carry women's clothing; as 

such, it was deemed that they did not fit into the population 

frame. 

Table II shows the reasons why the United States Postal 

Service returned 127 questionnaires as undeliverable, as 

stamped or written by a postal worker on the envelope. A 

check on all undeliverable envelopes verified that none of 

the addresses were copied incorrectly from the master list. 

TABLE II 

REASONS GIVEN BY UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE 
FOR NOT DELIVERING QUESTIONNAIRES 

Reason Given Number* 

No such address 14 
Address unknown 33 
Not deliverable (unable to forward) 61 
Moved, left no address 42 
Moved, forwarding order expired 11 
Out of business 16 
(no reason shown) 1 

*Multiple reasons shown on envelopes 
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It was assumed therefore that either the addresses as given 

by the Dallas Apparel Mart were incorrect in these cases or 

that the retailer was no longer in business. The latter 

reason seems plausible, since it is a well-known fact in the 

apparel industry that the turnover rate of new stores is 

high. 

A second mailing was sent to non-respondents of the 

first mailing. The same questionnaire was used in this mail-

ing, however the cover letter asked that the retailers give 

their reason for non-response if they did not care to return 

a completed questionnaire. In the second mailing, 1,240 

questionnaires were sent out. A total of 307 responses 

were returned, of which 194 were usable. Two questionnaires 

were scantly filled out and they were eliminated as unusable. 

A total of 111 questionnaires were returned not completed. 

The reasons for non-completion are given in Table III. 

TABLE III 

REASONS GIVEN BY RESPONDENTS FOR NOT COMPLETING 
QUESTIONNAIRE ON THE SECOND MAILING 

Reason Indicated Number 

Company policy does not permit me to answer questionnaires. 4 
I am too busy to take time to complete this questionnaire . 7 
This questionnaire does not apply to our business 41 
Our store does not carry ladies' apparel 48 
The information requested is confidential 1 
Other reasons 

Our store is no longer open 5 
Our store never did open 1 
I am not qualified to answer 1 
(no reason given) 3 
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Comparison of Usable Responses to Two Mailings 

A comparison was made between the 605 usable responses 

of the first mailing and the 194 usable responses of the 

second mailing to determine if there were any significant 

differences between them. 

For the thirty-seven statements which were designed to 

elicit responses relating to the attitude of the retailers 

toward apparel manufacturers, the median test was performed. 

The median test determines whether two independent groups 

differ in central tendencies (9, p. 111). In other words, 

the test informs the researcher whether two independent 

groups have been drawn from populations with the same median. 

It is appropriate when at least ordinal measurement has been 

accomplished. Scaling involves ordinal data; thus a nonpara-

metric test is appropriate. On all thirty-seven statements, 

no significant differences at the .10 significance level for 

a two-tailed test were found between responses to the first 

mailing and responses to the second mailing. It was con-

cluded, therefore, that sample reliability had been accom-

plished since similar attitude responses were generated from 

each of the two mailings. 

For questions showing frequencies in discrete categories 

where measurement involves nominal data, the chi-square test 

was performed. Under the chi-square test, the hypothesis 

under test is that two independent groups differ with respect 
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to some characteristic so that there will be a significant 

difference in the relative frequency with which the respon-

dents fall in several categories (9, p. 104). In comparing 

the characteristics of the respondents to the first and sec-

ond mailings, it was found that there were no differences 

at the .05 level of significance except in regard to the 

gender of the respondents. 

When comparing the gender of the respondents in both 

mailings, it was discovered that there was a significant 

difference at the .05 level between the number of women and 

men who responded to each mailing. Whereas sixty-nine per 

cent of the respondents to the first mailing were women, 

seventy^seven per cent of the respondents to the second mail-

ing were women. This gave a chi-square of 4.245 with df = 1, 

or a significance level of .0394, which is less than the .10 

level needed to verify that there was no difference between 

the two groups. It is believed by this researcher that the 

result of the chi-square test regarding the gender of the 

respondents did not lower the quality of the research find-

ings . 

Methodology For Data Analysis 

The data collected were analyzed according to a prede-

termined plan. First, responses to each of the first twenty-

one statements were analyzed on the basis of the statement's 

relationship to the first six hypotheses. This analysis was 
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done by store classification, store sales volume of women's 

apparel, price line of women's apparel, number of outlets 

under common ownership, city population of store location, 

attendance at apparel shows, ethnic composition of store's 

customers, gender of respondents, and store ownership status 

of respondents. On the seventh hypothesis, analysis of the 

number of problems experienced per clothing item was made by 

store classification only. For each hypotheses there is a 

section summarizing results of the research. Immediately 

following analysis by hypotheses is an analysis of three ques-

tions extended to respondents regarding their beliefs whether 

large and chain stores receive preferential treatment from 

manufacturers, whether the respondent is pleased with the 

direction that women's fashion has taken in the past few 

years, and whether their store specializes in large, odd, or 

half sizes. Finally, a section is included where selected 

comments or suggestions of retailers are recorded. 

Statistical Measurement 

As stated previously, scaling involves ordinal data. 

Therefore it would be presumptuous to assign fixed numerical 

distances between two degrees of attitudes. For example, it 

would be difficult to measure the distance between a response 

of Very Satisfied and a response of Somewhat Satisfied. As 

a result, nonparametric statistical tests were used in the 

analysis of the data. A nonparametric statistical test "is 
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a test whose model does not specify conditions about the 

parameters of the population from which the sample was 

drawn" (9, p. 30). A parametric statistical test does spec-

ify these conditions. There are assumptions that are asso-

ciated with nonparametrics. For example, assumptions are 

made that the observations are independent and that the vari-

able under study has an underlying continuity. These assump-

tions are not as restrictive, however, as those that are made 

with parametric statistical tests. Arithmetic means and 

standard deviations should not be used on data that is in an 

ordinal scale, as is done with parametric statistics. As 

Siegel stresses, 

the properties of an ordinal scale are not isomorphic 
to the numerical system known as arithmetic. When only 
the rank order of scores is known, means and standard 
deviations found on the scores themselves are in error 
to the extent that the successive intervals (distances 
between classes) on the scale are not equal. When para-
metric techniques of statistical inference are used 
with such data, any decisions about hypotheses are 
doubtful (9, p. 26). 

Siegel names some of the advantages and disadvantages of 

using nonparametric statistical tests (9, pp. 32-33). One 

of the advantages is that probability statements obtained 

from most nonparametric techniques are exact probabilities, 

no matter what the shape of the population distribution is 

from which the sample was drawn. Another advantage is that 

nonparametric tests can treat samples made up of observations 

from several different populations, an ability that parametric 
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techniques cannot own without requiring seemingly unrealistic 

assumptions. One disadvantage of nonparametric statistical 

tests is there is yet no nonparametric method for interac-

tions in the analysis of variance model without special as-

sumptions being made. Another disadvantage of nonparametrics 

is that the power-efficiency of such data does not have the 

strength of parametric tests. For example, if a nonpara-

metric statistical test has the power-efficiency of 95 per 

cent, this means that for every 1000 members of the sample 

needed in a nonparametric statistical test, only 950 members 

of the sample are needed in a parametric statistical test. 

In analyzing responses to the attitude statements pre-

sented on the questionnaire, the Mann-Whitney U test and the 

Kruskal-Wallis one-way analysis of variance was utilized. 

Both are nonparametric statistical tests. The power-effi-

ciency of both methods approaches 95.5 per cent of the para-

metric counterparts as N increases (9, pp. 126, 192). 

The Mann-Whitney U Test 

The Mann-Whitney U test was utilized when analysis of 

the attitude statements was accomplished by gender of re-

spondents, store ownership status of respondents, and ethnic 

composition of store's customers. Since ordinal measure-

ment has been reached, the Mann-Whitney U test determines 

whether two independent groups have been drawn from the same 

population (9, pp. 116-126). Observations from two groups 
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were combined and ranked in order of increasing algebraic 

size. The lowest score was assigned the lowest rank and the 

highest score was assigned the highest rank. Tied scores 

were assigned the average of the tied ranks. The value of 

U was determined through the following statistical formula: 

ni(ni + 1) 
U = n-^2 + - Rj 

where 

ni = the number of cases in the smaller of two indepen-
dent groups 

n2 = the number of cases in the larger of two indepen-
dent groups 

Rl = sum of the ranks assigned to group whose sample 
size is n]_. 

Once U was determined, then the following formula was substi-

tuted : 

U - 2 
Z = /(nlXn?Xni + n2 + 1) 

V 12 

The region of rejection consisted of all values of z 

which were so extreme that their associated probability under 

HQ was equal to or less than .10 for a one-tailed test. Since 

direction is not predicted in the hypotheses, a two-tailed 

test was appropriate. The Statistical Package For The Social 

Sciences was used in computation (7). It was determined that, 

for purposes of analysis, if the difference was significant 
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at the .01 level the difference was called highly signifi-

cant, very significant at the .05 level, and significant at 

the .10 level. 

For statements where the null hypotheses were rejected 

in favor of the alternative hypotheses, mean ranks were ob-

served to determine which group had the most positive atti-

tude toward apparel manufacturers in relation to that state-

ment. Mean ranks are determined by dividing R]_ by n-̂  and 

1*2 by n2- In other words, all of the ranks assigned in a 

sample are summated and then divided by the number of cases 

in that sample. 

The Kruskal-Wallis One-Way Analysis of Variance 

The Kruskal-Wallis one-way analysis of variance by ranks 

was used to analyze responses to the attitude statements on 

the basis of store classification, store sales volume of 

women's apparel, number of outlets under common ownership, 

city population of store location, price line of women's 

apparel, and attendance at apparel shows. The Kruskal-Wallis 

test will test the null hypothesis whether k independent 

samples are from the same population, and requires at least 

ordinal measurement of variables (9, pp. 184-193). In com-

putation, each observation was replaced by ranks as in the 

Mann-Whitney U test. The lowest score was assigned the low-

est rank and the highest score was assigned the highest rank. 

Tied scores were assigned the average of the tied ranks. 
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The Statistical Package For The Social Sciences was used for 

computations (?). The formula for the Kruskal-Wallis test 

is 

12 k 2 
H = E 5g 3 (N + 1) 

N(N + 1) j = x n.j 

where 

k = number of samples 

nj = number of cases in jth sample 

N = Erij, the number of cases in all samples combined 

R j = sum of ranks in jth sample 

k 
£ = directs one to sum over the k samples. 

j = 1 

If HQ is true, then k samples actually are from the 

same population and H is distributed as chi-square with df = 

k-1. The region of rejection consists of all values of H 

that are large enough that the probability of their occurence 

under HQ for df = k-1 is equal to or less than .10. For 

purposes of analysis, if a difference is significant at the 

.10 level it is called highly significant, very significant 

at the .05 level, and significant at the .10 level. 

In those instances where the null hypotheses were re-

jected, the mean ranks of the groups were observed to deter-

mine which groups had the most favorable attitudes toward 

apparel manufacturers in reference to the statement. Mean 

ranks are determined by dividing by n^. In other words, 
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all of the ranks assigned in a sample are summated and then 

divided by the number of cases in that sample. 
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CHAPTER IV 

RESEARCH ANALYSIS 

In this chapter the analysis of the data is presented. 

Each of the attitude statements is analyzed in relation to 

the null hypotheses that they test. The statements are ana-

lyzed by the characteristics of the respondents (independent 

variables) to determine if there are any significant differ-

ences in responses that would warrant rejection of the null 

hypotheses. For each null hypothesis there is a section 

summarizing research findings. An analysis is made of the 

responses to questions relating to preferential treatment 

to chains, satisfaction with direction of fashion trends, 

and regular versus large, odd, or half size merchandise. 

The chapter concludes with selected comments written by re-

spondents . 

A listing of frequencies for each question on the sur-

vey instrument is illustrated on Tables V to XXIII in Appen-

dix A. For purposes of analysis, several of the categories 

were collapsed on the respondent variable questions because 

of cells with few or no frequencies in them, permitting 

broadened groups and allowing for valid statistical compari-

son. Also, respondents answering a question with "no opinion" 

or "do not know" were not included in the analysis. 

95 
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Analysis By Hypotheses 

In this section, analysis is made of each of the 

statements by the respondent variables. Each statement is 

analyzed in relation to the null hypotheses to which they 

belong. After the statements relating to each null hypothe-

ses is a short summary of results. 

Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manu-

facturers' timing of merchandise shipments." 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers make prom-

ises that they cannot keep to our buyers about the delivery 

of merchandise." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—When store 

classification was considered, there were no significant 

differences in responses to the attitude statement. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's 

apparel.—When store sales volume of women's apparel was 

considered, there was a very significant difference between 

respondents. However, responses were mixed and inconclusive 

as to trends. The most favorable attitudes were given by 

retailers of stores in the $15,000 to $24,999 sales range 

(mean rank, 451.06), followed by stores with sales of under 
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$5,000 (mean rank, 432.82). Respondents from stores having 

women's apparel of $25,000 to $49,999 showed a mean rank of 

430.58 and stores with sales of $350,000 to $499,999 showed 

a mean rank of 427.04. The least favorable responses came 

from retailers with women's apparel sales of $500,000 to 

$999,999 (mean rank, 292.35) and stores with sales over 

$1,000,000 (mean rank, 347.44). (See Table XXIV in Appendix 

B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

When the price lines of the apparel sold in the respondents' 

stores were taken into consideration, there were no signifi-

cant differences in respondents' attitudes on this statement. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There was a highly significant difference be-

tween attitudes regarding this statement, when the number 

of outlets under common ownership was considered. Respon-

dents from totally independent one store operations gave 

evidences of having more positive attitudes, with a mean 

rank of 417.19. The mean rank of respondents from large 

chain organizations was 344.02. The least positive atti-

tudes were displayed by respondents from store organizations 

of two to five stores, with a mean rank of 340.33. (See 

Table XXV in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of the store loca-

tion.—When the city population of the store location of the 
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respondents was considered, it was found that there is a 

highly significant difference present. Respondents from 

cities with population of 10,000 to 24,999 showed the most 

positive responses, with a mean rank of 446.48, followed by 

respondents from cities in the 25,000 to 49,999 population 

range (mean rank, 423.48). The least positive attitudes 

were seen from retailers in cities in the 100,000 to 299,999 

population range (mean rank, 310.01) and the 300,000 and over 

population range (mean rank, 374.64). (See Table XXVI in 

Appendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—No significant differences were found in responses 

to this statement, when the ethnic composition of the stores' 

customers was considered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

were no significant differences in responses to this state-

ment, when the number of apparel shows attended by the stores' 

employees was taken into consideration. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—The mean 

rank for women (416.25) was higher than the mean rank for 

men (348.53). This difference on the basis of gender was 

highly significant. (See Table XXVII in Appendix B.) 
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9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—The difference in responses of store owners versus 

non-owners was not significant. 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers ship mer-

chandise to our store too far in advance of the season." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—Regarding 

this statement, respondents' attitudes toward apparel manu-

facturers based on store classification were highly signifi-

cant. The most positive attitudes were indicated by retail-

ers from uniform shops (mean rank, 584.83), lingerie shops 

(mean rank, 577.50), and sportswear/athletic apparel stores 

(mean rank, 557.88). The least positive attitudes were 

given by respondents from department stores (mean rank, 

308.08), jeans/pants shops (mean rank, 316.22), and ladies' 

ready-to-wear stores (mean rank, 363.51). (See Table XXVIII 

in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's 

apparel.—Although there was a highly significant difference 

in responses to this statement, results were mixed. Retail-

ers from stores with women's apparel sales of $5,000 to 

$9,999 gave the most positive responses (mean rank, 475.55). 

The least positive responses came from retailers whose store 

does $50,000 to $99,999 in apparel sales (mean rank, 350.58) 

and sales of $25,000 to $49,999 (mean rank, 360.69). Re-
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spondents from stores doing under $5,000 in sales, $10,000 

to $14,999 in sales, $350,000 to $499,999 in sales, and over 

$1,000,000 in sales, showed mean ranks of 465.22, 450.95, 

448.85, and 437.72, respectively. (See Table XXIX in Appen-

dix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a highly significant difference between retail 

stores by price lines and attitudes toward this statement. 

Budget priced retailers indicated the most positive attitudes 

(mean rank, 492.71), while moderately priced stores indicated 

the least positive attitudes (mean rank, 385.66). (See Ta-

ble XXX in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There was a highly significant difference in the 

responses to the statement. Retailers from large chain or-

ganizations had the most favorable attitudes with a mean 

rank of 512.19. Retailers from one store independents and 

two to five store operations had very similar mean ranks 

(394.71 and 393.09, respectively). (See Table XXXI in Appen-

dix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There was a highly significant difference in responses to 

this statement when the retailer's city population was ana-

lyzed. Retailers from larger cities tended to indicate more 
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positive attitudes than retailers from smaller cities. The 

most positive attitudes were shown by retailers from cities 

with populations of 100,000 to 299,999 (mean rank, 449.77), 

followed by retailers from cities with populations of 25,000 

to 49,999 (mean rank, 440.68) and 300,000 and over (mean 

rank, 428.88). The least positive attitudes were seen from 

retailers from cities of 5,000 to 9,999 (mean rank, 348.91) 

and under 5,000 in population (mean rank, 361.97). (See 

Table XXXII in Appendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers.-—The mean rank (413.71) for retailers whose cus-

tomers are primarily ethnic minorities showed more positive 

attitudes toward this statement than retailers whose custom-

ers are primarily caucasian (mean rank, 346.57). This dif-

ference was very significant. (See Table XXXIII in Appendix 

B.) 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

was a highly significant difference in attitudes, based on 

the number of market weeks attended in the past year. Those 

respondents attending twice had the most positive attitudes 

(mean rank, 461.10), followed closely by those respondents 

attending only once (mean rank, 458.96). The least positive 

attitudes were seen by respondents attending all five market 

weeks (mean rank, 377.67) and those attending four times 

(mean rank, 393.88) (See Table XXXIV in Appendix B.) 
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8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There 

were no significant differences in responses to this state-

ment when the gender of the respondents was analyzed. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a highly significant difference in the 

responses of store owners and the responses of non-owners. 

Respondents who are not store owners indicated a more posi-

tive attitude than store owners (mean rank, 461.83 and 

387.96, respectively). (See Table XXXV in Appendix B.) 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers ship mer-

chandise to our store late without asking for an extension 

of time." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a significant difference in attitudes based on the store 

classification variable. The most positive attitudes were 

recorded by respondents from sportswear/athletic apparel 

stores (mean rank, 446.51), dry goods stores (mean rank, 

425.07), and ladies' ready-to-wear stores (mean rank, 395.72). 

The least positive attitudes came from retailers of bridal 

shops (mean rank, 255.76), uniform shops (mean rank, 293.08), 

and western wear stores (mean rank, 328.92). (See Table 

XXXVI in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—It was found that there were no significant differences 
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between responses to the statement. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There were no significant differences in responses to the 

statement when consideration was made of the retailer's price 

lines for women's apparel. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There was a highly significant difference in 

responses based on the number of outlets under common owner-

ship. Respondents from large chain stores indicated the most 

favorable attitudes (mean rank, 424.26), followed by retail-

ers from independent one store operations (mean rank, 406.83). 

The least favorable attitude was indicated by retailers from 

two to five store operations (mean rank, 358.05). (See Ta-

ble XXXVII in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.--

The difference in responses to the statement was highly 

significant. Generally, retailers from smaller cities had 

more positive attitudes than retailers from larger cities. 

The most positive attitudes came from retailers from cities 

of under 5,000 in size (mean rank, 433.40), followed by re-

tailers in cities of 10,000 to 24,999 in size (mean rank, 

423.34). The least favorable attitudes were elicited from 

retailers located in cities of 100,000 to 299,999 (mean rank, 

324.05) and 50,000 to 99,999 (mean rank, 367.51). (See 

Table XXXVIII in Appendix B.) 
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6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences indicated 

when the ethnicity of the stores' customers were taken into 

account. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

was a significant difference between retailers and their at-

titudes toward the statement, when the number of market weeks 

attended was considered. Those respondents attending three 

times in the past year had the most positive attitudes (mean 

rank, 439.23), while those in attendance five times had the 

least positive attitudes {mean rank, 382.60). Other mean 

ranks by number of markets attended: once (426.94), twice 

(429.39), and four times (385.72). (See Table XXXIX in 

Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—A highly 

significant difference in attitudes was indicated between 

women and men (mean rank, 417.28 and 347.66, respectively). 

Women indicated more positive attitudes than men toward 

apparel manufacturers on this statement. (See Table XL in 

Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—No significant difference was found in the responses 

of owner and non-owner retailers to this statement. 
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Summary.--Of the twenty-seven analyses made in reference 

to Null Hypothesis I, it was found that there were signifi-

cant differences in seventeen areas. There were significant 

differences between respondents on eight of the nine cate-

gories in analysis of the statement regarding shipping of 

merchandise too far in advance of the season. Regarding 

manufacturers' practice of shipping late without asking for 

extension, there were significant differences in five of the 

nine respondent characteristics. Regarding false promises 

made about shipment dates, there were significant differences 

seen in four of the nine respondent characteristics. 

There were significant differences on all three state-

ments when analyzed by number of outlets under common owner-

ship and city population of store location. Respondents from 

large chain operations seemed to have more positive attitudes 

regarding manufacturers' shipping of merchandise too early 

or too late, while respondents from one store operations 

appeared to have the most positive attitudes regarding the 

shipping promises of manufacturers. Regarding early ship-

ments, respondents from uniform and lingerie shops indicated 

more positive responses, while respondents from department 

stores were not as positive in their attitudes. On the other 

hand, when determining attitudes toward manufacturers' ship-

ping goods late without asking for extension in time, retail-

ers of uniform shops, along with bridal shops, appeared to 

have the least positive responses, while retailers of sports-
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wear/athletic apparel stores showed the most positive atti-

tudes . 

On both manufacturers' delivery promises and early ship-

ment of merchandise, there were significant differences in 

responses, but they were mixed as to amount of women's ap-

parel sold in the stores. Retailers of stores catering 

mainly to minorities showed more favorable attitudes toward 

manufacturers' practice of shipping goods too far in advance 

of the seasons. Women respondents, on the other hand, were 

most positive in their attitudes toward manufacturers' break-

ing shipping promises and the late shipment of goods without 

permission. 

Owners of retail stores had less positive attitudes than 

non-owners when it came to manufacturers shipping merchandise 

too far in advance of the seasons. There were enough differ-

ences in attitudes regarding the three statements that the 

decision was made to reject the null hypothesis in favor of 

the alternative hypothesis. Therefore, it was concluded 

that the attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manu-

facturers' timing of merchandise shipments were not the same. 

Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis II 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manu-

facturers' quality of merchandise shipments." 

Attitude statement.--"Apparel manufacturers substitute 

merchandise without our store's approval." 
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1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a highly significant difference between respondents to this 

statement on the basis of store classification. The most 

favorable mean rank was recorded by uniform shops (579.75), 

followed by sportswear/athletic apparel stores (mean rank, 

509.77), and lingerie shops (mean rank, 486.38). The lowest 

mean ranks, indicating less positive attitudes, were from 

retailers of ladies'and children'sstore (mean rank, 336.50), 

department stores (mean rank, 340.18), and western wear stores 

(mean rank, 352.27). (See Table XLI in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's 

apparel.—There was a very significant difference in atti-

tudes toward apparel manufacturers when sales volume of wom-

en's apparel was considered. There was a tendency toward a 

more favorable attitude by retailers of stores with smaller 

apparel sales. For example, the mean rank of stores with 

sales in the $5,000 to $9,999 range was 477.86, followed by 

stores with sales of $10,000 to $14,999, with a mean rank of 

447.68. The least favorable attitude was shown by retailers 

from stores with women's apparel sales of over $1,000,000 

(mean rank, 346.15) and stores with sales of $150,000 to 

$349,999 (mean rank, 356.19). (See Table XLII in Appendix 

B.) . 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

No significant differences were found in the attitudes of 
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retailers regarding the statement, based on the price range 

of the retailer's women's apparel. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.--There was a highly significant difference in 

predispositions to this statement on the basis of number of 

outlets. Respondents from one store operations indicated 

the most favorable attitudes, with a mean rank of 408.12, 

followed very closely by respondents from large chain organi-

zations, with a mean rank of 402.77. Respondents from orga-

nizations consisting of two to five stores indicated the 

least positive attitudes regarding the statement, with a 

mean rank of 340.33. (See Table XLIII in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There were no significant differences in responses to this 

statement between retailers from cities of varying populations. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences seen on re-

sponses to this statement by retailers on the basis of the 

ethnic composition of their customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There was a highly significant difference between attitudes 

regarding this statement and the number of times stores sent 

a representative to the Dallas Apparel Mart. Those retailers 

who attended once in the past year showed the most positive 
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attitudes (mean rank, 459.90) compared with retailers who 

attended all five shows (mean rank, 358.48) . Those retailers 

attending twice, three times, and four times had a mean rank 

of 426.04, 435.86, and 434.52, respectively. (See Table XLIV 

in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

a very significant difference between women and men respon-

dents to this statement. The mean rank for women was 407.46, 

indicating that they had more positive attitudes than men, 

whose mean rank was 369.89. (See Table XLV in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—No significant difference was found between the at-

titudes of respondents, based on whether they were owners 

or non-owners of stores. 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers ship dupli-

cate merchandise to our store without our permission." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a significant difference between responses of retailers of 

different types of stores. The most favorable attitudes 

were recorded by respondents from lingerie shops (mean rank, 

472.50), teens/juniors shops (mean rank, 443.80), and jeans/ 

pants shops (mean rank, 443.07). On the other hand, retail-

ers giving the least favorable responses were from uniform 

shops (mean rank, 302.00), bridal shops (mean rank, 310.74), 
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and department stores (mean rank, 351.47). (See Table XLVI 

in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There was a highly significant difference in atti-

tudes toward manufacturers regarding this statement when 

store sales of women's apparel was considered. There was a 

tendency for retailers of smaller stores to give more posi-

tive answers to the statement than retailers from larger 

stores. Respondents from stores in the $5,000 to $9,999 

sales range had the most positive attitudes (mean rank, 

559.14). Strong positive attitudes were shown by stores with 

sales of $15,000 to $24,999 (mean rank, 441.06), sales of 

under $5,000 (mean rank, 433.54), and sales of $50,000 to 

$99,999 (mean rank, 423.11). The least positive attitudes 

were shown by retailers with store sales of $500,000 to 

$999,999 and over $1,000,000 (mean ranks, 339.75 and 345.02, 

respectively). (See Table XLVII in Appendix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

The difference in responses based on the price line of retail 

stores was very significant. The most positive attitudes 

toward manufacturers came from budget priced retailers (mean 

rank, 453.51). Moderately priced retailers registered a mean 

rank of 402.14, while higher priced retailers showed a mean 

rank of 355.57. (See Table XLVIII in Appendix B.) 
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4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There was a highly significant difference in 

responses to the statement. Retailers from independent one 

store operations had the most favorable attitudes towards 

manufacturers regarding shipment of duplicate goods, with a 

mean rank of 409.57. Retailers from large chain organiza-

tions and organizations having two to five stores were closely 

matched in mean ranks, with 360.75 and 356.71, respectively. 

(See Table XLIX in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

When analysis was made on the basis of size of cities that 

the retailers came from, it was discovered that there were 

no significant differences in responses. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers. There was no significant difference in responses 

to this statement when the ethnic composition of the retail-

ers' customers were taken into consideration. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

Those retailers attending two major apparel shows per year 

had the most positive attitudes toward manufacturers regard-

ing this statement (mean rank, 461.96) , while retailers at-

tending all five apparel shows had the least positive atti-

tudes (mean rank, 367.98). The mean rank of retailers at-

tending three times was 444.48, while the mean rank of 
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retailers attending once was 409.65. Retailers attending 

four markets had a mean rank of 407.74. The attitude differ-

ence was highly significant. (See Table L in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences in the attitudes of retailers to-

ward the apparel manufacturer regarding this statement when 

the gender of the respondent was considered. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—It was found that there were no significant differ-

ences in attitudes regarding this statement when store own-

ership status of the retailers was taken into account. 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers ship to our 

store coordinates with tops or bottoms missing." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—The most 

positive attitudes were shown by retailers from bridal shops 

(mean rank, 585.20), followed by uniform shops (mean rank, 

561.42) and sportswear/athletic apparel stores (mean rank, 

457.38). The least positive responses came from retailers 

from teens/juniors shops (mean rank, 295.31), ladies'and 

children's wear stores (mean rank, 300.38), and western wear 

stores (mean rank, 342.31). These differences were highly 

significant. (See Table LI in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's 

apparel.—It was found that there were no significant 
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differences in responses to this statement when the retail-

ers' sales of women's apparel were analyzed. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a highly significant difference in attitudes re-

garding this statement when considering the price lines of 

the retailers' stores. The most positive mean rank was shown 

by budget priced retailers (mean rank, 412.82), followed 

closely by moderately priced retailers (401.60). The least 

positive attitude was seen by retailers whose stores sell 

higher priced women's apparel (mean rank, 333.17). (See 

Table LIT in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There was a highly significant difference in 

attitudes of retailers in regard to this characteristic. 

Large chain store retailers had the most positive attitudes 

(mean rank, 462.05), while retailers from two to five store 

operations showed a mean rank of 343.16, which was the least 

positive attitude of all three categories. Retailers from 

operations having only one store showed a mean rank of 400.07. 

(See Table LIII in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There were no significant differences seen between the atti-

tudes of retailers when their city population size was con-

sidered . 
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6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—When the ethnic composition of the retailer's cus-

tomers was taken into consideration, there were no signifi-

cant differences in responses to the statement. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—When 

the number of times the retailer was represented at major 

Dallas apparel shows was taken into consideration, there was 

a very significant difference in responses. Those retailers 

represented twice had the most favorable attitudes (mean 

rank, 447.38), while those attending all five market shows 

had the least favorable attitudes (mean rank, 372.28). (See 

Table LIV in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

a significant difference between men and women in responses 

to the statement. Women, with a mean rank of 398.78, showed 

a more positive attitude than men, with a mean rank of 370.34. 

(See Table LV in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—A very significant difference in responses of owners 

versus non-owners of stores was indicated. The responses 

of non-owners (mean rank, 442.89) was more positive than the 

responses of store owners (mean rank, 383.23). (See Table 

LVI in Appendix B.) 
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Attitude statement.—"The care which apparel manufac-

turers take in shipping merchandise that is not defective." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was a 

very significant difference in attitudes of retailers, when 

store classification was taken into consideration. The least 

favorable attitudes were recorded by retailers of ladies* 

and children's wear stores (mean rank, 324.95), dry goods 

stores (mean rank, 366.29), and ladies' ready-to-wear (mean 

rank, 370.61). The most positive responses were registered 

by retailers of uniform shops (mean rank, 499.67), western 

wear stores (mean rank, 480.00), and sportswear/athletic 

apparel stores (mean rank, 479.72). (See Table LVII in Ap-

pendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—When the volume of women's apparel sales was consid-

ered, there was a highly significant difference between re-

spondents. Retailers of stores experiencing sales of women's 

apparel in the $5,000 to $9,999 range had the most positive 

attitudes (mean rank, 568.67), followed by the $15,000 to 

$24,999 category (mean rank, 471.31). The least positive 

responses were by retailers in the $1,000,000 and over cate-

gory (mean rank, 323.13), in the $100,000 to $149,999 cate-

gory (mean rank, 336.95), and in the $350,000 to $499,999 

category (mean rank, 355.52). Overall, smaller retailers 
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had more positive attitudes regarding the statement. (See 

Table LVIII in Appendix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

When price range of the women's apparel merchandise was con-

sidered, there were no significant differences in the re-

sponses of retailers. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences in re-

sponses to this statement on the basis of whether the re-

tailer was from an independent one store operation, a two 

to five store operation, or a large chain operation. 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.--

There were no significant differences in attitudes of re-

tailers when the city size of their store location was con-

sidered . 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers . --There were no significant differences in the re-

sponses of retailers whose majority of customers are Cauca-

sian and retailers whose customers are mostly members of 

minority ethnic groups. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

was a highly significant difference between attitudes and the 

number of apparel shows attended by employees of the stores. 
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The most favorable attitudes were seen from retailers attend-

ing twice (mean rank, 483.89), followed by those attending 

three times (mean rank, 458.36). The least favorable atti-

tudes were shown by retailers attending or sending represen-

tatives to all five major markets (mean rank, 358.88). (See 

Table LIX in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—A signifi-

cant difference was indicated between the responses of women 

and the responses of men to this statement. The mean rank 

of women respondents (404.60) showed a more positive attitude 

than the mean rank of men respondents (371.80). (See Table 

LX in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.'—Non-owner respondents had a mean rank of 431.56 re-

garding this statement, while the mean rank of store owners 

was 389.88. This indicated that a significant difference 

existed between the two groups, with the responses of store 

owners being less positive. (See Table LXI in Appendix B.) 

Summary.—Of the thirty-six analyses made in reference 

to Null Hypothesis II, it was discovered that in twenty-one 

areas there were significant differences between respondents. 

Regarding the apparel manufacturers' habits of substituting 

merchandise without retailers' approval, there were signifi-

cant differences between respondents in five of the nine 
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categories. In relation to manufacturers' shipments of du-

plicate merchandise, significant differences were observed 

between the attitudes of retailers in five of the nine char-

acteristic categories. When retailers were asked to respond 

to the practice of manufacturers in shipping coordinates with 

items missing, there were significant differences seen in 

six of the nine respondent categories tested. Regarding; 

the manufacturers' care in shipping merchandise that is not 

defective, significant differences showed up in five of the 

nine respondent characteristics. 

There were no differences between responses of retail-

ers serving caucasian versus minority customers in all four 

statements related to this hypothesis. It was concluded that 

the quality of shipments were the same, no matter where (on 

an ethnic basis) the shipments were sent. In addition, on 

none of the statements was there a significant difference 

when city population of stores' location was considered. It 

was therefore concluded that the quality of shipments did 

not vary when store location was considered. However, on all 

four statements related to this hypothesis, there were sig-

nificant differences in attitudes of retailers of different 

store classifications. For example, uniform shop retailers 

recorded the most favorable attitudes toward manufacturers 

regarding the substitution of merchandise and the care in 

shipping defective clothing and they ranked manufacturers 

high in shipping complete coordinates. 
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Lingerie shop retailers rated manufacturers highly posi-

tive in regarding the shipment of substitute and duplicate 

merchandise. Uniform shop respondents, on the other hand, 

were not as positive in rating manufacturers regarding the 

shipment of duplicate merchandise. Women respondents gave 

more positive responses than men regarding the shipping of 

coordinates and the care in shipping of defective merchandise. 

Again, on all four statements, those retailers sending repre-

sentatives to all five major apparel shows in Dallas had the 

least positive attitudes toward apparel manufacturers when 

it came to the quality of shipments. Smaller retailers tended 

to have more positive attitudes than larger retailers con-

cerning the shipment of duplicate merchandise and defective 

merchandise. Retailers of budget priced apparel had more 

positive attitudes regarding the shipment of duplicate goods 

and the shipment of coordinates, while retailers of higher 

priced apparel appeared to have the least positive attitudes 

in these areas. 

Regarding the shipment of coordinates and the shipment 

of defective merchandise, non-owner respondents recorded 

more favorable attitudes than store owners who responded. 

Respondents from chain stores were most positive toward the 

shipping of coordinates and substitute merchandise, while 

retailers of one store operations were most favorable toward 

manufacturers shipping of duplicate merchandise. Regarding 

coordinates, shipment of substitute merchandise, and the 
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shipment of duplicate merchandise, respondents from opera-

tions having two to five stores recorded the least positive 

attitudes. There definitely were enough differences between 

respondents on these four statements to reject the null hy-

pothesis in favor of the alternative hypothesis. Therefore, 

it was concluded that the attitudes of apparel retailers to-

ward apparel manufacturers' quality of merchandise shipments 

were not the same. 

Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis III 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the billing 

practices of apparel manufacturers." 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers bill our 

store for a price on merchandise that is higher than the 

price originally agreed upon when ordered." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—The differ-

ences in responses to this statement were highly significant. 

The most favorable attitudes were shown by respondents from 

Lingerie shops (mean rank, 545.83). Respondents from uniform 

shops had the second most favorable attitudes (mean rank, 

494.75), while maternity shop respondents showed a mean rank 

of 452.83. The least favorable attitudes were seen by re-

spondents from department stores (mean rank, 312.83), ladies' 

and children's wear stores (mean rank, 345.61), and western 
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wear stores (mean rank, 354.19). (See Table LXII in Appen-

dix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There was a highly significant difference in atti-

tudes towards manufacturers regarding this statement, when 

store sales of women's apparel was considered. There was a 

tendency for the larger retailers to show less positive at-

titudes than smaller retailers. Mean ranks of retailers 

from stores with women's apparel sales of under $100,000 were 

all over 400.00, while the mean ranks from stores with sales 

of over $100,000 were all under 400.00. The most positive 

attitudes were from retailers from stores with $15,000 to 

$24,999 in sales (mean rank, 489.47) and the least positive 

was from stores with $500,000 to $999,999 in sales (mean 

rank, 272.10). (See Table LXIII in Appendix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a very significant difference between retailers 

when price line of merchandise sold was considered. Budget 

priced retailers had the most favorable attitudes (mean rank, 

446.75), while higher priced store respondents had the least 

favorable attitudes (mean rank, 356.65). The mean rank for 

moderately priced retailers was 401.75. (See Table LXIV in 

Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership.—There was a highly significant difference in the 
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responses to this statement, when the number of outlets un-

der common ownership was taken into consideration. Indepen-

dent one store operations had the most favorable experiences, 

according to their respondents (mean rank, 417.19). Respon-

dents from chain stores had the least favorable attitudes 

(mean rank, 309.50), while respondents from operations of 

two to five stores showed a mean rank of 331.45. (See Table 

LXV in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There was no significant difference in responses to this 

statement, when the retailers from various city sizes were 

taken into consideration. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There was a significant difference in responses to 

this statement, based on the ethnicity of the stores' cus-

tomers. Retailers of stores with predominantly Caucasian 

customers had more positive attitudes (mean rank, 352.56) 

than retailers of stores whose customers were predominantly 

from minority groups (mean rank, 300.39). (See Table LXVI 

in Appendix B.) 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

was a very significant difference in attitudes of retailers, 

when attendance at Dallas apparel shows was considered. Those 

retailers representing their stores twice had more positive 
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attitudes (mean rank, 437.60), followed by those attending 

three times (mean rank, 430.36) and those attending only once 

(mean rank, 424.62). Those retailers attending all five shows 

had the least positive attitudes (378.21). (See Table LXVII 

in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

a highly significant difference between men and women. The 

mean rank for women was 420.15, while the mean rank for men 

was 337.45. Women, therefore, tended to record more positive 

attitudes than men on this statement. (See Table LXVIII in 

Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a highly significant difference between 

the responses of store owners (mean rank, 404.08) and the 

responses of non-owners (mean rank, 338.16). The responses 

of store owners were more positive. (See Table LXIX in Ap-

pendix B.) 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers bill our 

store for freight that is higher than actual freight charges." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—In regards 

to this statement, the attitudes of respondents from the vari-

ous classifications of retail stores showed a highly signifi-

cant difference. The most positive attitudes were elicited 
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from retailers of lingerie shops {mean rank, 486.45), uni-

form shops (mean rank, 551.83) , and maternity shops (mean 

rank, 514.45). The least positive attitudes were shown by 

retailers of bridal shops (mean rank, 227.24), ladies' ready-

to-wear stores (mean rank, 347.93), and ladies' and child-

ren's wear (mean rank, 384.98). (See Table LXX in Appendix 

B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—When sales volume of women's apparel was considered, 

there was a highly significant difference between responses. 

There was a tendency for smaller retailers to show more posi-

tive attitudes toward manufacturers on this statement than 

the larger retailers. The most positive mean rank was shown 

by retailers of stores with $5,000 to $9,999 in sales (586.71), 

with retailers of stores with $10,000 to $14,999 in sales 

having the second most positive attitudes (mean rank, 471.27), 

and retailers of stores with $15,000 to $24,999 in sales 

having the third most positive attitudes (mean rank, 460.21). 

The least positive attitudes were from stores with apparel 

sales of over $1,000,000 (mean rank, 261.09). $500,000 to 

$999,999 (mean rank, 284.92), and $350,000 to $499,999 (mean 

rank, 283.09). (See Table LXXI in Appendix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

The difference in attitudes of retailers based on the price 
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line of stores was highly significant. Budget priced retail-

ers recorded the most favorable attitudes (mean rank, 509.23). 

Retailers of higher priced lines recorded the least positive 

attitudes (mean rank, 314.37). The mean rank of moderately 

priced retailers was 392.82. (See Table LXXII in Appendix 

B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership. -^-There was a highly significant difference in responses 

to the statement by retailers on the basis of size of retail 

operation the retailers came from. Retailers from indepen-

dent one store operations indicated higher attitudes than 

others, with a mean rank of 404.77. Respondents from opera-

tions of one to five stores elicited the lowest attitudes 

(mean rank, 315.84). Respondents from chain organizations 

showed a mean rank of 390.60. (See Table LXXIII in Appendix 

B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There was a highly significant difference in the attitudes 

of respondents regarding this statement, when the city size 

of their store location was considered. Respondents from 

cities with populations of 50,000 and over had the lowest 

attitudes, while those respondents from under 50,000 popula-

tion had the most positive attitudes. The most positive at-

titudes were seen from retailers from cities of 5,000 to 9,999 

in size (mean rank, 439.10) and 25,000 to 49,999 in size 
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(mean rank, 432.71). The least favorable attitude came from 

retailers from cities 300,000 and over (mean rank, 351.77), 

100,000 to 299,999 (mean rank, 352.95), and 50,000 to 99,999 

(mean rank, 354.67) in population. (See Table LXX1V in Ap 

pendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences seen when re-

tailers responded to this statement, considering the ethnicity 

of the majority of the stores' customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—Re-

garding this statement, there tended to be less favorable 

attitudes recorded by retailers the more their store sent 

representatives to the Dallas apparel market. This differ-

ence in responses was highly significant. Those retailers 

attending once had a mean rank of 477.70, those attending 

twice a mean rank of 453.03, attending three times a mean 

rank of 453.34, those attending four times a mean rank of 

363.01, and those attending all five markets a mean rank of 

354.00. (See Table LXXV in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

a highly significant difference between women and men respon-

dents in their attitudes toward manufacturers as registered 

on this statement. Women (mean rank, 401.46) showed a more 

positive attitude than men (mean rank, 351.03) . (See Table 

LXXVI in Appendix B.) 
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9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a highly significant difference between 

store owners and non-owners in their responses. The mean 

rank for store owners was 378.50 and the mean rank for non-

owner respondents was 446.40, indicating that the latter 

tended to have more positive attitudes on this statement. 

(See Table LXXVII in Appendix B.) 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers send pre-

dated invoices to our store (i.e., they put a date on the in-

voice that is earlier than the actual shipping date." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was a 

highly significant difference in attitudes of retailers, when 

store classification was considered. The most positive at-

titudes were registered by retailers from uniform shops (mean 

rank, 674.67), lingerie shops (mean rank, 613.88), and west-

ern wear stores (mean rank, 498.25). The least positive at-

titudes were recorded by respondents from ladies1 and child-

ren's wear stores (mean rank, 317.02), bridal shops (mean 

rank, 330.57), and jeans/pants shops (mean rank, 348.95). 

(See Table LXXVIII in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There was a highly significant difference between 

retailers of women's apparel, when store sales volume of 

women's apparel was considered. Smaller retailers tended to 
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have more positive attitudes toward manufacturers regarding 

this statement than the larger retailers. The highest mean 

rank was shown by retailers from stores with $5,000 to $9,999 

in sales (mean rank, 586.45). Other positive attitudes were 

retailers from stores with $15,000 to $24,999 in sales (mean 

rank, 460.82) and $25,000 to $49,999 in sales (mean rank, 

451.41). The least positive attitudes were seen by respon-

dents from stores with $150,000 to $349,999 in sales (mean 

rank, 354.82). (See Table LXXIX in Appendix B.) 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

The difference in attitudes of retailers regarding this state-

ment was very significant when price line of merchandise was 

taken into account. Budget priced retailers had the most 

favorable attitudes (mean rank, 468.73), followed by moder-

ately priced retailers (mean rank, 397.01). The most unfa-

vorable attitudes were shown by retailers of higher priced 

goods (mean rank, 356.00). (See Table LXXX in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership.— There were no significant differences in responses 

to the statement, when number of outlets under common owner-

ship were taken into consideration. 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

When the size of the retailer's city was considered, there 

were no significant differences in responses to this statement. 
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6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences in responses 

to the statement, when the ethnic composition of the stores' 

customers were considered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—The 

difference in attitudes regarding this statement was highly 

significant. Retailers attending two markets had the most 

favorable attitudes (mean rank, 512.55), followed by retail-

ers attending once (mean rank, 458.81). Retailers attending 

four times had a mean rank of 384.18, while retailers who 

attended five markets had the least favorable attitudes, with 

a mean rank of 365.00. (See Table LXXXI in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences in the attitudes of women and men 

respondents regarding the statement. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—A highly significant difference was found between 

the attitudes of store owners and non-owners, with non-owners 

scoring more positive responses. The mean rank of non-own-

ers was 456.90 as opposed to store owners, with a mean rank 

of 384.68. (See Table LXXXII in Appendix B.) 

Summary.—Of the twenty-seven analyses made in reference 

to Null Hypotheses III, significant differences were found 
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in twenty-one. Regarding the manufacturers' practice of 

charging a higher price for goods than was originally agreed 

upon, significant differences between responses were found 

in eight of the nine respondent characteristics categories. 

Regarding manufacturers overcharging on freight, significant 

differences were found in eight of the nine categories. In 

five of the nine respondent categories there were signifi-

cant differences in responses regarding apparel manufacturers 

pre-dating invoices. 

In all three statements, those retailers sending buyers 

to four or five markets a year appeared to have less positive 

attitudes toward manufacturers on the statements than retail-

ers sending buyers only once or twice a year. Retailers 

from budget priced stores had more positive attitudes toward 

manufacturers on all three statements. Smaller retailers 

also were more positive toward manufacturers' billing prac-

tices than larger retailers, and retailers from independent 

one store operations tended to have more favorable attitudes 

regarding freight charges and price-hiking. Women showed 

more favorable attitudes than men when it came to freight 

charges and pricing differences. 

In all three statements, lingerie shop retailers were 

near or at the top in their attitudes toward manufacturers, 

while respondents from ladies' and childrens* wear stores 

had less positive attitudes in this regard. Respondents 

from bridal shops had less positive attitudes regarding 
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charging for freight and pre-dating of invoices. Regarding 

manufacturers' practices in charging for freight, retailers 

from smaller cities indicated more positive attitudes than 

retailers from larger cities. 

Retailers whose majority of customers were minorities 

gave less positive responses than other retailers when it 

came to the manufacturers' practice of charging more for 

merchandise than was agreed upon when ordered. Respondents 

who were non-owners of their stores had more positive atti-

tudes than store owners regarding pre-dated invoices and 

freight charges, while store owners had more positive atti-

tudes towards manufacturers price-hiking practices. There 

were enough significant differences in responses to the 

statements regarding the billing practices of manufacturers 

to warrant rejection of the null hypothesis in favor of the 

alternative hypothesis. Therefore, it was concluded that 

the attitudes of apparel retailers toward apparel manufac-

turers' billing practices are not the same. 

Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis IV 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the credit and 

pricing practices of apparel manufacturers." 

Attitude statement. •—"The amount of cash or trade dis-

counts allowed to our store by apparel manufacturers." 
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1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a highly significant difference between retailers' attitudes 

based on their retail store classification. The most fav-

orable attitudes were shown by respondents from department 

stores (mean rank, 449.49), followed by dry good stores (mean 

rank, 416.64) and ladies' ready-to-wear apparel stores (mean 

rank, 396.52). The least favorable attitudes were shown by 

respondents from western wear stores (mean rank, 236.88), 

sportswear/athletic apparel stores (mean rank, 254.76), and 

teens/juniors apparel shops (mean rank, 288.83). (See Table 

LXXXIII in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel. There was a very significant difference in responses 

to the statement, when store sales of women's apparel was 

considered. Larger retailers tended to show more positive 

responses than smaller retailers. The more favorable atti-

tudes were seen by retailers with apparel sales of $350,000 

to $499,999 (mean rank, 461.06), $500,000 to $999,999 in 

sales (mean rank, 454.13), and $1,000,000 and over in sales 

(mean rank, 429.45). On the other hand, retailers who indi-

cated less positive attitudes were those with $15,000 to 

$24,999 in sales (mean rank, 298.80), $5,000 to $9,999 in 

sales (mean rank, 341.32), and $10,000 to $14,999 in sales 

(mean rank, 341.45). (See Table LXXXIV in Appendix B.) 
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3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

When the price range of the respondents' apparel was taken 

into consideration, it was found that there were no signifi-

cant differences in attitudes toward apparel manufacturers 

regarding this statement. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership.—There were no significances found in attitudes of 

retailers when the number of outlets under common ownership 

was considered. 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There were no significant differences found in attitudes of 

respondents when retailers' city population was considered. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences in attitudes 

of retailers in regarding this statement on the basis of 

ethnic composition of retailers' customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

were no significant differences in responses to the state-

ment on the basis of the number of apparel shows the retail-

er sent buyers to. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences found in the responses of male 

and female retailers to this statement. 
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9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—No significant differences were found in the attitudes 

of store owner respondents and non-store owner respondents. 

Attitude statement.—"The willingness of apparel manu-

facturers to accept the return of damaged merchandise." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There were 

no significant differences in the responses of retailers to 

this statement, when store classification was taken into 

consideration. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.'—No significant differences were found in the re-

sponses to this statement, when women's apparel sales of 

retail stores were considered. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There were no significant differences in the attitudes of 

budget priced retailers, moderately priced retailers, and 

higher priced retailers toward manufacturers regarding this 

statement. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership.—There was a highly significant difference between 

responses to this statement on the basis of retailers' size 

of operations. The most positive attitudes were seen by re-

spondents from independent one store operations (mean rank, 
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409.47). The least positive responses were given by retail-

ers from two to five store operations (mean rank, 352.97) 

and from large chain operations (mean rank, 354.32). (See 

Table LXXXV in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion.'—On the basis of retailers' city population, there 

were no significant differences seen in the responses. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences in responses 

to the statement, when the ethnic composition of the retail-

ers' customers were analyzed. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

were no significant differences in retailers' responses to 

this statement when based on the number of times the stores 

sent buyers to the Dallas Apparel Mart in the past year. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—The mean 

rank for women (412.55) was higher than the mean rank for 

men (354.24), indicating more positive attitudes of women 

regarding this statement. The difference in responses of 

the two groups was highly significant. (See Table LXXXVI 

in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents. --No significant differences were found in the attitudes 
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of retailers toward manufacturers on this statement, when 

store ownership versus non-ownership was taken into account. 

Attitude statement.—"The credit arrangements which 

apparel manufacturers make available to our store." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a highly significant difference in responses from retailers 

to this statement, when store classification was considered. 

Retailers of uniform shops had the most positive attitudes 

(mean rank, 543.83), followed by maternity shops (mean rank, 

484.29) and western wear stores (mean rank, 471.69). The 

least positive attitudes were seen by retailers of jeans/ 

pants shops, teens/juniors shops, and ladies' and children's 

wear (mean ranks, 308.20, 328.34, and 331.86, respectively). 

(See Table LXXXVII in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There were no significant differences seen in re-

sponses to the statement on the basis of retailers' sales 

volume of women's apparel. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

When price line of women's apparel was considered, there 

was no significant difference between the responses of bud-

get priced, moderately priced, and higher priced retailers. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common own-

ership.—There were no significant differences in responses 
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of retailers from one store operations, two to five store 

operations, or chain organizations. 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

There was a significant difference in the attitudes of re-

tailers toward manufacturers regarding this statement, based 

on the retailers' city population. The most positive atti-

tudes were seen by retailers from cities of under 5,000 in 

population (mean rank, 432.81), followed closely by retail-

ers in cities of 10,000 to 24,999 in size (mean rank, 420.79). 

The least positive attitudes were seen by retailers from 

cities with populations of 300,000 and over (mean rank, 

369.94), 50,000 to 99,999 (mean rank, 371.79), and 100,000 

to 299,999 (mean rank, 375.93). (See Table LXXXVIII in Ap-

pendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There was no significant difference between retail-

ers regarding their responses to the statement, when ethnic 

composition of their customers was considered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—When 

the number of times retailers sent buyers to market weeks 

was considered, it was found that there was no significant 

difference in responses to this statement. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—This state-

ment elicited responses from men that were significantly 
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different than the responses of women. Men indicated more 

positive attitudes than women (mean ranks, 413.48 and 383.79, 

respectively). (See Table LXXXIX in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a significant difference between the re-

sponses of store owners and non-owners. There appears to 

be a more favorable attitude on the part of non-owners of 

stores (mean rank, 429.15). The mean rank of store owners 

was 387.45) . (See Table XC in Appendix B.) 

Summary.—Of the twenty-seven analyses made in refer-

ence to Null Hypothesis IV, it was found that on only eight 

statements were there significant differences between respon-

dents. Regarding the amount of cash or trade discounts given 

by manufacturers, there were significant differences on two 

of the nine respondent characteristics. In this regard, 

larger retailers had more favorable attitudes than smaller 

retailers. In addition, respondents from department stores, 

dry goods stores, and ladies' ready-to-wear stores were 

most positive in their responses regarding cash or trade 

discounts, while respondents from western wear stores, sports-

wear/athletic apparel stores, and teens/juniors shops had 

the least favorable attitudes regarding discounts. 

On the statement dealing with manufacturers' willingness 

to accept the return of damaged merchandise, there were 

significant differences in two of the nine categories of 
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respondent characteristics. Women gave more positive re-

sponses regarding the return of damaged merchandise than 

men, and respondents from independent one store operations 

gave more positive responses than organizations with two or 

more stores. 

On the statement regarding credit arrangements which 

apparel manufacturers make available to stores, there were 

significant differences on four of the nine respondent char-

acteristics. For example, retailers from smaller cities 

tended to have more positive responses regarding credit ar-

rangements than retailers from larger cities. Men had more 

positive attitudes toward the available credit arrangements 

than women, as did non-owners of stores over store owners. 

Regarding credit arrangements available, respondents from 

uniform shops, maternity shops, and western wear stores had 

more positive attitudes than respondents from jeans/pants 

shops, teens/juniors shops, and ladies' and childrens' wear 

stores. 

On all three statements, no significant differences 

were found between respondents on the basis of price line 

of women's apparel, ethnic composition of stores' customers, 

and number of times buyers were sent to apparel shows. Al-

though there were differences in some categories of respon-

dent characteristics toward the credit and pricing practices 

of manufacturers, the differences were the exception rather 

than the rule, and the decision was made to accept the null 

hypothesis. 
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Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis V 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the selling 

practices of apparel manufacturers." 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers attempt to 

sell merchandise to our store that is out-of-fashion." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—When store 

classification was considered, there were no significant 

differences in responses to the attitude statement. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—When respondents' store sales volumes of women's 

apparel were considered, it was found that there were no 

significant differences in responses. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

When the price lines of the apparel sold in the respondents' 

stores were taken into consideration, there were no signifi-

cant differences in respondents' attitudes on this statement. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—It was found that there was a very significant 

difference in the responses of retailers to this statement, 

when the number of outlets under common ownership was used 

as a variable. Retailers from independent one store opera-

tions had more positive attitudes (mean rank, 4 07.39} than 
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retailers from operations of two to five stores (mean rank, 

361.59) and retailers from large chains (mean rank, 333.08). 

(See Table XCI in Appendix B.) 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

The difference in attitudes of retailers from various cities' 

populations was not significant. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—No significant differences were found in responses 

to this statement, when the ethnic composition of the store's 

customers was considered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

were no significant differences in responses to this state-

ment, when the number of apparel shows attended by the stores' 

buyers was taken into account. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

a highly significant difference between men and women in 

their responses to this statement. Women showed a more posi-

tive attitude toward apparel manufacturers than men (mean 

ranks, 417.78 and 340.11, respectively). (See Table XCII 

in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.——The difference in responses of store owners versus 

non-owners was very significant. Store owners indicated a 
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more positive attitude toward manufacturers regarding this 

statement than non-owners. The mean rank of store owners 

was 400.14, while the mean rank of non-owners was 354.32. 

(See Table XCIII in Appendix B.) 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers over-exag-

gerate to our buyers the potential sales of their individual 

clothing/apparel lines." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a highly significant difference between responses of retail-

ers when store classification was taken into consideration. 

Respondents from maternity shops gave the most positive re-

sponses (mean rank, 586.92), followed by retailers from west-

ern wear stores (mean rank, 576.54) and lingerie shops (mean 

rank, 536.50). The least positive responses were recorded 

by retailers from jeans/pants shops (mean rank, 283.17), 

ladies' and children's wear stores (mean rank, 326.73), and 

bridal shops (mean rank, 341.64). (See Table XCIV in Appen-

dix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.'—It was found that there were no significant differ-

ences in attitudes of retailers regarding this statement, 

when the sales volume of the retailers' women's apparel was 

analyzed. 
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3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

The difference in attitudes toward apparel manufacturers re-

garding this statement was significant, when price line of 

retailers' merchandise was taken into account. Retailers 

of budget priced stores had the most positive attitudes 

(mean rank, 464.79). Higher priced retailers had the least 

positive attitudes regarding the statement (mean rank, 386.01) 

The mean rank of moderately priced stores was 394.46. (See 

Table XCV in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences regarding 

the statement when the number of outlets under common owner-

ship was considered. 

5. Analysis by city population of store location.— 

The difference in attitudes of retailers regarding this 

statement was not significant. This was in relation to city 

size of store location. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—No significant differences were found in responses 

to this statement on the basis of the ethnic composition of 

the retailers' customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—There 

was a highly significant difference in responses to this 
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statement on the basis of number of Dallas market weeks that 

buyers attended. The less the number of market weeks at-

tended, the more positive the responses. For example, those 

buyers attending once had the most positive attitudes (mean 

rank, 494.80), twice (mean rank, 415.29), three times (mean 

rank, 405.34), four times (mean rank, 390.42), and five times 

(mean rank, 378.97). (See Table XCVI in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—The dif-

ference between the responses of women and men was highly 

significant. Men showed a mean rank of 352.57, compared to 

the mean rank of women of 413.24 on this statement. Women 

had more positive attitudes than men. (See Table XCVII in 

Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a very significant difference between the 

responses of store owners and non-owners. The mean rank for 

owners was 388.61, while the mean rank for non-owners was 

444.69. The attitudes of non-owner respondents were more 

positive regarding this statement. (See Table XCVIII in 

Appendix B.) 

Attitude statement.—"Apparel manufacturers attempt to 

sell merchandise by stating that they will be 'exclusive 

merchandise' for our city or area." 
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1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a highly significant difference in attitudes of retailers, 

when store classification was considered. The most positive 

attitudes belonged to respondents from lingerie shops (mean 

rank, 577.38), maternity shops (mean rank, 552.82), and uni-

form shops (mean rank, 531.67). The least positive attitudes 

came from respondents from department stores (mean rank, 

348.50), teens/juniors shops (mean rank, 370.15), and ladies' 

and children's wear stores (mean rank, 370.33). (See Table 

XCIX in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.-—There was a significant difference between retailers 

of different sized apparel stores. The mean ranks of atti-

tudes did not tend to favor one end of the sales volume 

spectrum. Therefore, results were mixed. The most positive 

attitudes were by respondents from stores with $500,000 to 

$999,999 in sales (mean rank, 446.45), followed by stores 

with $10,000 to $14,999 in sales (mean rank, 444.59) and 

stores with under $5,000 in sales (mean rank, 430.83). The 

least positive attitudes were seen from respondents associ-

ated with stores having $50,000 to $99,999 in sales (mean 

rank, 354.85), $100,000 to $149,999 in sales (mean rank, 

359.41), and $350,000 to $499,999 in sales (mean rank, 376.81) 

(See Table C in Appendix B.) 
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3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a very significant difference between retailers 

of budget, moderate, and higher priced women's apparel. 

The most positive attitudes were recorded by retailers of 

budget priced apparel (mean rank, 476.22). On the other 

hand, the least positive attitudes were shown by retailers 

selling higher priced apparel, with a mean rank of 384.75. 

Closely related were the attitudes of retailers selling mod-

erately priced apparel (mean rank, 390.69). (See Table CI 

in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences in the 

responses of retailers to this statement, on the basis of 

size of retail operations. 

5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion.—There was a highly significant difference in atti-

tudes of retailers toward apparel manufacturers regarding 

this statement. Generally, retailers from larger cities 

recorded more positive responses than retailers from smaller 

cities. The most positive attitudes were seen from retail-

ers located in cities of 300,000 and over in population 

(mean rank, 520.41), followed by those from cities with 

populations of 100,000 to 299,999 (mean rank, 414.33). The 

least positive attitudes were seen from retailers in cities 
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of 5,000 to 9,999 in population (mean rank, 309.37) and 

10,000 to 24,999 in population (mean rank, 335.15). (See 

Table CII in Appendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There were no significant differences in attitudes 

of retailers serving basically minority customers and those 

serving basically caucasian customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There was a highly significant difference between number of 

Dallas apparel markets attended and responses to this state-

ment. Retailers attending only once in the past year had 

the most positive attitudes (mean rank, 477.36), while re-

tailers attending four times had the least positive atti-

tudes (mean rank, 374.04). (See Table CIII in Appendix B.) 

8. Anlaysis by gender of respondents.—There was 

no significant difference in the attitudes of women and men 

toward manufacturers regarding this statement. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—When considering the responses of store owners 

versus non-owners to the statement, there were no signifi-

cant differences found. 

Attitude statement.—"The friendliness, courtesy, and 

helpfulness of apparel manufacturers' salespeople." 
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1. Analysis by store classification.—When store 

classification was considered, there was no significant dif-

ference between responses of retailers to this statement. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—It was found that there were no significant differ-

ences in attitudes of retailers regarding this statement, 

when the sales volume of the retailers' women's apparel was 

analyzed. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a significant difference in attitudes of apparel 

retailers toward manufacturers regarding this statement. 

Budget priced retailers gave the most positive attitude re-

sponses (mean rank, 464.18), while higher priced retailers 

gave the least positive attitude responses (mean rank, 

386.81). The mean rank of retailers of moderately priced 

stores was 394.47. (See Table CIV in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences in atti-

tudes of retailers from chain stores, one to five store 

operations, and independent one store operations. 

5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion.—There was no significant difference in attitudes re-

garding this statement between retailers from cities of 

varying size. 
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6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's cus-

tomers.—There was no significant difference noted in the 

attitudes of retailers, when the ethnicity of their cus-

tomers was considered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There was no significant difference in responses to this 

statement when the number of times retailers sent buyers to 

the apparel shows was considered. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences between the responses of men and 

women to this statement. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—The difference in attitudes of store owners and 

non-owners was significant regarding this statement. The 

mean rank for non-owners was 431.97, while the mean rank 

of store owners was 390.40. This indicated that the atti-

tudes of non-owners were more positive in this instant. 

(See Table CV in Appendix B.) 

Summary.—Of the thirty-six analyses made in reference 

to Null Hypothesis V, it was found that there were signifi-

cant differences on fifteen statements. There were signi-

ficant differences in only three of the nine categories 

analyzed regarding manufacturers' attempting to sell out-of-
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fashion merchandise to retailers. In this regard, women 

had more positive attitudes than men, store owners had more 

positive attitudes than non-store owners, and retailers from 

one store operations had more positive attitudes than large 

chain organizations. 

Regarding retailers' attitudes toward sales people 

over-exaggerating the sales potential of apparel lines, 

there were significant differences in five of the nine re-

spondent characteristic categories. Generally, women re-

corded more positive attitudes than men and non—owners re-

corded more positive attitudes than store owners. The more 

a store sent buyers to market week, the less positive were 

the responses toward sales people's puffery. Higher priced 

retailers were more favorably inclined regarding the amount 

of puffery from manufacturers' sales personnel, and so were 

retailers of maternity clothes, western wear, and lingerie. 

Those retailers with less positive attitudes toward th ex-

aggeration habits of sales personnel were from bridal shops, 

ladies' and children's stores, and jeans/pants shops. 

Regarding sales people's claims that the merchandise 

will be "exclusive" for the retailers' city or area, retail-

ers from larger cities were more favorable inclined than 

retailers from smaller cities, and the larger retailers had 

more positive attitudes in this regard than the smaller re-

tailers. Those retailers attending the apparel shows more 
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often had less positive attitudes toward the "exclusive" 

statement, as did respondents from ladies' and childrens' 

stores, teens/juniors stores, and department stores. Those 

retailers having the most positive attitudes toward sales 

people regarding the "exclusive" claim were from lingerie 

shops, maternity shops, and uniform shops. 

Regarding the friendliness, courtesy, and helpfulness 

of sales personnel, there were significant differences in 

only two of the nine respondent categories tested. The most 

positive attitudes toward apparel sales people in this re-

gard were respondents who were non—owners and those who 

sold budget priced merchandise. There were no significant 

differences seen on any of the statements between retailers 

serving different ethnic groups. 

There were enough differences in attitudes regarding 

the selling practices of apparel manufacturers to reject 

the null hypothesis in favor of the alternative hypothesis. 

Therefore, it was concluded that the attitudes of apparel 

retailers toward the selling practices of apparel manufac-

turers are not the same. 

Statement Analysis For Null Hypothesis VI 

The null hypotheses states that "there is no difference 

in the attitudes of apparel retailers regarding the overall 

support and concern that apparel manufacturers give them." 
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Attitude statement.—"The extent to which apparel manu-

facturers are genuinely interested in our store's success. 

1. Analysis by store classification.—When con-

sideration was given for the classification of the respon-

dents' stores, there were no significant differences in re-

sponses to this statement. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There were no significant differences between re-

sponses and the retailers sales of apparel. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There were no significant differences in responses of bud-

get priced, moderately priced, and higher priced retailers. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—No significant differences were found in the 

responses of retailers from one store operations, two to 

five store operations, and chain operations. 

5. Analysis by city population of store's loca-

tion.—There was a very significant difference in attitudes 

toward manufacturers regarding this statement, based on city 

size from which respondents came. Respondents from smaller 

cities showed more positive attitudes than respondents from 

larger cities. The most positive attitudes were recorded 

by retailers from cities of under 5,000 in population (mean 
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rank, 424.68), followed by retailers from cities of 10,000 

to 24,999 in population (mean rank, 410.81). The least posi-

tive attitudes were seen from retailers from cities of 100,000 

to 299,999 in population (mean rank, 354.84) and 300,000 

and over in population (mean rank, 358.28). (See Table CVI 

in Appendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers.—There were no significant differences between 

respondents when tested by the ethnic composition of their 

stores' customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There were no significant differences seen in responses on 

the basis of number of times buyers attended major apparel 

shows. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences between women and men in responses 

to the statement. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There was a significant difference between store 

owners and non-owners in their responses. Respondents who 

were non-owners (mean rank, 423.92) showed a more positive 

attitude toward apparel manufacturers than store owners 

(mean rank, 380.67) on this statement. (See Table CVII in 

Appendix B.) 
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Attitude statement.—"The extent to which apparel manu-

facturers are receptive to the honest opinions and sugges-

tions of our buyers." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There were 

no significant differences in responses when based on store 

classification of retailers. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—When store sales volume of women's apparel was taken 

into consideration, it was found that there were no signifi-

cant differences between responses to this statement. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a significant difference between retailers of 

budget, moderate, and higher priced stores when responding 

to this statement. The most positive attitudes were seen 

by budget priced retailers (mean rank, 450.10) while the 

least positive attitudes were registered by retailers of 

moderately priced stores (mean rank, 381.95). The mean rank 

of higher priced retailers was 392.74. (See Table CVIII in 

Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences in re-

sponses to this statement, when consideration was made of 

the number of outlets under common ownership. 
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5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion. --There were no significant differences in attitudes 

toward manufacturers on this statement when the retailers 

city size was considered. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers.—There were no significant differences in re-

sponses by retailers on the basis of the ethnicity of their 

customers. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.—The 

more retailers attended an apparel show per year, the less 

positive attitudes were shown for this statement. The dif-

ference was highly significant. The most positive attitudes 

were registered by retailers attending one show (mean rank, 

482.00), while the least positive attitudes were seen by 

retailers attending all five markets (mean rank, 369.35). 

(See Table CIX in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—The dif-

ference in the responses of men versus women was highly sig-

nificant. Women indicated more positive attitudes toward 

apparel manufacturers on this statement than men (mean ranks, 

400.65 and 348.56, respectively). (See Table CX in Appendix 

B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents . --There were no significant differences between store 
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owners and non-owner respondents in their responses to this 

statement. 

Attitude statement.—"The extent to which apparel manu-

facturers are knowledgeable about the clothing tastes of 

Texas female consumers." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—No signifi-

cant differences were seen in the responses of retailers on 

the basis of their store classification. 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.'—When store sales volume of women's apparel was con-

sidered, it was found that there were no significant dif-

ferences in the responses of retailers to this statement. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There was a significant difference between retailers when 

the price line of apparel carried was considered. The most 

favorable mean rank was shown by retailers of budget priced 

stores (458.10). The least favorable mean rank was shown 

by retailers of higher priced stores (372.79). Retailers 

of moderately priced stores showed a mean rank of 395.04. 

(See Table CXI in Appendix B.) 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.--There were no significant differences between 

responses, when the number of outlets under common ownership 

was considered. 
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5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion.—There were no significant differences in attitudes 

of retailers on the basis of the population size of their 

city. 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers.—No significant differences were found between 

respondents, when the ethnicity of their customers was con-

sidered. 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There were no significant differences in responses to this 

statement, when the number of market weeks attended were 

considered. 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.—There were 

no significant differences between women and men respondents 

to this statement. 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents.—There were no significant differences in the responses 

of store owners and non-owners to this statement. 

Attitude statement.—"The support that our store re-

ceives from apparel manufacturers in selling our merchandise." 

1. Analysis by store classification.—There was 

a significant difference in attitudes toward apparel manu-

facturers, when this statement was analyzed. Retailers of 
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uniform shops had the most positive attitudes (mean rank, 

491.50), followed by retailers of western wear stores (mean 

rank, 477.19) and dry goods stores (mean rank, 440.07). 

On the other hand, retailers of jeans/pants shops had the 

least positive attitudes (mean rank, 250.60), followed by 

retailers of bridal shops (mean rank, 295.76) and ladies' 

and children's wear stores (mean rank, 343.31). (See Table 

CXII in Appendix B.) 

2. Analysis by store sales volume of women's ap-

parel.—There were no significant differences in attitudes 

of retailers toward manufacturers regarding this statement, 

when store sales volume of women's apparel was taken into 

account. 

3. Analysis by price line of women's apparel.— 

There were no significant differences in the responses of 

budget priced, moderate priced, and higher priced retailers 

concerning this statement. 

4. Analysis by number of outlets under common 

ownership.—There were no significant differences in atti-

tudes regarding this statement, when the number of outlets 

under common ownership was considered. 

5. Analysis by city population of store loca-

tion.—There was a highly significant difference in responses 
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to this statement on the basis of retailers' city size. 

Generally, the larger the city, the less positive the re-

sponses were. Retailers from cities of 5,000 and under had 

the most positive attitudes, (mean rank, 421.37), however 

they were about one rank above retailers from cities of 

5,000 to 9,999 (mean rank, 420.72). The least positive 

attitudes were seen by retailers from cities of 300,000 and 

over in population (mean rank, 341.94) and retailers from 

cities of 100,000 to 299,999 in population (mean rank, 

360.71). (See Table CXIII in Appendix B.) 

6. Analysis by ethnic composition of store's 

customers.—There was a significant difference between re-

spondents whose store customers were primarily Caucasian 

(mean rank, 335.57) and those whose customers were primarily 

members of ethnic minorities (mean rank, 389.16). Those 

retailers whose customers were primarily members of ethnic 

minorities showed a more positive attitude regarding this 

statement. (See Table CXIV in Appendix B.) 

7. Analysis by attendance at apparel shows.— 

There was a significant difference in responses to this 

statement, based on the number of market weeks attended. 

Those retailers sending buyers only once had that most fa-

vorable attitudes (mean rank, 457.42). Other mean ranks 

were: attended twice, 394.09; three times, 364.50; four 
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times, 377.56; five times, 381.19. Overall, results were 

mixed. (See Table CXV in Appendix B.) 

8. Analysis by gender of respondents.-—There was 

a significant difference between the responses of women and 

men to this statement. The mean rank for women respondents 

was 393.09, while the mean rank for men respondents was 

360.74, indicating that the attitudes of women were more 

positive in this regard. (See Table CXVI in Appendix B.) 

9. Analysis by store ownership status of respon-

dents. —There was a highly significant difference between 

responses of store owners (mean rank, 374.40) and non-owners 

(mean rank, 446.26). Non-owners indicated more positive 

attitudes toward apparel manufacturers on this statement. 

(See Table CXVII in Appendix B.) 

Summary.—Of the thirty-six analyses made in reference 

to Null Hypothesis VI, it was found that there were signifi-

cant differences in twelve areas. Regarding the statement 

about the genuine interest of manufacturers in the stores, 

there were singificant differences in two of the nine re-

spondent categories. On the statement about manufacturers' 

receptiveness to the opinions and suggestions of retailers, 

there were significant differences in three of the nine 

categories. The statement about manufacturers' having know-

ledge of the tastes of Texas women consumers brought significant 
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differences in only one of the nine respondent categories. 

Budget priced retailers were most positive in their atti-

tudes about this statement, but higher priced retailers 

were least positive regarding the statement. 

Regarding the statement on manufacturers' giving sup-

port to retailers in selling merchandise, there were sig-

nificant differences in six of the nine respondent cate-

gories. Those characteristics of respondents dealing with 

sales volume of respondent's stores and number of outlets 

under common ownership brought forth no significant differ-

ences on any of the four statements. 

Regarding manufacturers1 genuine interest in the re-

tailer's success, retailers from smaller cities had more 

positive attitudes than large town retailers, and the same 

analysis held true when it came to selling support. Non-

owners had more positive attitudes than store owners when 

it came to manufacturers' interest in the store's success 

and the selling support given by manufacturers. Women were 

more positive than men regarding manufacturers' selling sup-

port and receptiveness to retailers' opinions and suggestions. 

Retailers whose customers were mostly minorities were more 

positive toward manufacturers' selling support than other 

retailers. 

Regarding the selling support of apparel manufacturers, 

retailers from uniform shops, western wear stores, and dry 

goods stores were the most positive in their attitudes, while 
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retailers from ladies' and children's wear and bridal shops 

were least positive in their attitudes. There were enough 

significant differences in the statements to warrant rejec-

tion of the null hypothesis in favor of the alternative hy-

pothesis. Therefore, it was concluded that the attitudes of 

apparel retailers regarding the overall support and concern 

that manufacturers give them were not the same. 

Analysis of Null Hypothesis VII 

The null hypothesis states that "there is no difference 

between retailers in the number of problems they experience 

with selected merchandise classifications." 

Analysis of dresses.—There were no significant differ-

ences found in the responses of retailers who handled dress-

es in their stores. 

Analysis of blouses and shirts.—There was a very sig-

nificant difference in the problems retailers experienced 

with blouses and shirts. The most problems were found by 

retailers from jeans/pants shops and ladies' and children's 

wear stores. The least number of problems were recorded by 

respondents from department stores, sportswear/athletic 

stores, and ladies' ready-to-wear stores. 

Analysis of slacks and jeans.—There was a highly sig-

nificant difference in the number of problems retailers ex-

perienced with slacks and jeans. The most number of problems 
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were recorded by respondents from teens/juniors shops, 

ladies' and children's stores, and jeans/pants shops, in 

that order. The least number of problems were reported by 

respondents from maternity shops and sportswear/athletic ap-

parel stores. 

Analysis of skirts.—There were highly significant dif-

erences in the number of problems that retailers had with 

skirts. The most problems were reported by retailers of 

jeans/pants shops and ladies' and children's wear stores, 

while the least problems were reported by retailers of 

sportswear/athletic apparel stores, ladies' ready-to-wear 

stores, and department stores, in that order. 

Analysis of shorts.—-There was a very significant dif-

ference in the number of problems reported by retailers con-

cerning shorts. The least positive responses came from 

ladies' and children's wear stores, jeans/pants shops, and 

teens/juniors shops. The least number of problems were re-

ported by respondents from maternity shops, department 

stores, and dry goods stores. 

Analysis of sweaters.--There was a highly significant 

difference in responses concerning sweaters. Retailers of 

ladies' and children's wear stores had the most number of 

problems along with retailers from department stores and 

jeans/pants shops. Respondents from western wear apparel 

stores had the most problems with sweaters. 
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Analysis of coats.—There were no significant differ-

ences between retailers in the number of problems that they 

had with coats. 

Analysis of lingerie.--There were no significant dif-

ferences between retailers in the number of problems exper-

ienced with lingerie. 

Analysis of swimsuits.—There were no significant dif-

ferences between retailers and the number of problems they 

had with swimsuits. 

Analysis of formal and evening wear.--There was a sig-

nificant difference in the number of problems that retailers 

reported regarding formal and evening wear. The most num-

ber of problems were recorded by retailers of bridal wear 

and ladies' and children's wear, while the least number of 

problems were recorded by retailers from ladies' ready-to-

wear and department stores. 

Analysis of uniforms.—There was a very significant 

difference between retailers in the number of problems they 

experienced with uniforms. The most problems were experi-

enced by retailers of sportswear/athletic apparel, uniform 

shops, and ladies' ready-to-wear stores, in that order. The 

least problems were experienced by retailers from dry goods 

and department stores. 
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Analysis of bridal gowns.—There was a significant dif-

ference in the number of problems experienced by retailers 

of bridal gowns. The least number of problems were experi-

enced by ladies' ready-to-wear store retailers. On the other 

hand, the most number of problems were reported by retailers 

of bridal stores and department stores, in that order. Rela-

tively few store classifications carried bridal gowns. 

Summary. ̂ —Most of the items were not carried or handled 

by all stores, however, analysis was made with those stores 

that did handle the merchandise classification. It was dis-

covered that there were significant differences regarding 

eight of the twelve merchandise classifications, so the null 

hypothesis was rejected in favor of the alternative hypoth-

esis. It was therefore concluded that there were differ-

ences between retailers in the number of problems they ex-

perienced with selected merchandise classifications. 

Analysis of Additional Questions 

In this section, analysis is made of three unrelated 

questions to determine whether the respondents' attitudes 

were affected by other variables not included in the regular 

analysis. Chi-square analysis was used in the analysis of 

respondent characteristics variables and the Mann-Whitney U 

test was utilized in the analysis of the twenty-one attitude 

statements. 
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The Trends of Women's Clothing Fashion 

When asked whether or not they were pleased with the 

direction that women's clothing fashion had taken in the 

past few years, 561 respondents answered "yes," 134 respon-

dents answered "no," and 104 respondents had "no opinion. 

When analyzing respondent characteristics, it was found 

that there was a significant difference at the .10 level 

between retailers when their size of operations was consid-

ered. More respondents from chain stores appeared to be 

less pleased with fashion trends than were pleased. Respon-

dents from independent one store operations and two to five 

store operations, on the other hand, indicated overwhelmingly 

their satisfaction with fashion trends. In addition, when 

sales volume of women's apparel was considered, the larger 

the store the less pleased respondents were regarding fash-

ion trends. This difference was significant at the .05 level, 

Regarding the attitude statements, those respondents 

who indicated their satisfaction with women's fashion trends 

tended to show a more favorable attitude toward the distri-

bution practices of apparel manufacturers. In sixteen of 

the twenty-one statements, there were significant differ-

ences in responses. In every case those satisfied with 

fashion trends had a more positive mean rank. 

Preferential Treatment of Large Stores and Chains 

When relating this question to the respondent charac-

teristics, it was found that only when size of women's 
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apparel sales was considered did there happen to be a sig-

nificant difference in responses. This difference was at 

the .10 level of significance. Generally, the larger the 

store, the more the respondent tended to answer that chains 

and large stores do not receive preferential treatment. 

Conversely, the smaller the store, the more tendency for 

respondents to answer that large stores and chains do re-

ceive special treatment. 

When comparing answers to this question with responses 

to the twenty-one attitude statements, it was found that on 

fourteen of the twenty-one statements there was a signifi-

cant difference found. In every case, those respondents 

who felt that chains received preferential treatment showed 

a less positive attitude than respondents who felt that 

large stores and chains do not receive preferential treat-

ment from manufacturers. 

Store Specializes In Large, Odd, Or Half-Sizes 

When relating this characteristic to other respondent 

variables, it was found that there were no significant dif-

ferences in responses to this statement on the basis of re-

spondent characteristics. Regarding the twenty-one attitude 

statements, on only one statement was there a significant 

difference shown. This was in relation to the selling sup-

port that manufacturers give apparel retailers. Those re-

spondents who specialize in large, odd, or half-sizes showed 
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a more positive mean rank than other retailers (mean ranks, 

388.62 and 331.49, respectively). 

Selected Comments Of Respondents 

In this section, selected comments of respondents are 

given. In the first section, selected answers are given to 

the question relating to the problem area respondents would 

most like to see improved. In the second section, retailers' 

additional comments or suggestions are given. 

Problem Areas Most Wanted Improved 

The question was asked retailers, "In your relationships 

with apparel manufacturers, what problem area would you most 

like to see improved?" Many retailers named more than one 

problem area. The number of times each problem area was 

named is shown in Table IV. A selection of the answers in-

clude : 

"I would like to see returns handled better. I would 
say half the time we don't get our credit. It takes 
time and money to box up and send back and I dislike 
very much to have to do it. It takes months to get our 
account credited and I don't appreciate having to pay 
the return freight. It's not my mistake." 

"The manufacturers' charges for freight that is higher 
than actual charge and the predating of invoices before 
merchandise is shipped." 

"Most salesmen should know more about what they are 
selling such as fabric content, descriptions of styling, 
etc. " 

"Impersonalization of billing. Sometimes we get 2 or 3 
notices after we have paid a bill and it takes a long 
time to look each one up." 
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TABLE IV 

PROBLEM AREAS APPAREL RETAILERS WOULD 
MOST LIKE TO SEE IMPROVED 

Problem Area Number* 

Shipment schedules 1^0 
Quality control 
Returned goods policy 
Selling practices of sales representatives 55 
Customer relations with retailers 52 
Substitutions on orders 42 
Shipping of complete orders 37 
Credit arrangements 
Minimum quantity orders 35 
Styling for Southwest Region 23 
Predating invoices 22 
Rushing of the seasons • • • 22 
Preferential treatment to large stores and chains . . 20 
Number of markets (too many) ^ 
Dating on invoices 
Factors 
Uniformity in sizing |2 
Overcharging on freight 1 1 

Care in packing for shipping 8 

Cooperative advertising 8 

Other ^5 
No problems 

*Many retailers named more than one problem area. 

"Better communication with credit factors. Give prompt 
credit for returned goods. Not sell goods so far ahead 
of season." 

"They [manufacturers] always claim they don't receive 
goods we return and we have to send proof to them. 
They try to collect anyway." 

"Manufacturers are pushing the seasons too far in ad-
vance—forcing markdowns just as customers are needing 
merchandise; e.g., we must markdown swimwear and halters 
in June to start receiving fall sweaters, etc. in July." 

"I would like to see large minimum dollar purchase re-
quirements outlawed. It's cut the smaller specialty 
stores out completely. There is no justification for 
it and it makes a mockery of the 'free market place.' 
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I think I should be able to buy from any manufacturers 
if my credit is good." 

"Payment of invoices through [name deleted by researcher] 
and other factors. When defective merchandise is re-
turned there is a big hassle over obtaining a credit 
memo." 

"Please, please inspect clothes more carefully. We 
have to write for authorization to return a faulty item. 
Mail back. This is time spent that is badly needed on 
other things^—plus extra money on postage." 

"Coordinance among retailers, supplier, and factor and 
the courtesy of a reply (and reply) when I write about 
a problem." 

"Salespeople need to be more open and honest. They are 
always trying to pull the wool over your eyes." 

"Communication. Better communication between manufac-
turers, factor, and retailer. It seems as though you 
never talk to the same person or computer twice when a 
problem arises." 

"I would like to see the factors as well as the manufac-
turers keeping the retailer up-to-date on order approv-
als or disapprovals, by sending notices ASAP." 

"If a manufacturer accepts your order, they should ship 
or notify you within 10 days of the order that they will 
not be able to supply. Two manufacturers have accepted 
the order and not shipped one piece." 

"They insist you buy large quantities of the same gar-
ment to carry the line." 

"Some showrooms don't want to wait on or service a Black 
owned shop. They tectinaly [sic] say we can't you. We 
are exclusive. Or they want you to order a larger amount 
of order than a small business can handle. To get rid 
of you." 

"The salesmen are too pushy and think you have to load 
your store with their line only and don't realize most 
small stores work on budgets. Overbuying can become a 
real problem for someone just starting out." 

"Better service from factoring agents. They never know 
about credit for return and frequently send statement 
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for items 'past due' that have been paid as much as 30-
40 days." 

"All should have toll free lines. The manufacturers 
should pay postage and return of damaged or soiled mer-
chandise. " 

"Return of unsaleable merchandise or merchandise re-
ceived after completion date. They will not acknow-
ledge requests for returns." 

"Mine are pleasant." 

"Change in sales approach—less pressure at the point 
of sale and when you tell a salesman you don't want his 
line it would be nice if he would leave you alone.' 

"Eliminate factoring firms. They are difficult to deal 
with. No understanding or help from any of the firms." 

"Manufacturers checking merchandise closer for bad work-
manship and flaws in material for they are shipped [sic]. 
This saves shops and the manufacturers less time. The 
shopowner has to pay freight to ship back bad merchan-
dise. " 

"Quality control!!! Workmanship!! Most serious problem 
of our nations' manufacturers." 

"I would like to have them deliver everything together 
that was ordered together." 

"New York!!" 

"I feel very strongly about pre-dating of invoices. 
Manufacturers should be made to date an invoice no more 
than one day before shipment is made. The other problem 
is with shipping charges. Almost every invoice we re-
ceive has more shipping charges than is on the UPS 
sticker." 

"Credit needed for small business without prepaying for 
order that they are unable to fill." 

"More personal contact. Especially with the manufac-
turers who do not carry their own paper, but use a fac-
toring firm." 

"I eliminate my problems by simply not dealing with com-
panies or representatives who do not meet my standards/ 
requirements." 
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"I dislike dealing with factors instead of manufactur-
ers. " 

"Orders are placed for shipment over a three month pe-
riod-then you get 90% of it in one month which destroys 
your cash flow." 

"Improve coordination between manufacturers and factors. 
Goods will be invoiced and shipped same day (16th) sup-
posedly but we won't receive it for 14 days or so. 
The factor expects us to pay the 10th of the month. 
We've barely gotten the goods out of the box." 

"The lack of response to returns/via factors. So hard 
to get credit due us. Manufacturers and factors don t 
seem to agree." 

"The only time I hear from a sales representative is 
when he/she wants to sell me something or make a mar-
ket appointment. Few ever call to see how the line is 
selling or if he can do anything to help our store." 

"Send return sticker on request. Acknowledge same and 
issue credit memos." 

"Pressuring you into buying and pressuring you into buy-
ing too much." 

"A lot of pressure is put on salesmen and they have a 
tendency to want to oversell you. I do not feel like 
they should tell me what to buy or how much." 

"No problems." 

"I would like very much to see manufacturers not 'dump' 
the majority of merchandise purchased either on the 
19th (invoice date or date before completion) and yet 
shipped after completion date." 

"Their credit check source is sometimes too slow and 
inaccurate resulting in delay of shipments that should 
not be necessary." 

"Some salesmen are overly helpful in the selection of 
lines. I don't appreciate the hardsell." 

"Better quality control. We receive too much defective 
merchandise and have to either put on sale or take the 
trouble to return it without getting replacement mer-
chandise. " 
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"For our market area, all shipments with the exception 
of holidays are too early for our selling season. This 
creates an inventory problem, and also a cash flow prob-
lem, as most merchandise has to be paid for before we 
even need it." 

"Better quality control—careful check spots, holes, 
hanging threads, uneven sagging hems. This would elimi-
nate the send-back problem." 

"Salesmen need to be more interested in his accounts. 

"Being able to collect on returns after payment has 
been made and no longer purchasing from the manufac-
turer. These are usually small amounts and practically 
impossible to collect from some." 

"High pressure selling——false promises——1 This item is 
hot'--'You must take this item.'" 

"The sales rep should know more about the merchandise 
he sells. Also, he should know the delivery times more 
accurately.11 

"Deliverys as promised—and manufacturer not lie when 
merchandise is being shipped and not put you on hold 
for 15 minutes on the telephone—I do not like to pay 
those prices to hear their music." 

"Invoicing and billing is haphazard—need to have more 
uniform." 

"We need to be able to buy the exact fabric that is in 
R.T.W. and have it honestly represented and shipped. 
The above will not happen as long as New England [eth-
nic group deleted by researcher] are running the market; 
their only interest is their pocketbook." 

"Samples at market often are not representative of the 
actual quality of the merchandise received. Especially 
true for [name of company deleted by researcher]." 

"Return stickers for shipments which are bad! Courteous 
treatment on the phone!" 

"For the most part, I am pleased with my relationships. 
There have been a few isolated cases that displeased 
me, but I'm sure a certain amount is to be expected." 

"A better relationship should exist after the sale. 
Most salesmen could care less about how the merchandise 
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performs in the store. I never get phone calls saying 
'How's it doing?" I only get calls saying 'Let's make 
a market appointment." 

"Credit. Do away with factors!!" 

"Not pushing the seasons. No need to ship fall clothing 
in the middle of summer. Don't rush the seasons cal-
ling for early markdowns. Also the minimums they re-
quire to buy." 

"Taking returns and requests and proper crediting to 
correct accounts and marking these accounts current." 

"Discontinue outlet store sales by manufacturers. Stores 
place orders in advance, and merchandise shipped to 
stores can be found in outlet stores at the price stores 
paid for the merchandise. Manufacturer should be a 
manufacturer or a retailer, not both." 

"Prefential [sic] treatment is given to chain stores 
in price. The perliferation [sic] of discount/closeout 
operations which are supported by many manufacturers 
looking out for their own interest." 

"Receiving credit promptly on damaged items. If we paid 
our invoices like they issue credits, they would not 
ship to us." 

"The large factoring concerns make errors on store ac-
counts. It takes the factors as long as 12 months to 
correct accounts on the company." 

"The return of merchandise takes up alot of time. We 
would like a different system for returning damaged 
merchandise." 

"Clothes geared to the more average woman and her buying 
power. Too many on the high or low range." 

"Have been in this business 20 years—have few problems 
with manufacturers we deal with." 

"Having to write for a return sticker for goods that 
come in damaged or faulty." 

"More honest (frank) relationships between manufacturer 
and retailer. Most manufacturers think retailers or 
buyers to be not as intelligent as the manufacturer." 
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"They rarely give the buyer at market enough time to 
really study the line when buying." 

"I really don't have that many problems. Mostly I 
wish they would inspect the merchandise more closely 
before shipping. We always lose money in the hassel 
[sic] to return it." 

"Communication between manufacturer and us as to prob-
lems with orders—i.e., credit, returns, cancelled 
styles, etc." 

"Some manufacturers do not assort colors like we re-
quest. Invoice should be dated so we always have 30 
days ffrom date merchandise delivered] to pay—instead 
of having to pay for merchandise that arrived day be-
fore invoice due." 

"More equitable consideration of small, independent 
stores as compared to larger retailers. Selling de-
signer lines to discount stores." 

"No substitutions on fabrics. Manufacturers show you 
one fabric at market then sends you another." 

"No harassment over telephone during business hours. 
Also clearly state 8% discount cannot be taken away, 
even on late payments." 

"The way they handle their credits. They will not re-
fund money nor do they send a credit invoice." 

"It is most difficult to get satisfaction when calling 
manufacturers long distance. I don't have time to try 
solving my problems by mail." 

"Factories are constantly denying receipt of returned 
damaged goods, asking that tracers be sent. They must 
be attempting to make the procedure such an annoyance 
that we won't return goods." 

"The return of quality control. We spend many precious 
hours writing for authorization to return defective mer-
chandise and wrapping same for return." 

"Expeditious returns of damaged merchandise. Ridiculous 
to have to ask permission and wait sometimes weeks for 
authorization to return obviously faulty garments." 

"Shipment of merchandise. Very few seem to be able to 
ship as scheduled. Several ship seasonal merchandise 
either far too early or extremely too late." 
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"The quantity of merchandise you have to buy per size 
and style. Dozen per style is too many for small shops 
and small towns." 

"Shipping special orders when they promise they will 
ship them." 

"Shipping. Also showing styles appropriate for this 
section of the country, rather than extreme styles of 
other sections." 

"Invoices. Should be more specific as regards size, 
color, material description, and fashion design." 

Additional Retailer Comments And Suggestions 

The respondent was permitted an opportunity to make any 

additional comments and suggestions. A selection of the re-

tailers' opinions include: 

"A new store starting out needs credit to survive and 
this is a major problem. Manufacturers will not ship 
without established credit and some or most of the bet-
ter companies won't ship C.O.D. or cash in advance. 
So how does one establish credit?" 

"Too many of the manufacturers are only interested in 
the short term. They want to sell all that they can 
with little regard for its suitability for the store. 
Just because an item sells in Macy's or May Company 
doesn't mean it's right for everyone. Their concern 
for the actual performance of the merchandise is in 
regard to a reorder or future order rather than the 
success of the store." 

"Altho shipping date is requested we received approxi-
mately half of our Fall goods this year in May—payable 
6/10/79—our dollars'tied up 2-3 months before selling 
period. 

"We get the general feeling at markets that we are a 
'little fish' in a big pool! It's designed for larger 
buyers and chains! We get indifferent treatment in 
alot of the 'better lines.' They seem to do us a favor 
to acknowledge our presence!!" 

"I believe the big problem we have is fabric that has 
flaws. Also the fit on garment are off, I think, too 
much." 
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"We think that many sales managers insist that sales-
men push increase in buying and by so doing a merchant 
may become loaded with merchandise and therefore must 
take too many markdowns." 

"One of the largest problems is the discounters. Manu-
facturers ship early and "dump" early at the discount-
ers. Current merchandise can be found at the discount-
ers 2 weeks after it can come into our store—or at the 
same time. The manufacturers are not loyal to their 
real accounts—meanwhile, we can not compete at dis-
counters' price level." 

"On the whole, I think that the treatment and service 
I have received from my suppliers has been exceptionally 
good. Since I am relatively new in the retail business 
this has been a huge factor in helping me survive." 

"Credit is a big problem or just shipping on open ac-
count. Each factor has a different criteria. Listing 
with [company names deleted by researcher], etc., does 
nothing for a new store because you don't have a track 
record. Many manufacturers want to ship prepaid or 
C.O.D. This does nothing as far as establishing a line 
of credit. Now, 2 years later, we have more than 50 
manufacturers that do ship on open account, but it took 
alot of talking, letter writing, and eye-ball to eye-
ball contact and once in a while a sharp tongue." 

"The seasons are rushed too much especially for warmer 
climates. Our summer season is particularly worrisome. 
By the time our customers are ready to buy really hot 
weather garments, the big department stores have already 
put them on sale. I have decided to make my summer buy 
the smallest because of such big markdowns. Our cus-
tomers do not buy very far ahead." 

"I do not like the way some salespersons make me feel 
when someone with a larger shop or more prestige walks 
in while I'm working with them. It's as if I'm not 
there or that person wishes he were taking their order 
instead of mine." 

"Texas manufacturers should be a little more fashion 
minded and produce a little better garment. They all 
seem to produce only low-end merchandise." 

"I would like to sell out at once. If you know anyone 
who would buy it call [number deleted by researched]." 
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"Manufacturers and salesmen should always remember that 
a good supplier and their representatives are equally 
as important as a good retailer. To make money and be 
successful it must be a two way street!" 

"I find this business is getting worse. With freight 
so high they never ship the amount you order. Most 
always more. Never the size you order. The invoices 
are always messed up about payment. I spend all my 
time on phone correcting mistakes that manufacturers 
make. Trying to find out if they are shipping tops to 
go with bottoms or otherwise'—always defective merchan-
dise. Please help!!" 

"This survey is fine but it will never do any good for 
the small specialty shop. Manufacturers are too in-
terested in selling their merchandise instead of mar-
keting for the long term. Many of the problems are 
directly related to the sales representative who cares 
only for himself and to hell with his customers and the 
lines he represents. More control from the manufac-
turer would solve many of their internal problems." 

"When the manufacturer ships early-—we don't have enough 
time to make claim when garments don't fit; i.e., skirts/ 
bottoms run very small; blouses/tops run very large— 
then we are hung and in order to sell items they must 
be marked down." 

"I feel that the overall picture is looking good. Some 
manufacturers seem to think they can do no wrong. Bad 
fit is % the markdowns we take. We can live with buying 
mistakes but not fit problems. We are sending back 
more per season than we did all year some years ago. 
If we have problems with returns, I don't buy again." 

"Many manufacturers and their reps are like prostitutes. 
They will tell you anything you want to hear just to 
make a dollar. Usually on our level, the salesman (our 
main contact) will try to mislead us. In turn, many 
times, the manufacturer or his manager try to mislead 
the salesperson. There seems to be an awful lot of no 
integrity at the manufacturers' end, why, I don't know. 
Thank you for the forum." 

"The small stores' orders are filled last. I see the 
goods I ordered in larger stores before I receive part 
shipments. I never receive all I order. 

"I feel manufacturers should accept returns on defective 
merchandise without writing for a return authorization, 
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and should pay a fee for handling the defective mer-
chandise ." 

"Considering economic situation, and problems charac-
teristic with retail clothing business in relation to 
it, some changes do need to be made for this kind of 
business to remain a healthy enterprise." 

"Too many markets. We don't have enough selling time 
between markets—then we have to put too much merchan-
dise on sale to make room for incoming merchandise." 

"Of what value is this [survey]? Do you expect any 
improvements?" 

"Bra factories are bad about sending numbers that you 
didn't buy, also sending old stock that has turned 
yellow." 

"Retailer buys in good faith but when merchandise re-
ceived has been delivered late, substituted in color 
or style or poor workmanship, etc., the burden of proof 
is on the retailer who must write for authorization to 
return (sometimes more than once). Then if the manu-
facturer uses a factoring company sometimes there is a 
problem getting credit for merchandise returned." 

"I wish they would not sub on orders and no one carried 
accounts by banks and factors (carry own paper). There 
must be a better way on bad merchandise to be returned; 
it cost much time and money." 

"We are finding it difficult to find loyalty from sales 
reps and manufacturers for the amount of purchasing 
power we have, especially our size town (25,000) and 
market. It appears there is much greed among the reps. 
They seem to sell to anyone who desires their line, no 
longer giving exclusives to the line." 

"I have not had a financial statement recently so what 
I do is pay in advance. I feel that I should get my 
merchandise before anyone else. Right now I've had a 
credit of $1000.00 with [name of company deleted by re-
searcher] and have not received one single piece. Check 
was sent five months ago for summer wear. No one lis-
tens to me, so I'm going to an attorney." 

"Factoring houses are a pain. They are always sending 
past due notices on invoices paid a month ago. Compan-
ies sometimes charge for merchandise not shipped. The 
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number one complaint is being shipped faulty merchan-
dise. And everytime you call the factory you talk 
with someone different. No one ever knows what you 
are talking about." 

"In the bridal business quality is no longer guided by 
price. The workmanship on some of my designer lines 
is not as good as a few of my cheaper gowns. I think 
this is a shame. There is one major company that will 
not stand behind their dresses. They are going to lose 
out on this." 

"Manufacturers are not interested in helping or satis-
fying a small shop1s needs. Their aims are strictly 
with large retailers. For these reasons we are in the 
process of discontinuing ladies' tennis apparel." 

"A retailer often feels he or she has been taken advan-
tage of (by the manufacturer)." 

"Delivery on fashion merchandise is not close enough 
to the season or is not available for fill-in on addi-
tional styles during season." 

"On the whole, I feel the manufacturers that I deal with 
do try to do what's best for both of you. Some sales-
men will tell you anything, true or false, to get you 
to buy their line. Some pressure too hard, but I just 
don't buy their lines. There are too many good compan-
ies and salespeople to put up with things that are not 
right for your store." 

"We deplore the lack of communication from major sup-
pliers on fashion direction, particularly those from 
whom we have bought for many years." 

"I prefer buying from salesmen that come to my store, 
over buying at market, but do not like high pressure 
from either. I know my customers better than they do 
and what might sell in larger stores does not apply to 
a small store. I do not like having to buy minimums 
from anyone." 

"Factors are a pain in the neck." 

"Manufacturers1 reps tend to be more honest and straight-
forward in the Dallas market as opposed to the New York 
office reps. Local reps are the direct interface with 
the small store and they must answer for delivery prob-
lems, substitutions, and defective merchandise." 
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"When weddings are involved, late-missing or lost de-
liveries can spell disaster. There seems to be a total 
disregard of responsibilities by manufacturers for an 
order from a bridal retailer. They do not follow up on 
their commitments. If they cannot meet the specified 
required deadline they do not feel obligated to notify 
the bridal retailer. The inability to fulfill a commit-
ment on the retail end can often ruin or set back finan-
cially the independent operator. Manufacturers never 
suffer the consequences for lost, missing or late ship-
ments. When any of the above happens (and it does often) 
the independent retailer loses. Reputation: he has 
given his word based on the manufacturer's promise to 
deliver. Financially: he loses his profit to speedier 
delivery and long distance calls. With a lot of very 
angry and displeased customers, manufacturers claim, 
given time they will meet deadlines—this is not so. 

"Many manufacturers feel that they are the authority 
and are the only one knowledgeable about clothing. Some 
forget that the retail people are their only source to 
sell their goods. We get the feeling from some that 
we are over the barrel." 

"The government needs to stop manufacturers from selling 
at lower prices to volume users, because the independent 
that cannot buy the volume and thus not get the lower 
price is at a competitive disadvantage. He looks like 
a thief to competitive shoppers and he's not." 

"Would be nice for all owners to have a monthly meeting 
to discuss problems, etc. But most won't work together." 

"Immorality and stealing by the sales representatives 
is extremely unbearable. He steps out of my store and 
sells my neighbor either higher or lower." 

"Re-emphasize the place of the small retailer in our 
free enterprise system. We should be given more con-
sideration for credit and our deliveries should not have 
to wait 'til the big stores get theirs and we get what's 
left." 

"We enjoy a very good relationship with most all our 
suppliers. It's almost amazing how cooperative they 
are on small matters (problems)--since we are such a 
small account for most of them." 

"I don't like the manufacturers dictating to me. I want 
to buy what I need for my operation." 
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"Too much merchandise at each market to cover properly. 
If you miss a market you do not get the full picture 
and so many feel you must buy ahead at every market to 
keep your stock properly balanced. Too, the problem of 
getting the manufacturer to cooperate with his factor 
in order to keep your account clear and unblemished 
important to me! Everyone tries to get ahead of every-
one else. You can absorb just so much." 

"I am not speaking from a narrow minded standpoint. I 
personally feel inferior (because I'm Black) and do not 
go in some show rooms, because I know I am not wanted 
or I feel because, the show room people think you don't 
know what you are doing." 

"I have been in business a short time, but I have ob-
served that salesmen 'expect' you to buy the entire 
line, and a lot of samples look better at market than 
the finished product that is shipped; I have also found 
that factors require a buyer to furnish or meet such 
drastic requirements that they are stepping out of bounds 
on some banking regulations." 

"The merchandise needs to be closer inspected for faults. 
One company ships 3 dresses at a time (one style) which 
makes the postage very high per garment. That eats into 
our profit. They also insist that you buy 42 dresses 
per market. We are a small store and I don't think that 
is to our advantage." 

"Wish the merchandise would come in closer to the sea-
son-—sweaters and coats in 100 degree weather and energy 
crisis don't make sense to me." 

"Manufacturers are hurting retail operations by shipping 
too far in advance of the season with little regard for 
the Gulf Coast climate. Especially Fall merchandise is 
geared to northern climates which results in my having 
to take markdowns early or hold on to stale merchandise 
until our weather gets cold enough to sell the clothes. 
Manufacturers have turned their accounts receivables 
over to large factoring companies which are cold and 
impersonal with little regard for individual circum-
stances . " 

"Everyone should be in business at least once in their 
life. I believe this would make the customer realize 
we don't just sit around raking in the money and getting 
rich." 
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"A great number of (problems) can and should be con-
trolled by the selection of vendors and ability of the 
retail buyer, not the supplier. If the supplier ma-
nipulates the buyer it is the buyer's fault. The re-
tailer controls the supplier and should use his judge-
ment and ability to gain as much control and advantage 
as the market place will allow." 

"Being unable to order small quantities. Most manufac'-
turers have a 'buy 4 each of 4 styles' policy. This 
forces you to buy"three styles you may not be interested 
in. Perhaps this is fair, but it does make it diffi-
cult for the little retailer." 

"This business is getting tougher and tougher." 

"I feel one market out of the five could be cut out. 
I also do not like the idea of pushing the seasons up 
a market, as Spring selling in August. It takes alot 
of time, energy and money to make these markets, and 
I refuse to have things sold to me that will not sell 
in our community. A couple of the salesmen have caused 
me to change companies." 

"There have been several times in which my buyers and 
I have ordered at market in Dallas and have not received 
our order nor word concerning it. When I call the sales-
person I am placed on 'hold' until they check-and either 
receive shipment very late or not at all. This has hap-
pened exclusively with out-of-state manufacturers." 

"Returns area problem for everyone. We now have to 
write for a return label before returning merchandise. 
One company is fantastic. They send a label, packing 
slip, and have UPS to pick up the items. Another com-
pany lets you give the items to charity and deduct 
from bill." 

"Excessive number of markets and lack of coordination 
in timing of ready-to-wear, accessories, gifts, to per-
mit covering all markets with fewer market trips and 
expenses. Buying expenses are excessive because of 
this condition." 

"Put inspectors back in the factories or whatever needs 
to be done to get quality merchandise to us. We spend 
alot of time, money and effort going to market to choose 
what we want in our store. Yet, when the merchandise 
arrives, there are alot of substitutions in fabric and 
styles and flaws in both fabric and construction. Then 
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we must spend a great deal of time and effort getting 
this shoddy merchandise back to the factories. Conse-
quently our stock is too short. This problem worsens 
daily and something must be done." 

"Manufacturers are killing specialty shops because of 
the large discounts given to chain companies. [name 
of company deleted by researcher] should be investi-
gated, We consistently have to set their bookkeeping 
in order. Many times they will give out inaccurate 
information causing a buyer to be turned down on ship-
ment from manufacturer." 

"I have limited time to buy, and I don't like having to 
go through the whole line of things that I have already 
seen at the previous show, when I'm not at all inter-
ested and have come to buy specific items and or groups." 

Overview of Research Analysis 

Six of the seven null hypotheses offered in this study 

were rejected. It was found that there were differences in 

the attitudes of apparel retailers toward the manufacturers' 

quality of merchandise shipments, manufacturers' timing of 

merchandise shipments, manufacturers' billing practices, 

manufacturers' selling practices, and manufacturers' over-

all support and concern for the retailer. There also were 

differences between retailers' number of problems they ex-

perience with selected merchandise classifications. On the 

other hand, there was no difference in the attitudes of ap-

parel retailers concerning manufacturers' credit and pricing 

practices. 

The majority of respondents were pleased with the di-

rection that women's clothing fashion has taken in the past 

few years. However, the larger the size of operations and 
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the more women's apparel sales of the store, the less likely 

the respondent answered in the affirmative on this matter. 

A great majority of respondents believed that large stores 

and chain stores receive preferential treatment from the 

manufacturers. There was a direct relationship between the 

size of operations and responses in this regard. 

Finally, respondents were permitted to write their own 

comments regarding areas they would most like to see improved 

in the distribution practices of the manufacturers. Many 

retailers were quite outspoken in their opinions, and a rep-

resentative sample of their comments are included in this 

report. 



CHAPTER V 

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

In this chapter the results of the research are summa-

rized by problem areas. Any implications are discussed and 

recommendations are given. A model is presented. In con-

clusion, suggestions for additional research are listed. 

It should be reiterated that this research emphasized 

apparel retailers' attitudes toward apparel manufacturers. 

Since attitudes are predispositions, as stated previously, 

they are states of mind that influence respondents' percep-

tions of the surrounding environment. Each respondent exists 

within his or her own unique environments. Reality is there-

fore interpreted from unique viewpoints. What may be reality 

for one channel participant may not be reality for another 

apparel channel participant. It must be remembered, then, 

that a perceived area of conflict for retailers may not be 

perceived with the same intensity by manufacturers. Further 

research should be accomplished to determine apparel manufac-

turers' attitudes toward apparel retailers. In this way 

actual conflict bases may be identified and more constructive 

remedies may be suggested. 

Problem Areas 

Selected problem areas as perceived by apparel retailers 

186 



187 

are discussed and conclusions and recommendations are given. 

In selecting the problem areas, preference was given to those 

areas most frequently mentioned by retailers. 

It should be noted that the element of fashion plays a 

major role in how the apparel retailer perceives manufacture 

ers' distribution practices. It is assumed that in those 

stores where fashion dominates, the importance attached by 

the retailer regarding the practices of manufacturers is ex-

pected to be greater than in those stores where fashion chan-

ges are not as abrupt. Retailer expectations, therefore, 

would be higher regarding apparel items that are more vulner-

able to seasonal changes. It would follow that their per-

ceptions of reality regarding apparel manufacturers would 

not be as positive. At the same time, manufacturers of ap-

parel that is vulnerable to seasonal changes must also meet 

strict deadlines in production and distribution, creating 

more problems for them than might be encountered by manufac-

turers of more staple apparel. 

Retailers from ladies' ready-to-wear stores, ladies' and 

children's stores, department stores, dry goods stores, jeans/ 

pants shops, and teens/juniors shops would tend to have greater 

anxiety regarding the distribution practices of manufacturers 

because of the fashion nature of the apparel that they carry. 

On the other hand, retailers from uniform shops, lingerie 

shops, maternity shops, and sportswear/athletic stores spe-

cialize in apparel where the fashion element is important 
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but where abrupt fashion changes from season to season are 

not a reality. Retailers of western wear carry both high 

fashion apparel and staple apparel (such as clothing for 

everyday farm wear) and as will be seen on the following pages, 

results were mixed regarding their attitudes. 

Quality Control 

Quality control is concerned with the condition of mer-

chandise that is shipped by the manufacturers and the suit-

ability of merchandise to its intended use. This includes 

workmanship in both cutting and sewing as well as other areas. 

Conclusions.--It appears that more specialized retailers, 

such as those from uniform shops, western wear stores, and 

sportswear/athletic apparel stores had more positive atti-

tudes toward the condition of merchandise that is shipped, 

while retailers of ladies' and children's wear stores, dry 

goods stores, and ladies' ready-to-wear stores had the least 

positive attitudes in this regard. More positive attitudes 

were seen by the smaller retailers in general and by respon-

dents who were women. On the other hand, more positive re-

sponses were seen by non-owner respondents and by respondents 

who frequented market week only once or twice per year. Com-

plaints were made concerning sewing errors, such as sleeves 

sewn in backwards, machine oil dripped on garments, and inac-

curacy of garment sizes. For some retailers, fifyt per cent 

of the garments received from manufacturers were not presentable 
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to store customers. Because of the difficulties in returning 

defective merchandise, many retailers apparently mark down 

the goods or turn them over to charities. Merchandise re-

turns cause inefficiencies in time utilization for the re-

tailer and loss of money due to return postage. There are 

implications that this serious problem may be caused by manu-

facturers attempting to rush shipments in order to prepare 

for the upcoming season. In addition, there appears to be a 

decline in the attention paid by inspectors at the factory 

due to a de-emphasis in quality standards on the part of man-

agement. Also, there appears to be a lack of control over 

contractors by the manufacturers. 

Recommendations.—Manufacturers should realize that at-

titudes toward their companies are not only dependent upon 

service but also upon the quality of the merchandise that is 

produced. Higher standards should be placed on goods leaving 

the factory, and inspectors should be held responsible for 

those items shipped. Meeting strict schedules are important, 

but not at the expense of merchandise quality. More control 

should be taken by manufacturers over contractors through 

non-acceptance of merchandise from contractors that are not 

sewn to certain standards. 

Returned Goods Policies 

In order for retailers to return merchandise that is 

defective or that was shipped but not ordered, they must 
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write for authorization (return stickers). In most cases, 

the shipping costs for returning goods to the manufacturers 

are paid for by the retailers. 

Conclusions•-^Apparently retailers from independent one 

store operations did not perceive manufacturers' returned 

goods policies as negatively as did retailers from multi-

store operations. In addition, women seem to have more fa-

vorable attitudes than men in this regard. Common problems 

cited by retailers were related to return stickers and ac-

knowledgement of their receipt. In some cases, retailers 

must wait for weeks before authorization is received. In 

many other cases, manufacturers do not acknowledge receipt 

of return stickers or do not even send out return authoriza-

tions when requested. When goods are returned, some manufac-

turers deny ever receiving the goods and ask for proof of 

shipment or else ask that tracers be sent in an effort to 

locate the returned goods. There are implications that inef-

ficiencies exist in the method that damaged goods returns are 

handled. There may even be cases where certain manufacturers 

attempt to avoid returns in an effort to minimize return 

losses. 

Recommendations.--It is suggested that manufacturers 

develop methods for handling return requests with speed and 

efficiency. It is apparent that some manufacturers have al-

ready developed proper methods. For example, it would save 
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time and energy if manufacturers would include return stickers 

with the shipment of goods. A system should be set up where 

immediate acknowledgement of receipt of returned goods is 

made, thereby eliminating retailer anxiety regarding the re-

turn. It may not be necessary for manufacturers to encourage 

returns but when requests for returns are made, the concern 

for cordial relations with retailers and repeat sales to re-

tailers should warrant proper care in making remedies when 

the manufacturer is at fault. 

Credit Arrangements 

Many apparel manufacturers turn over their accounts to 

factors, who are independent financial institutions. In as-

suming the credit and collection function for the manufac-

turer, the factor may approve the issuance of credit to indi-

vidual stores in the purchase of inventory and may also reim-

burse retailers for returned goods. Factors have been instru-

mental in managing accounts receivable within the apparel in-

dustry for many years, allowing the apparel manufacturer to 

use funds that would be normally tied up in delivered merchan-

dise. 

Conclusions.--Retailers of uniform shops, maternity shops, 

and western wear stores displayed the most positive attitudes 

toward the credit arrangements of apparel manufacturers. The 

least positive attitudes were seen by retailers of jeans/pants 

shops and teens/juniors shops. In addition, there was a 
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tendency for retailers from smaller towns to have more posi-

tive attitudes than retailers from larger cities. Also, non-

owner respondents were more favorable in their attitudes to-

ward credit arrangements than store owners. Women had a less 

positive attitude than men in this regard. This implies sev-

eral things. For one, non-owner respondents are not as af-

fected personally by the extension of credit as store owners 

would be, since it is not their money that is dealt with. In 

addition, women may still find it more difficult to gain the 

same credit status that men enjoy, in spite of recent gains 

made in this area by women. Many smaller retailers object 

to the difficulty in getting merchandise without having to 

prepay for it. But the greatest area of concern for retail-

ers is the proper crediting of their accounts and receiving 

prompt credit for returned merchandise. Apparently, in many 

cases, an unusually long time span exists between payment by 

retailers and crediting of accounts by factors. In addition, 

far too many errors in posting payments are made by factors. 

Retailers complained that they received past-due notices many 

weeks after payments are mailed. When attempting to communi*-

cate with factors, retailers were frustrated by non-coopera-

tion on the part of factors. In addition, it appears that 

coordination and communication between factors and apparel 

manufacturers are not always in existence. There are impli-

cations that factors, by the nature of their business, are 

interested in the amount of time that money can work for 
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them, which may be in direct opposition to the effort by mar-

keting companies to satisfy the needs and wants of customers. 

Recommendations. •—It would be senseless to recommend 

that factors be eliminated, as many retailers have suggested. 

Factors are too much a part of the apparel industry and the 

nature of the industry would not allow many manufacturers to 

discontinue their services. On the other hand, it may be 

suggested that factoring firms be educated in the marketing 

role that they play in the distribution channel for apparel 

goods. Factors are essentially a facilitating agency in the 

apparel channel, and as such, perform valuable marketing 

functions. It is assumed that most factoring firms would ob-

ject to being named as a marketing agency, even though they 

perform, in most cases, one of the flows that facilitate 

movement of goods from the producer to the consumer (namely, 

credit and/or risk). In any case, factors and manufacturers 

alike should realize the importance of prompt and proper 

crediting of payments on accounts. When credits are approved 

for damaged merchandise, reimbursement to the retailer should 

be made immediately. Factors and apparel manufacturers should 

both strive to maintain a better set of communications be-

tween one another. 

Invoice Dating 

Apparel manufacturers (many times via factors) require 

a due date for payment of invoice of the 10th of each month 
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following shipment of merchandise, providing the shipment 

was accomplished prior to the 20th of the previous month. 

Conclusions.-"Retailers from uniform shops, lingerie 

shops, and western wear stores had the most positive atti-

tudes toward invoice dating accomplished by manufacturers, 

while the least positive attitudes were seen by ladies' and 

children's wear stores, bridal shops, and jeans/pants shops. 

Smaller retailers appeared to have better attitudes than lar-

ger retailers on this point, as did budget priced retailers 

over moderately and higher priced retailers. Also, non-own-

ers of stores had more positive attitudes than store owners. 

It appears that there is a practice among many manufacturers 

of pre-dating invoices (i.e., putting a date on the invoice 

that is earlier than actual shipping date). This gives re-

tailers very little time in which to return payment. Espe-

cially on shipments sent many weeks before the season, re-

tailers are forced to make payments that tie up their funds 

long before they are able to resell the merchandise. Some 

retailers ignore the due date when invoices are predated, and 

they have found that their credit is not hurt when taking 

this action. 

Recommendations.—To maintain good relations with cus-

tomers, manufacturers should insist on dating all invoices 

on the actual date that the merchandise is shipped. It may 

be more realistic, in addition, to change dating terms where 
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retailers are not overdue on payments until thirty days have 

elapsed from date that merchandise was shipped. For manu-

facturers shipping goods across the country, perhaps it may 

be fair to offer terms that are effective upon receipt of 

goods by the retailer. Future dating should also be consid-

ered by manufacturers. For example, merchandise shipped 

months prior to selling seasons could be given a payment 

due date that coincides with the beginning of the selling 

season. This practice is done in other industries, such as 

the ski industry. 

Shipping Schedules 

Manufacturers normally ship merchandise as soon as pos-

sible after manufacture in order to shift the risk of carry-

ing inventory to the retailer. 

Conclusions.--A major problem area, according to apparel 

retailers, is the shipment schedules that are maintained by 

manufacturers. In most cases, the complaints involved the 

shipping of merchandise too far in advance of the season. 

Regarding this practice, retailers from uniform shops, lin-

gerie shops, and sportswear/athletic apparel stores had bet-

ter attitudes than retailers from department stores, jeans/ 

pants shops, and ladies' ready-to-wear stores. Also, more 

positive attitudes were seen by budget priced retailers, 

chain organizations, and retailers from larger cities. Non-

store owners had more positive attitudes than store owners. 
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For the retailer, early shipments of apparel cause inventory 

problems including storage space and the risks involved in 

holding merchandise in the back room, such as damage or ob-

solescence. This especially becomes a problem when merchan-

dise is shipped two to three months prior to the selling 

season. On shipments that are late, retailers are many times 

forced to mark down the merchandise in order to move the pro-

ducts out before the new season arrives. There are implica-

tions that far too often, promises are made about the ship-

ment of goods, only to be broken. Retailers from independent 

one store operations had better attitudes on this point than 

retailers from larger operations, as did retailers from small 

towns over those from the larger cities. 

Recommendations.--Retailers should realize that apparel 

manufacturers are practicing a valid concept in marketing 

when shipping merchandise as soon as possible after manufac-

ture; namely, shifting the risk of inventory to another par-

ticipant in the channel except when speculating. Inventory 

costs are high, and add to the final retail price that consum-

ers must pay for goods. Unfortunately, the retailer assumes 

the responsibility for goods until they are purchased by the 

consumer, making the retailer the risk-bearer in this case. 

It is recommended, however, that manufacturers fulfill prom-

ises made regarding shipment of goods in order to maintain 

good relations with retailers. If this is not possible, then 
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it may be best that definite promises not be made. In either 

case, retailers should be educated as to the difficulties 

that manufacturers encounter in production. 

Freight Charges 

Manufacturers enter freight charges on invoices that 

may or may not be the same as actual freight costs in ship-

ping. Freight is part of the cost of doing business and is 

eventually reflected in the price that the consumer must pay 

for goods at retail. 

Conclusions.^Retailers specializing in lingerie, uni-

forms, and maternity apparel had the most positive attitudes 

regarding freight charges, while retailers of bridal wear 

and ladies' ready-to-wear had the least positive attitudes. 

Smaller retailers showed a more positive attitude than lar-

ger retailers, as did budget priced retailers over higher 

priced retailers and retailers from smaller cities over those 

from larger cities. In addition, retailers from independent 

one store operations were more favorable in their attitudes 

toward freight charges than retailers from multi-store oper-

ations. There are implications that manufacturers attach or 

enclose invoices prior to turning packages over the UPS or 

other shipping firms for transportation. In order to pro-

tect themselves, it appears that manufacturers estimate ship-

ping costs on the high side. It is improbable that manufac-

turers deliberately overcharge on freight in order to 
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profiteer. The practice may occur because of methodology. 

There are signs that many retailers do not realize that they 

are paying higher than actual shipping costs. 

Recommendations.—As long as invoices are attached to 

or enclosed in packages, this problem will remain. One rem-

edy may be to send invoices separately. Another may be to 

remind retailers on the invoice to check the actual freight 

charges against the invoice charge and to make the necessary 

adjustment in payment. Definitely, retailers should be made 

aware of this practice and should take steps to insure that 

they are not being overcharged for freight. If freight charges 

on the invoice are too high, the retailer should take the 

responsibility of adjusting the invoice or notifying the 

manufacturer so that the latter may adjust the invoice. 

Shipment of Complete Orders 

As stated previously, manufacturers normally ship goods 

as soon as possible after manufacture. In many cases, this 

means shipping of incomplete orders, since not all apparel 

are completed by the factories at the same time. In addition, 

if the decision is made by the manufacturer not to produce a 

garment due to a small amount of orders on the item, the re-

tailer's total order will not be filled. 

Conclusions.--The practice of shipments of incomplete 

orders is widespread, apparently. If each item is shipped 
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as produced, the number of shipments increase and the total 

freight charges increase also. At the same time, immediate 

shipments of goods as produced reduces inventory carrying 

costs for the manufacturer. It becomes difficult for the 

retailer to understand, however, when coordinates are shipped 

incomplete. Regarding the shipment of coordinates, the most 

positive attitudes were held by retailers of bridal apparel, 

uniforms, and sportswear/athletic apparel, while the attitudes 

of retailers from teens/juniors shops, ladies' and children s 

wear, and western wear stores were not as positive. Budget 

priced retailers had better attitudes toward manufacturers 

in this regard than higher priced retailers, as did chain 

store retailers over independent one store operators. Women 

also had more positive attitudes than men in this regard. 

Recommendations.—Manufacturers must weigh the costs 

(in both money and good relationships) of holding merchandise 

until the complete order can be sent against immediate ship-

ment as produced. If it is necessary to ship incomplete or-

ders, retailers should be notified as to the reason. If the 

manufacturer makes the decision not to produce an item be-

cause of the small quantity ordered, retailers should be im-

mediately notified in order that better relations can be main-

tained. 

Substitutions On Orders 

When a manufacturer makes the decision not to produce an 
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item that was shown at market week, those items are sometimes 

substituted by products not ordered. Substitutions may in-

volve fabrics, colors, sizes, styles, or quality. 

Conclusions.r—Retailers of lingerie, uniforms, and sports-

wear/athletic apparel had more positive attitudes toward manu-

facturers who substitute orders then retailers from ladies' 

and children's stores, department stores, and western wear 

stores. Smaller retailers, retailers from independent one 

store operations, and women retailers had more positive at-

titudes in this regard. On the other hand, larger retailers, 

chain store retailers, and men retailers had less positive 

attitudes. There are indications that items shown at market 

are of a better quality than items shipped. 

Recommendations.—Retailers are not required to accept 

any merchandise that is not ordered, unless they agree to 

beforehand. However, the costs and hassle of returning un-

ordered merchandise is immense, and many retailers make the 

decision to accept what arrives at the store. It is recom-

mended that manufacturers notify the retailers of their in-

tent to ship substitutions and the retailers should be given 

a reasonable time period in which to accept or reject the 

same, 

Minimum Quantity Orders 

Many manufacturers have a minimum quantity order policy, 

either regarding dollar amount or number of units per item 
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that can be ordered. This creates a difficult situation for 

the small retailer. 

Conclusions.'—A number of retailers complained that they 

are too small in the size of their operations to be able to 

order a dozen per style, four each of four styles, or a mini-

mum of forty-two units. This puts limitations on the number 

of manufacturers that the retailer can order from, thereby 

limiting their choice of apparel at market weeks. If a small 

retailer were to give in to manufacturers who demand minimum 

orders, they would eventually have to mark down the garment 

in order to sell the style before the next season begins. 

Recommendations.—It is recommended that apparel manu-

facturers take a second look at minimum quantity orders. A 

large number of potential sales are represented by small re-

tailers located throughout the country. Of course, the costs 

of servicing small accounts must be weighed against income. 

Rushing of Seasons 

The nature of the apparel business includes the seasonal 

element in the production and distribution of merchandise. 

The timing of production is highly important in order that 

the consumer can purchase highly styled garments when they 

are in seasonal demand. While manufacturers attempt to uti-

lize speed to overcome time and distance factors, retailers 

must have the merchandise in their stores at the appropriate 

moment. 
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Conclusions.—Retailers were concerned, in many cases, 

that the manufacturers are rushing the seasons. It becomes 

difficult for the retailer to order four to six months in 

advance of the season when they are not quite sure of con-

sumer acceptance of future styles. There is great risk for 

the retailer (not to mention the risk of the manufacturer) 

in ordering summer fashions during January. 

Recommendations.—There are no recommendations to be of-

fered in this case, except that retailers must understand the 

processes by which garments are manufactured. It is believed 

that retailers would be more knowledgeable if they would have 

the opportunity to visit the facilities of the manufacturer 

in order to learn the reasons why manufacturers need a lot 

of time between market weeks and the various seasons. 

Number of Markets 

There are currently five major market weeks in the ap-

parel business. Apparently this is an increase over previous 

years. They include the Midsummer Market (held in January 

or February), the Early Fall Market (held in April), the Fall 

Market (held in May or June), the Midwinter Market (held in 

August or September), and the Spring Market (held in October 

or November). 

Conclusions.—A number of retailers complained that there 

were too many markets, involving large buying expenses because 
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of frequent trips to markets. Some retailers felt that there 

was not enough selling time between markets, forcing them to 

put merchandise on sale to make room for new merchandise for 

a new season. 

Recommendations.--It is recommended that retailers choose 

those markets that would benefit them the most and attend on-

ly those. Many retailers do not attend all five markets. 

Seasonal sales are determined by consumer buying habits. 

Manufacturers respond to consumer buying practices. Retail^ 

ers must realize the importance of having the proper merchan-

dise mix in their stores that coincides with consumer pur-

chasing habits. 

Regional Styling 

Styles are designed from one to three months prior to 

market week. They are either original designs or copied 

from foreign or domestic competitors. Normally designs are 

accomplished with national distribution in mind. 

Conclusions.—A number of retailers were unhappy with 

the styles that are offered for their particular geographic 

region. Unfortunately, the nature of the apparel business 

does not lend itself to the creation of styles for minute 

geographic target markets. In addition, styles are not ac-

cepted simultaneously in all parts of the United States at 

once. Some areas are six months to two years behind New York, 
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for example, in style acceptance. It would be infeasible 

in many cases for manufacturers to offer styles on a mini-

regional basis. 

Recommendations. —It is recommended that retailers at-

tempt to educate their customers on fashion trends. However, 

fashion acceptance is a sociological phenomenon, since con-

sumers are greatly influenced by their peers in acceptance 

of clothing fashion. If consumers resist retailer influence 

in fashion, then the retailer must look for manufacturers 

that will satisfy the needs of the retailer's customers. The 

choices at market week are great; the retailer can satisfy 

consumer desires in fashion if those manufacturers are sought 

out who do not manufacture New York styles. 

Competition From Discount Stores and Chains 

Because of volume buying, some organizations are able 

to take advantage of discounts and allowances that smaller 

retailers cannot receive. This practice is no different in 

the apparel industry than in any other industry. The rules 

governing pricing and discounts and allowances are set forth 

in the Robinson-Patman Act, although vague. 

Conclusions. •—Most retailers believed that chains and 

larger stores receive preferential treatment from apparel 

manufacturers. This is a natural reaction by small retailers, 

who cannot compete as well on a price basis. Some retailers 
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were quite vehement in their attitudes in this regard. They 

suggested that the orders from small stores are the last ones 

filled by the manufacturer. They objected to the selling of 

designer lines to discount operations. They were unhappy 

that items that they ordered were seen in discount stores at 

the same time or soon after the items were received b^ their 

own store. They resented outlet stores established by manu-

facturers in competition with themselves (dual distribution). 

If the above conditions are true, there is not much that the 

small retailer can do about this type of competition except 

to do a better job of merchandising, since there is no legis-

lation prohibiting the establishment of outlet stores nor 

prohibiting the selling of fashion merchandise to discount 

operations. There exists no law that states that a manufac-

turer must wait until all regular stores have their merchan-

dise before discount operations can be supplied. The above 

complaints are simply an outgrowth of fair but strong compe-

tition on the part of more efficient, though larger retailers, 

There are implications that apparel retailers do not consider 

discount operations as legitimate. At the same time, if a 

store does discount apparel, it is still considered a retail-

er of apparel and would enjoy the rights and privileges of 

any other customer of a manufacturing firm. This is an un-

popular view with many independent retailers. 

Recommendations.—There are no recommendations to be 

made in this regard to retailers, except that they probably 
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should accept the "legitimacy" of discount stores. For the 

manufacturer, recommendation is made that shipment of mer-

chandise should probably be made on a first-come, first-serve 

basis, without regard to size of operations of the customer. 

Selling Practices of Sales Representatives 

Apparel manufacturers employ sales representatives to 

sell the merchandise that they produce, either inside the 

retailer's store or at market weeks. The sales representa-

tive is the direct interface between the manufacturer and 

the retail buyer. Most experience with apparel sales repre-

sentatives takes place during market weeks at apparel marts. 

Conclusions.--There were significant differences in the 

attitudes of apparel retailers regarding the selling practices 

of manufacturers' sales representatives. For example, women 

had more favorable attitudes toward salespeople when it came 

to sales puffery than men, as did higher priced retailers 

over lower priced retailers. Those retailers who tended to 

have more positive attitudes toward the exaggeration habits 

of salespeople were from maternity shops, lingerie shops, 

and stores selling westernwear. Less favorable attitudes 

were seen by retailers from bridal shops, jeans/pants shops, 

and ladies' and children's stores. Claims regarding exclu-

sivity of clothing items were viewed more positively by re-

tailers from larger cities than retailers from smaller cities, 

and larger retailers had more positive attitudes than smaller 
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retailers. Apparently salespeople selling uniforms, mater-

nity clothing, and lingerie do not make as many claims re-

garding the exclusivity of the merchandise as do salespeople 

selling clothing for department stores, teens/juniors stores, 

and ladies' and children's stores. Regarding the friendli-

ness, courtesy, and helpfulness of salespeople, the most 

positive attitudes were seen by retailers selling budget-

priced merchandise and retailers who were non-owners of the 

stores they represented. 

Retailers recorded many complaints about the selling 

practices of manufacturers' sales personnel, especially those 

selling at the apparel market. Retailers charged that sales-

people are not very knowledgeable about the merchandise that 

they sell, that they over-pressure the buyer into buying too 

much, that they make false promises, that they show indiffer-

ence to retailers' problems, that they are deceiving, and 

that they are not loyal to their long-standing customers. 

There are implications that the manufacturers put undue pres-

sure on the sales representative to sell the offerings, re-

sulting in high-pressure tactics by the representative. There 

is also the implication that sales representatives are offered 

little training in the product lines that they sell, and that 

they are rated and rewarded only on sales volume. Apparently, 

the smaller retailer is snubbed by sales representatives in 

favor of large customers. 
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Recommendations«'--Sales representatives fulfill their 

•title by representing the apparel manufacturer. Attitudes 

formed about the manufacturer are many times gained through 

retailer interface with the manufacturer's sales represen-

tatives. It is recommended, therefore, that a thorough 

training period be conducted by manufacturers in the proper 

techniques for making sales. This may not be possible for 

manufacturers who hire temporary help; in these cases, super-

visors should be responsible for on-the-job training and 

close supervision of temporary personnel in order to ensure 

good relationships with retailers. Although manufacturers 

are anxious to make as many sales as possible, they must 

consider the consequences of unfriendly or pushy salespeo-

ple. Normally, employees reflect the attitudes of manage-

ment. If employees ignore the smaller retailer, or attempt 

to oversell retailers, this implies that management acts in 

the same manner. Relationships with retailers are vital to 

the successful completion of a market week. Apparel manu-

facturers cannot afford to overlook this most important area. 

Communications and Customer Relations 

It does not matter to what effort in design, production, 

and other preparations that apparel manufacturers make in 

conducting business, if the retailer (either singly or as a 

group) does not purchase the manufacturer's offerings, then 

all of the effort is wasted. The retailer, in effect, has 
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veto power in the market. Without support of retailers, the 

manufacturer cannot survive. This fact is sometimes lost 

on manufacturers who act as if the retailer should be grate-

ful to the manufacturer for the products that are supplied. 

Conclusions.—There were significant differences in 

the attitudes of retailers toward the overall support and 

concern that apparel manufacturers gave. For example, re-

tailers from smaller cities were more favorable toward the 

interest manufacturers take in the success of their stores 

than retailers from larger cities. Non-owner respondents 

showed more positive attitudes in this regard than store 

onwers. Budget priced retailers felt more positively in-

clined toward the receptiveness of manufacturers toward 

honest opinions and suggestions than higher priced retailers, 

as did women retailers over men retailers. Retailers of 

uniform shops, westernwear stores, and dry goods stores 

felt more favorable about manufacturers' selling support 

than did retailers from bridal shops and ladies' and child-

ren's wear stores. Retailers from smaller cities had more 

positive attitudes toward the selling support of manufac-

turers than retailers from larger cities. Regarding sel-

ling support, women retailers had more positive attitudes 

than men, and non-owners of stores had more positive atti-

tudes than store owners. Many retailers felt that the manu-

facturers could care less for the survival of the individual 



210 

retailer, and they became quite frustrated when on the tele-

phone attempting to correct errors that were made. Overall, 

a desire for communication on the part of manufacturers ap-

pears to be lacking. 

Recommendations. -—It is suggested that apparel manufac-

turers take immediate steps to improve communication channels 

with retailers. This can be accomplished by establishing a 

customer relations office that can immediately handle com-

plaints and other mail or telephone communications. Infor-

mation systems need to be implemented so that those concern-

ed have quick access to records of credits, returns, orders, 

cancelled styles, and shipments. Prompt and courteous ser-

vice should be paramount in the manufacturers' considerations 

regarding customer relations. 

A Retailer Expectation Model 

Figure 4 depicts an apparel retailer expectation model 

regarding the performance of apparel manufacturers, based on 

findings in Chapter IV. In the role category of apparel re-

tailer, the retailer has egocentric goals that influence any 

concept of norms associated with an apparel manufacturer's 

role category. The norms relate to any functions that the 

apparel manufacturer performs, including the manufacture of 

apparel that is suitable for its intended purposes, the ship-

ping of the apparel to the retailer, and the credit arrange-

ments made available by the manufacturer. 
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Retailer 
characteri stic s 
Number of years 
experience 
Gender 
Age 
Education 
Position in 
organization 
Financial and 
credit status 
Other 

Store 
characteri sties 
Store classifi-
cation 
Fashion orienta-
tion 
Sales volume 
Location 
Organization size 
Price line 
Competitive 
pressure 
Other 

Role category of 
apparel retailer 

Retailer1s concept 
of norms associated 
with manufacturer's 
role category 
Regarding: 
Quality control 
Shipping Schedules 
Credit arrangement 
Returned goods 
Invoice dating 
Freight charges 
Substitutions 
Selling practices 
Communications 
Customer Relations 
Other 

Retailer's expec-
tations of manufac-
turer's performance 

f-

Actual 
transaction 

Retailer1s 

risk 

Retailer's ego-
centric goals 

Retailer's per-
ceived cost-
benefit of 
previous tran-
saction with 
same manufac-
turer 

Dependence of 
retailer on 
manufacturer 4-

Power of re-
tailer over 
manufacturer 

Retailer's 
information 
sources 
Consumers 
Salesmen 
Apparel shows 
Trade publica-
tions 

Mail promotion 
Other 

Fig. 4—Apparel retailer expectation model regarding 
apparel manufacturer's performance. 
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From the retailer1s concept of the norms relating to 

these various functions, the retailer forms certain expecta-

tions as to how the manufacturer should perform. These ex-

pectations are also dependent upon the characteristics of the 

retailer's store, the personal characteristics of the retail̂ -

er, the retailer's information sources, and the degree of 

dependence or power that exists in the retailer—manufacturer 

dyad. The latter will be influenced by any previous trans-

action, if any, with the same manufacturer. 

Ba,sed on expectations of the manufacturer's performance, 

the retailer will then evaluate the risk involved in the im-

pending transaction. If the risk is perceived to be minimal, 

the retailer will permit the transaction to take place. 

Suggestions For Additional Research 

In any research project of this nature, questions arise 

that can only be properly answered through further research 

studies. This project was no exception. The following ad-

ditional research is suggested: 

1, As stated previously, a complete and more objective 

study of channel relationships between participants of the 

apparel channel can best be accomplished by gathering the 

attitudes of both parties in any dyad. Although valuable 

insights can be gained from a study such as this, it is ne-

cessary to empirically research the attitudes of apparel 

manufacturers toward apparel retailers. This should be 

accomplished soon. 
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2. Investigation should be made as to whether or not 

retail selling seasons are out of step with consumer pur-

chasing habits. 

3. Research should be conducted to determine methods 

for hiring and training apparel manufacturers' sales repre-

sentatives and to make suggestions for improvements. 

4. Empirical investigation is suggested to determine 

how power, leadership, and control evolves in the channels 

for apparel goods. 

5. Investigation should be implemented into the ques-

tion of whether or not apparel wholesalers can play a more 

important role in the channels for fashion merchandise. 

6. Research should be conducted to determine whether 

the demands of apparel retailers toward apparel manufacturers 

are greater than the demands of retailers toward manufactur-

ers in other industries, such as the food industry or the 

hardware industry. It is suspected that in the channels for 

fashion goods, more conflict would appear than in the channels 

for staple goods. 

7. Research should be conducted to determine the ex-

tent to which reward power, coercion, expertness, identifi-

cation, and legitimacy are used in the struggle for apparel 

channel leadership. 

8. Further research should be conducted into consumer 

buying habits, especially taking into consideration socio-

logical influences in the fashion cycle and the diffusion of 
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fashion in a society. The question could be answered as to 

the extent of influence retailers and manufacturers have on 

the fashion cycle and fashion diffusion. 

9. Research could be conducted to determine if there 

is a significant difference in the quality of workmanship 

in union shops versus non-union shops as perceived by re-

tailers and manufacturers alike. 

10. Empirical data should be collected on the success 

ratio of retail buyers in relation to their experience, age, 

gender, and other demographic factors. 

11. Research could be suggested regarding factors and 

how they view themselves in light of the role they play in 

the marketing and distribution of apparel goods. 

12. Finally, research should be conducted that would 

find ways for the small apparel retailer to gain a stronger 

say in manufacturer-retailer relationships. 
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July 15, 1979 

Dear Retailer: 

The enclosed questionnaire i s part of a study being conducted 
concerning the women's apparel industry in Texas. We are interested 
in identifying those areas of cooperation and confl ic t between 
women's apparel manufacturers and thei r Texas r e t a i l e r s . 

The questions are designed to bring out your opinion regarding 
the quality of service that apparel manufacturers are giving you. 
Are they meeting your needs? Are you happy with their dealings with 
you? Is there room for improvement? 

This study is mainly limited to the following apparel industry items: 

Ladies' Ready-to-Wear 
Teens/Juniors Clothing 
Western Wear 
Sportswear/Athletic Clothing 
Jeans/Pants 
Lingerie 
Maternity Apparel 
Bridal Wear 
Formal or Evening Wear 
Uniforms 

If your business handles one or more of the above items, we urge you 
to carefully complete the questionnaire and return i t as soon as i t is 
conveniently possible, using the enclosed addressed, postage-free envelope. 

Your business was randomly selected to part icipate in th is study. All 
replies will be kept s t r i c t l y confidential . They will be included in ™e 
total tabulations of several hundred returned questionnaires. Any published 
report arising out of this study will include to ta ls only, and not individual 
repl ies . We ask you not to identify yourself on the questionnaire. 

You, as a member of the apparel industry, realize the importance of 
good manufacturer-retailer relationships. In these days of rising costs , 
increased competition, and consumer awareness, i t is imperative that these 
relationships be smooth and in a s p i r i t of mutual cooperation. I t i s hoped 
that this study will contribute, in some way, to th is end. 

North Texas 
State 

University 

Denton, Texas 
76203 

Thank you for your kindness. 

Cordially, 

John L. Beisel 
College of Business Administration 
North Texas State University 
Denton, Texas 76203 



September 30, 1979 
North Texas 

State 
University 

Denton, Texas 
76203 

College of 
Business 

Administration 

Dear Retailer: 

During July the enclosed questionnaire was mailed to 2,000 Texas 
re ta i lers selected by random sample. Response has been great! To date, 
over 620 re ta i lers were kind enough to complete the questionnaire and mall 
i t back to us. 

However, to really put some clout 1n the report that will result from 
this survey, we need YOUR opInlonsTUe are re-ma1l1ng the questionnaire 
1n hope that the return rate will Increase to at least 50%, or 1,000 
responses. With your help, we will be able to reach that goal. 

If you have already completed and mailed the questionnaire, then 
accept our thanks and disregard the questionnaire. If you did not respond 
to the f i r s t mailing, we urge you to do so now. 

If you do not wish to complete th- questionnaire, then you can help 
us by checking your reason below returning this sheet only: 

Company policy does not permit me to answer questionnaires. 

I am too busy to take time to complete this questionnaire. 

This questionnaire does not apply to our business. 

Our store does not carry ladles' apparel. 

The Information requested Is confidential. 

Other reasons (please name) 

Please use the enclosed self-addressed, stamped envelope at no cost to 
you. Again, many thanks for your cooperation. 

Cordially, 

John L. Belsel 
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Ladies' Ready-to-Wear Sportswear/Athlet ic Apparel 
Ladies' and Children's Wear Lingerie Shop 
Department Store Maternity Shop 
Dry Goods Store Uniform Shop 
Teens/Juniors Shop Bridal Shop 
Jeans/Pants Shop Fabric Store 
Western Wear Other ( L i s t : 

IN THE FOLLOWING SECTION, THERE ARE TWELVE STATEMENTS. PLEASE CIRCLE THE NUMBER CORRESPONDING 
WITH YOUR ATTITUDE TOWARD EACH STATEMENT. THERE ARE NO RIGHT OR WRONG ANSWERS: 

(7) Apparel manufacturers attempt to se l l merchandise to our store that is out -o f - fash ion. 

Always Nearly Always Frequently Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(8) Apparel manufacturers subst i tu te merchandise without our s tore 's approval. 

Always Nearly Always Frequently Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(9) Apparel manufacturers make promises that they cannot keep to our buyers about the del ivery 
of merchandise. 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequently Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(10) Apparel manufacturers b i l l our store for a price on merchandise that is higher than the 
pr ice o r i g i n a l l y agreed upon when ordered. 

Always Nearly Always Frequently Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(11) Apparel manufacturers ship dupl icate merchandise to our store without our permission. 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequently Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(12) Apparel manufacturers ship merchandise to our store too far in advance of the season. 

Always Nearly Always Frequently Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(13) Apparel manufacturers ship merchandise to our store la te without asking for an extension 
of time. 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequently Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(14) Apparel manufacturers ship to our store coordinates with tops or bottoms missing. 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequently Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(15) Apparel manufacturers over-exaggerate to our buyers the potent ia l sales of t he i r 
indiv idual clothing/apparel l ines . 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequently Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(16) Apparel manufacturers b i l l our store for f re igh t that is higher than actual f r e igh t charges. 

Always Nearly Always Frequently Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 
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(17) Apparel manufacturers a t tempt to s e l l merchandise to our s t o r e by s t a t i n g t h a t they wi l l 
be "exc lus ive merchandise" f o r our c i t y or a r e a . 

Never Almost Never Sometimes Frequent ly Nearly Always Always 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(18) Apparel manufacturers send pre-da ted invoices to our s t o r e ( i . e . , they put a da te on the 
invoice t h a t i s e a r l i e r than the ac tual shipping d a t e ) . 

Always Nearly Always Frequent ly Sometimes Almost Never Never 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

IN THE FOLLOWING SECTION, PLEASE INDICATE YOUR SATISFACTION/DISSATISFACTION BY CIRCLING THE 
NUMBER CORRESPONDING WITH YOUR ATTITUDE TOWARD APPAREL MANUFACTURERS' PERFORMANCE. THERE ARE NO 
RIGHT OR WRONG ANSWERS. 

(19) The ex t en t to which apparel manufac turers a re genuinely i n t e r e s t e d in our s t o r e ' s succes s : 

Extremely Very Well F a i r l y Well Fa i r l y Very Extremely 
S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(20) The f r i e n d l i n e s s , c o u r t e s y , and h e l p f u l n e s s of apparel manufac tu re r s ' s a l e s p e o p l e : 

Extremely Very F a i r l y F a i r l y Well Very Well Extremely 
D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(21) The care which apparel manufacturers take in shipping merchandise t h a t i s not d e f e c t i v e : 

Extremely Very Well F a i r l y Well F a i r l y Very Extremely 
S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(22) The e x t e n t to which apparel manufac turers a re r e c e p t i v e to the honest opin ions and 
sugges t ions of our buyers : 

Extremely Very Well F a i r l y Well Fa i r l y Very Extremely 
S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d 

(23) The ex t en t to which apparel manufacturers a re knowledgeable about the c lo th ing t a s t e s of 
Texas female consumers: 

Extremely Very F a i r l y F a i r l y Well Very Well Extremely 
D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(24) The support t h a t our s t o r e r ece ives from apparel manufacturers in s e l l i n g our merchandise: 

Extremely Very F a i r l y F a i r l y Well Very Well Extremely 
D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(25) The amount of cash or t r ade d i scoun t s allowed to our s t o r e by apparel manufac tu re r s : 

Extremely Very Well F a i r l y Well Fa i r l y Very Extremely 
S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

(26) The w i l l i n g n e s s of apparel manufacturers to accept the r e tu rn of damaged merchandise: 

Extremely Very Fa i r ly F a i r l y Well Very Well Extremely 
D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d D i s s a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d S a t i s f i e d 
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(27) The credi t arrangements which apparel manufacturers make avai lable to our store: 

Extremely Very Well Fai r ly Well Fai r ly Very Extremely 
Sat isf ied Sat isf ied Sat isf ied Dissat isf ied Dissat isf ied Dissat is f ied 

1 2 3 4 5 6 

LISTED BELOW ARE A NUMBER OF APPAREL ITEMS CARRIED BY VARIOUS TYPES OF WOMEN'S CLOTHING 
RETAILERS. IN THE APPROPRIATE SPACE PROVIDED, PLACE A CHECKMARK (y/) INDICATING THE AMOUNT OF 
PROBLEMS EXPERIENCED WITH MANUFACTURERS REGARDING EACH ITEM. IF YOU DO NOT HANDLE THE ITEM, 
CHECK THE SPACE IN THE "Do Not Handle" COLUMN. WE ARE ATTEMPTING TO IDENTIFY THOSE AREAS WHERE 
THE MOST PROBLEMS ARISE FOR RETAILERS: 
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No Few Some Frequent Constant Do Not 
Problems Problems Problems Problems Problems Handle 

(23) Dresses 

(29) Blouses/Shi r ts 

(30) Slacks/Jeans 

(31) Skir ts 

(32) Shorts 

(33) Sweaters 

(34) Coats 

(35) Lingerie 

(36) Swimsuits 

(37) Formal/Eveningwear 

(38) Uniforms 

(39) Bridal Gowns 

IN YOUR RELATIONSHIPS WITH APPAREL MANUFACTURERS, WHAT PROBLEM AREA WOULD YOU MOST LIKE TO SEE 
IMPROVED? 

(40-41) 

FOR THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS, PLEASE CHECK ( i / ) THE CORRECT ANSWER: 

(42) Overal l , are you pleased with the d i rect ion that women's clothing fashion has taken over 
the past few years? 

Yes No No Opinion Don't Know 

(43) Do you believe that chains and larger stores receive preferent ial treatment from apparel 
manufacturers? 

, Yes No No Opinion Don't Know 

(44) Does your store special ize exclusively in large sizes, odd sizes, or half-sizes? 

Yes No Don't Know Not applicable 

(45) Which of the fol lowing comprises the majori ty of your customers? 

Caucasian Mexican-American Black Other 
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(46) Did your store send buyers to the Apparel Mart in Oallas during the past year? 

Yes No Don't Know 

(47) I f "yes" to the previous question, how many of the past f ive major apparel shows did a 
buyer from your store attend? 

One Two Three Four Five 

(48) What is the approximate population of the c i ty where your store is located? 

Under 5,000 50,000 to 99,999 
5,000 to 9,999 100,000 to 299,999 
10,000 to 24,999 300,000 and over 
25,000 to 49,999 Don't Know 

(49) Which of the following best describes your re ta i l store: 

Totally independent one-store operation. 
Part of a mult iple-store operation (two to f ive stores). 
Part of a large chain operation (more than f ive stores). 
Don 11 Know 

(50) How would you classi fy the price range of your ladies' apparel ? 

Budget priced 
Popular/moderately priced 
Exclusive/higher priced 

(51-52) What was the approximate re ta i l sales of ladies' and teens apDarel merchandise for your 
store in 1978? THIS MAY OR MAY NOT BE THE TOTAL RETAIL SALES' FOR THE ENTIRE STORE. IF, 
FOR EXAMPLE, YOUR STORE CARRIES STRICTLY LADIES' CLOTHING, YOU WOULD INDICATE TOTAL 
STORE SALES. IF YOUR STORE CARRIES BOTH LADIES' AND CHILDREN'S CLOTHING, YOU WOULD 
INDICATE SALES FOR LADIES' PORTION ONLY. IF A DEPARTMENT OR DRY GOODS STORE, INDICATE 
ONLY SALES FOR LADIES' CLOTHING DEPARTMENT: 

Under $5,000 $100,000 to $149,999 
$5,000 to $9,999 $150,000 to $349,999 
$10,000 to $14,999 $350,000 to $499,999 
$15,000 to $24,999 $500,000 to $999,999 
$25,000 to $49,999 $1,000,000 and over 
$50,000 to $99,999 Don't Know 

(53) Please indicate your sex: 

Female Male 

(54) Are you the owner or partner of your store? 

Yes No 

(55) I f "no" to the previous question, what is your position? 

(56) I f you have any additional comments or suggestions that you would l i ke to make, please 
feel free to do so in the space provided below: 

THANK YOU . . . . YOUR COOPERATION IS GREATLY APPRECIATED! 
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TABLE V 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS 
BY STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification Frequency Per Cent 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 426 53.3 

Ladies' and children's wear 51 6.4 

Department stores 88 11.0 

Dry goods stores 38 4.8 

Teens/juniors shops 44 5.5 

Jeans/pants shops 20 2.5 

Western wear stores 13 1.6 

Sportswear/athletic stores 43 5.4 

Lingerie shops 12 1.5 

Maternity shops 12 1.5 

Uniform shops 6 0.8 

Bridal shops 21 2.6 

Other 25 3.3 

Total 799 100.2* 

*Does not equal 100 per cent due to rounding. 
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TABLE VI 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS ON THE BASIS 
OF CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population Frequency Per Cent 

Under 5,000 132 16.7 

5,000 to 9,999 96 12.1 

10,000 to 24,999 127 16.1 

25,000 to 49,999 57 7.2 

50,000 to 99,999 111 14.0 

100,000 to 299,999 83 10.5 

300,000 and over 160 20.2 

Do not know 25 3.2 

Total 791 100.0 

TABLE VII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION: 
"DOES YOUR STORE SPECIALIZE EXCLUSIVELY IN LARGE 

SIZES, ODD SIZES, OR HALF-SIZES?" 

Response Frequency Per Cent 

Yes 48 6.9 

No 645 92.4 

Do not know 5 0.7 

Total 698 100.0 
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TABLE VIII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS BASED ON 
NUMBER OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Number of Outlets Frequency Per Cent 

One store operation 622 78.5 

Two to five stores 139 17.6 

More than five stores 31 3.9 

Total 792 100.0 

TABLE IX 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS BASED ON 
PRICE LINE OF STORES' WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line Frequency Per Cent 

Budget priced 34 4.3 

Moderately priced 636 81.0 

Higher priced 115 14.6 

Total 785 99.9* 

*Does not equal 100 per cent due to rounding. 
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TABLE X 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS ON THE BASIS 
OF STORE RETAIL SALES OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Women's Apparel Sales Frequency Per Cent 

Under $5,000 13 1.9 

$5,000 to $9,999 21 2.9 

$10,000 to $14,999 28 3.9 

$15,000 to $24,999 36 5.1 

$25,000 to $49,999 65 9.3 

$50,000 to $99,999 157 22.4 

$100,000 to $149,999 121 17.3 

$150,000 to $349,999 132 18.8 

$350,000 to $499,999 24 3.4 

$500,000 to $999,999 30 4.3 

$1,000,000 and over 40 5.7 

Don't know 34 4.9 

Total 

T"\ • m A X . A "1 1 A A 

701 99.9* 
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TABLE XI 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ETHNICITY OF MAJORITY 
OF RESPONDENTS' CUSTOMERS 

Ethnic Group Frequency Per Cent 

Caucasian 

Mexican-American 

Black 

94.2 

100.1* 

Does not equal 100 per cent due to rounding 

TABLE XII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL 
RESPONDENTS BY GENDER 

Gender Frequency Per Cent 

Women 564 70.9 

Men 231 29.1 

Total 795 100.0 
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TABLE XIII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONDENTS 
BY OWNERSHIP STATUS 

Ownership Status Frequency Per Cent 

Owner or partner 698 87.8 

Non-owner 97 12.2 

Total 795 100.0 

TABLE XIV 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF POSITION 
HELD BY NON-OWNER RESPONDENTS 

Position 

Store manager 

Merchandise manager 

Buyer 

Assistant store manager 

President 

Other: 
Secretary-Treasurer, Sales 
Representative, District 
Manager, Bookkeeper, Re-
ceiving Room Supervisor 

Total 

*Does not equal 100 per cent due to rounding 

Per Cent 

61.7 

18.1 

99.9* 
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TABLE XV 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION: 
"DID YOUR STORE SEND BUYERS TO THE APPAREL 

MART IN DALLAS DURING THE PAST YEAR?" 

Response Frequency Per Cent 

Yes 777 97.9 

No 16 2.0 

Don't know 1 0.1 

Total 794 100.0 

TABLE XVI 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION REGARDING NUMBER OF 
MAJOR APPAREL SHOWS ATTENDED BY A BUYER 

FROM ALL RESPONDENTS' STORES 

Number of shows attended Per Cent 

14.3 

Four 20.1 

50.6 

Do not know 

100.1 

*Does not equal 100 per cent due to rounding. 
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TABLE XVII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION: 
"OVERALL, ARE YOU PLEASED WITH THE DIRECTION 

THAT WOMEN'S CLOTHING FASHION HAS TAKEN 
OVER THE PAST FEW YEARS?" 

Response Frequency Per Cent 

Yes 561 76.5 

No 134 18.3 

No opinion 28 U
> 

• 00
 

Don't know 10 1.4 

Total 733 100.0 

TABLE XVIII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO THE QUESTION: 
"DO YOU BELIEVE THAT CHAINS AND LARGER STORES RECEIVE 
PREFERENTIAL TREATMENT FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS?" 

Response Frequency Per Cent 

Yes 707 89.7 

No 43 5.5 

No opinion 11 1.4 

Do not know 27 3.4 

Total 788 100.0 
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TABLE XIX 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO 
ATTITUDE STATEMENTS ONE THROUGH SIX 

Responses 

Attitude Statement A NA F S AN N* Median 

1. "Apparel manufacturers 
attempt to sell merchandise 
to our store that is out-
of-fashion." • • 3 36 205 341 207 4.946 
2. "Apparel manufacturers 
substitute merchandise 
without our store's approv-
al. " 5 20 126 316 238 91 4.282 

3. "Apparel manufacturers 
make promises that they can-
not keep to our buyers 
about the delivery of mer-
chandise . " 10 46 241 333 142 24 3.803 

4. "Apparel manufacturers 
bill our store for a price 
on merchandise that is 
higher than the price origi-
nally agreed upon when 
ordered." • • 1 20 143 376 255 5.121 

5. "Apparel manufacturers 
ship duplicate merchandise 
to our store without our 
permission." 3 9 50 223 320 191 4.853 

6. "Apparel manufacturers 
ship merchandise to our 
store too far in advance of 
the season." 

*"7\» 1 IIvrTV II 
56 107 175 229 

tt f-i ti 
148 82 3.764 

'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never, 
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TABLE XX 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO ATTITUDE 
STATEMENTS SEVEN THROUGH TWELVE 

Responses 

Attitude Statement A NA, F S AN N* Median 

7. "Apparel manufacturers 
ship merchandise to our 
store late without asking 
for an extension of time." 21 48 220 333 130 45 3.829 

8. "Apparel manufacturers 
ship to our store coordi-
nates with tops or bottoms 
missing." 14 49 243 283 135 60 3.804 

9. Apparel manufacturers 
over-exaggerate to our 
buyers the potential sales 
of their individual 
clothing/apparel lines." 8 6 152 258 226 61 11 3.116 

10. "Apparel manufacturers 
bill our store for freight 
that is higher than actual 
freight charges." 29 74 133 207 205 128 4.234 

11. "Apparel manufacturers 
attempt to sell merchandise 
to our store by stating 
that they will be "exclu-
sive merchandise" for our 
city or area." 18 61 147 269 183 110 4.125 

12. "Apparel manufacturers 
send pre-dated invoices to 
our store . . . " 

* n 7\ " H-KT-A it 

25 79 242 258 
ti *-i it 

119 67 3.690 

•S"—sometimes, "AN"~almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXI 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO ATTITUDE 
STATEMENTS THIRTEEN THROUGH SEVENTEEN 

Responses 

Attitude Statement ED VD FD FWS VWS ES* Median 

13. "The extent to which 
apparel manufacturers are 
genuinely interested in 
our store's success." 34 64 124 416 124 13 3.898 

14. "The friendliness, 
courtesy, and helpfulness 
of apparel manufacturers' 
sales people." 7 24 62 391 274 36 4.277 

15. "The care which ap-
parel manufacturers take 
in shipping merchandise 
that is not defective." 66 122 159 290 135 21 3.671 

16. "The extent to which 
apparel manufacturers are 
receptive to the honest 
opinions and suggestions 
of our buyers." 23 60 172 397 115 7 3.832 

17. "The extent to which 
apparel manufacturers are 
knowledgeable about the 
clothing tastes of Texas 
female consumers." 21 36 121 456 145 11 3.976 

*"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatisfied, 
"FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satisfied, 
"VWS"--very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE XXII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES TO ATTITUDE 
STATEMENTS EIGHTEEN THROUGH TWENTY-ONE 

Responses 

Attitude Statement ED VD FD FWS VWS ES* Median 

18. "The support that 
our store receives from 
apparel manufacturers in 
selling our merchandise." 56 99 169 341 93 12 3.679 

19. "The amount of cash 
or trade discounts allow-
ed to our store by ap-
parel manufacturers." 31 65 88 371 204 21 4.055 

20. "The willingness of 
apparel manufacturers to 
accept the return of 
damaged merchandise." 62 69 111 294 198 60 4.027 

21. "The credit arrange-
ments which apparel manu-
facturers make available 
to our store." 33 38 96 314 243 63 4.221 

*"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatisfied, 
"FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satisfied, 
"VWS"—-very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE XXIII 

FREQUENCY DISTRIBUTION OF ALL RESPONSES REGARDING 
THE NUMBER OF PROBLEMS EXPERIENCED 
BY MERCHANDISE CLASSIFICATION 

Merchandise 
Classification 

Responses 

Median 
Merchandise 
Classification CP FRP SP FEP NP DNH* Median 

Dresses 31 92 221 273 57 102 3.468 

Blouses/shirts 21 82 206 337 77 49 3.656 

Slacks/jeans 29 73 189 334 73 77 3.674 

Skirts 8 39 154 370 103 97 3.868 

Shorts 12 38 136 345 115 123 3.897 

Sweaters 16 75 179 322 94 84 3.727 

Coats 7 22 98 270 68 296 3.891 

Lingerie 7 15 71 264 162 243 4.131 

Swimsuits 13 31 106 208 81 325 3.834 

Formal/eveningwr 9 23 99 184 53 392 3.788 

Uniforms 3 7 8 31 19 687 4.016 

Bridal gowns 4 7 17 21 10 696 3.571 

"SP"-—some problems, "FEP"—few problems, "NP"—no problems, 
"DNH"— do not handle. 
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TABLE XXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS MAKE 
PROMISES THAT THEY CANNOT KEEP TO OUR BUYERS ABOUT 

THE DELIVERY OF MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED BY 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 5 5 3 . . 432.82 

$5,000 to $9,999 2 3 4 8 2 2 357.31 

$10,000 to $14,999 • • 11 9 8 • • 419.11 

$15,000 to $24,999 4 7 13 7 5 451.06 

$25,000 to $49,999 2 2 13 35 10 3 430.58 

$50,000 to $99,999 2 11 47 65 29 3 392.07 

$100,000 to $149,999 1 6 42 54 15 3 376.63 

$150,000 to $349,999 1 5 44 55 25 1 395.44 

$350,000 to $499,999 2 7 7 7 1 427.04 

$500,000 to $999,999 1 4 12 11 2 292.35 

$1,000,000 and over 3 17 14 5 1 347.44 
*X2 = 19.267, p = 0.0 137. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS MAKE 
PROMISES THAT THEY CANNOT KEEP TO OUR BUYERS ABOUT 

THE DELIVERY OF MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED BY 
NUMBER OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 8 32 171 262 123 23 414.11 

Two to five stores 1 12 53 58 1.4 1 340.33 

More than five stores 1 1 14 10 5 344.02 

*X^ = 15.142, p = 0.001. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
^"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS MAKE 
PROMISES THAT THEY CANNOT KEEP TO OUR BUYERS ABOUT 

THE DELIVERY OF MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED BY 
CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5 ,000 1 5 36 55 29 5 4 1 8 . 7 1 

5 , 0 0 0 to 9 , 9 9 9 2 33 40 16 5 4 1 2 . 6 5 

1 0 , 0 0 0 to 2 4 , 9 9 9 4 4 23 64 28 4 4 4 6 . 4 8 

2 5 , 0 0 0 to 4 9 , 9 9 9 5 13 25 11 3 4 2 3 . 4 8 

5 0 , 0 0 0 to 9 9 , 9 9 9 1 4 44 36 22 4 3 8 9 . 2 1 

1 0 0 , 0 0 0 to 2 9 9 , 9 9 9 11 33 33 6 3 1 0 . 0 1 

300,000 and over 3 12 51 64 28 1 3 7 4 . 6 4 

*X^ = 2 4 . 6 4 7 , p = 0 . 0 0 0 . 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"<—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT; "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS MAKE 
PROMISES THAT THEY CANNOT KEEP TO OUR BUYERS ABOUT 

THE DELIVERY OF MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED BY 
GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean Mean 
Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** Rank 

Women 5 24 160 240 109 23 416.25 

Men 5 21 80 91 33 1 348.53 

*Z = -4.0069, 2-tailed p = 0.0001. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies 1 ready-to-wear 41 64 105 107 68 41 363.51 

Ladies'/children's 5 15 5 20 6 308.08 

Department store 1 12 23 30 16 6 396.56 

Dry goods store 3 11 17 4 3 404.36 

Teens/juniors shop 3 5 13 14 6 3 365.55 

Jeans/pants shop 3 6 3 1 7 • • 316.22 

Western wear store • • 2 7 2 2 488.15 

Sportwear/athletic • • 5 12 16 10 557.88 

Lingerie shop 1 3 5 3 577.50 

Maternity shop 1 4 3 3 1 421.71 

Uniform shop 2 3 1 584.83 

Bridal shop 3 1 5 5 7 516.74 

*X^ = 65.303, p = 0.000. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Respoi rises* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN i N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 2 4 4 3 465.22 

$5,000 to $9,999 2 1 3 6 4 5 475.55 

$10,000 to $14,999 1 4 3 10 6 4 450.95 

$15,000 to $24,999 4 4 7 11 4 6 399.97 

$25,000 to $49,999 4 13 17 15 11 5 360.69 

$50,000 to $99,999 15 27 41 41 19 14 350.58 

$100,000 to $149,999 8 21 32 33 17 10 363.55 

$150,000 to $349,999 7 17 35 39 22 12 391.76 

$350,000 to $499,999 2 2 3 8 6 3 448.85 

$500,000 to $999,999 4 3 7 4 7 4 397.57 

$1,000,000 and over 1 5 7 12 14 1 437.72 

*X^ = 31.049i P = U Turn 

**11 A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced • • 3 4 13 6 8 492.71 

Moderately priced 50 94 137 187 107 60 385.66 

Higher priced 6 8 31 26 32 11 433.86 

*X^ = 13.291, p = 0.001. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE OF THE 

SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO NUMBER 
OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Responses* 
Mean Under Mean \y Li w JL W w O U X Av-i w J-

Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** Rank 

One store 43 86 139 181 109 63 394.71 

Two to five stores 13 18 30 34 31 12 393.09 

More than five stores * • 2 4 11 8 6 512.19 

*X^ = 8.167, p = 0.0] L 7 . 

**"A"'--always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'Sn-—sometimes, "AN"--almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 7 23 35 40 15 12 361.97 

5,000 to 9,999 9 18 20 30 15 4 348.91 

10,000 to 24,999 9 22 27 34 27 8 379.75 

25,000 to 49,999 4 4 13 15 12 9 440.68 

50,000 to 99,999 10 10 21 35 23 12 417.51 

100,000 to 299,999 5 8 16 21 19 14 449.77 

300,000 and over 9 16 37 40 35 21 428.88 

*X^ = 19.872, p = 0.003. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ETHNICITY OF STORE'S CUSTOMERS 

Ethnic Composition 
of Store's Customers 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ethnic Composition 
of Store's Customers A NA F S AN N * * 

Mean 
Rank 

Caucasian 43 89 155 179 125 68 346.57 

Ethnic minority 1 2 4 21 10 3 413.71 
:Z = -2.1116, 2-tailed p = 0.0347. 

**"A"i—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"--almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 

OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once 2 2 4 16 7 3 458.96 

Twice 5 7 13 18 17 15 461.10 

Three times 6 21 18 32 19 15 405.68 

Four times 12 16 39 46 30 12 393.88 

Five times 30 58 96 109 69 31 377.67 

*X^ = 13.895, p = 0.008. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE TOO FAR IN ADVANCE 
OF THE SEASON." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 

OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 52 96 162 198 116 72 387.96 

Non-owner 4 11 11 30 32 9 461.83 

Z = -3.0441, 2-tailed p = 0.0023. 

** "A"---always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE LATE WITHOUT ASKING FOR AN 

EXTENSION OF TIME." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 
TO STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 9 27 112 177 71 29 395.72 

Ladies'/children's 2 5 10 24 9 1 379.27 

Department store 2 4 30 41 11 • • 350.76 

Dry goods store 2 9 16 10 1 425.07 

Teens/juniors shop 1 3 12 18 6 4 390.84 

Jeans/pants shop • • 2 6 7 5 • • 378 .05 

Western wear store • • 8 2 3 • • 328.92 

Sportswear/athletic • • 1 10 19 9 4 446.51 

Lingerie shop 1 3 6 2 376.54 

Maternity shop 5 4 2 1 393.71 

Uniform shop 1 3 1 1 293.08 

Bridal shop 4 2 6 8 1 255.76 

*X^ = 18.277, p = 0.075 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"-

"F"—frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE XXXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE LATE WITHOUT ASKING FOR AN 

EXTENSION OF TIME." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER OF 
OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 15 38 160 265 102 40 406.83 

Two to five stores 5 8 49 55 18 4 358.05 

More than five stores 1 1 8 12 9 • • 424.26 

*X^ = 6.097, p = 

"vT
 

O
 • 
o
 7. 

**"A"--always, "NA"--nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE LATE WITHOUT ASKING FOR AN 

EXTENSION OF TIME." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 
TO CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 4 5 24 62 25 12 433.40 

5,000 to 9,999 1 3 27 43 1.7 5 418.38 

10,000 to 24,999 1 8 30 57 23 8 423.34 

25,000 to 49,999 3 16 25 10 3 414.18 

50,000 to 99,999 3 11 35 40 15 7 367.51 

100,000 to 299,999 5 8 30 28 6 5 324.05 

300,000 and over 6 8 46 67 28 4 387.35 

*X2 = 19.092, p = 0.004. 

* *"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S "---sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XXXIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE LATE WITHOUT ASKING FOR AN 

EXTENSION OF TIME." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 
TO ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • 3 7 16 7 1 426.94 

Twice 4 2 15 35 11 7 429.39 

Three times 9 25 43 24 10 439.23 

Four times 5 10 43 68 22 7 385.72 

Five times 11 24 120 162 59 17 382.60 

*X̂ = = 9.023, p = 0.061. 

**"A,,^-always, "NA"'—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XL 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SHIP 
MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE LATE WITHOUT ASKING FOR AN 

EXTENSION OF TIME." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 
TO GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women 

Men 

12 

9 

28 

20 

143 

74 

238 

95 

102 

27 

39 

6 

417.28 

347.66 

*Z = -4.0973, 2-tailed p = 0.0000. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"--sometimes, "AN"-—almost never, "N M— never. 
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TABLE XLI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SUBSTITUTE MERCHANDISE WITHOUT OUR STORE'S 

APPROVAL." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 3 9 77 172 116 47 376.60 

Ladies'/children's • • 5 11 18 11 6 336.50 

Department store • • 3 15 45 21 4 340.18 

Dry goods store • • • • 4 17 15 2 409.12 

Teens/juniors shop 1 2 7 14 14 6 392.60 

Jeans/pants shop • • 1 1 8 10 • • 412.47 

Western wear store • • 4 4 4 1 352.27 

Sportswear/athletic 3 11 18 11 509.77 

Lingerie shop • • 5 5 2 486.38 

Maternity shop • • • • 7 4 1 428.50 

Uniform shop 1 3 2 579.75 

Bridal shop • • 3 6 8 4 456.00 

*X^ = 33.948, p = 0.000 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"--sometinies, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XLII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SUBSTITUTE MERCHANDISE WITHOUT OUR STORE'S 
APPROVAL." CLASSIFIED BY STORE SALES 

VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses * 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 • • • • 2 3 4 4 419.00 

$5,000 to $9,999 * • • • 3 7 4 7 477.86 

$10,000 to $14,999 • • 2 14 6 6 447.68 

$15,000 to $24,999 2 3 13 14 4 431.53 

$25,000 to $49,999 1 10 24 18 12 429.19 

$50,000 to $99,999 2 1 23 64 48 19 409.46 

$100,000 to $149,999 1 4 18 58 28 11 369.10 

$150,000 to $349,999 1 4 28 55 34 10 356.19 

$350,000 to $499,999 2 4 4 10 4 437.17 

$500,000 to $999,999 2 4 13 8 3 378.45 

$1,000,000 and over 2 7 18 13 • • 346.15 

*X^ = 18.327, p = 0.050. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XLIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SUBSTITUTE MERCHANDISE WITHOUT OUR STORE'S 

APPROVAL." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER OF 
OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 4 14 92 245 187 78 408.12 

Two to five stores • • 5 31 57 33 12 353.83 

More than five stores 1 1 3 11 15 • • 402.77 

*X* = 6.977, p = 0.031. 

**"A"-̂ -always., "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"--never. 
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TABLE XLIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SUBSTITUTE MERCHANDISE WITHOUT OUR STORE'S 

APPROVAL." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • 1 5 11 6 11 459.90 

Twice • • 3 14 21 22 15 426.04 

Three times • • 2 11 43 44 11 435.86 

Four times 3 15 65 48 23 434.52 

Five times 4 11 79 165 107 26 358.48 

*X^ = 26.763, p = 0.000. 

**"A""-always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XLV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SUBSTITUTE MERCHANDISE WITHOUT OUR STORE'S 

APPROVAL." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean Mean 
Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** Rank 

Women 2 14 84 217 173 71 407.46 

Men 

*>7 — _ o iniA o_ 

3 

4- = -i' "1 ̂  

6 

TT\ — 

42 

n no 

97 63 20 369.89 

**"A"'-'-always, "NA"'—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XLVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP DUPLICATE MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE WITHOUT 

OUR PERMISSION." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 3 6 31 126 158 1 0 1 376.56 

Ladies'/children's 1 7 10 20 13 382.55 

Department store • • 5 30 41 11 351.47 

Dry goods store • m 1 8 20 9 426.61 

Teens/juniors shop I 2 5 24 12 443.80 

Jeans/pants shop 4 11 5 443.07 

Western wear store 3 7 3 430.19 

Sportswear/athletic 1 13 12 17 442.81 

Lingerie shop 2 6 4 472.50 

Maternity shop 1 3 4 4 417.46 

Uniform shop • • 3 3 302.00 

Bridal shop 2 8 7 3 310.74 

*X^ = 18.889, p = 0.063 

**"A"—always, "NA"--nearly always, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"-

"F"—frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE XLVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP DUPLICATE MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE WITHOUT 

OUR PERMISSION." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN , N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 1 4 8 433.54 

$5,000 to $9,999 1 1 7 12 559.14 

$10,000 to $14,999 1 14 5 8 368.18 

$15,000 to $24,999 • • • • 10 16 10 441.06 

$25,000 to $49,999 • • 1 6 22 20 16 372.11 

$50,000 to $99,999 2 5 10 28 68 44 423.11 

$100,000 to $149,999 1 9 37 51 23 377.03 

$150,000 to $349,999 2 8 41 61 18 363.41 

$350,000 to $499,999 • • 1 9 8 6 390.56 

$500,000 to $999,999 • • 3 10 14 3 339.75 

$1,000,000 and over • • 3 15 17 5 345.02 

*X<̂  = 29.148, p = 0.001 

**"A"<—always, "NA"—nearly always, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N" — 

"F"—frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE XLVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP DUPLICATE MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE WITHOUT 

OUR PERMISSION." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Responses* 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced • • 1 • • 9 10 14 453.51 

Moderately priced 2 6 42 175 251 159 402.14 

Higher priced 1 2 8 35 53 15 355.57 

*X* = 7.591, p = 0.022. 

**"A"'—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
^"--sometimes•, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XLIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP DUPLICATE MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE WITHOUT 

OUR PERMISSION." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER OF 
OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP' 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 3 9 34 161 254 159 . 409.57 

Two to five stores • • • • 15 48 48 27 356.71 

More than five stores • • 1 11 16 3 360.73 

*X^ = 7.618, p = 0.022. 

**"Always, "NA"--nearly always, "F"--frequently, 
'S"--sometimes, "AN"--almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE L 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP DUPLICATE MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE WITHOUT 

OUR PERMISSION." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once . . • • 3 11 10 10 4 0 9 . 6 5 

Twice • • • • 3 22 17 33 4 6 1 . 9 6 

Three times 2 4 26 41 37 4 4 4 . 4 8 

Four times 1 1 6 46 62 39 4 0 7 . 7 4 

Five Times 2 6 34 110 174 66 3 6 7 . 9 8 

*X^ = 1 9 . 3 7 4 , p = 0 . 0 0 1 . 

**"A"—always, "NA"--nearly always, "F"--frequently, 
'S" — sometimes, "AN"-—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 

TO STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies 1 ready-to-wear 8 27 130 169 69 22 373. 00 

Ladies'/children1s 2 10 16 14 7 2 300. ,38 

Department store 1 1 29 33 19 3 395. ,73 

Dry goods store 9 19 9 1 431. .92 

Teens/juniors shop 1 5 21 10 5 2 295. .31 

Jeans/pants shop • • • • 9 4 3 4 411, .07 

Western wear store • • 1 4 7 1 342. .31 

Sportswear/athletic • • 2 10 12 12 6 457, .38 

Lingerie shop 1 1 1 3 4 447, .25 

Maternity shop 4 5 2 1 409, .71 

Uniform shop 1 1 2 2 561, .42 

Bridal shop 3 1 3 8 585 .20 

*X^ = 44.092, p = 0.000 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 

TO PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women1s Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women1s Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 1 2 7 13 8 3 412.82 

Moderately priced 12 32 190 227 112 52 401.60 

Higher priced 1 13 42 39 13 4 333.17 

*X2 = 9.891, p = 0.007 

**"A"--always, "NA"--nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"<—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER 

OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 8 40 181 222 105 54 400.07 

Two to five stores 5 9 52 48 19 4 343.16 

More than five stores 1 7 10 10 2 462.05 

*X2 = 10.924, p = 0.004 

**"A"^'-always, "NA'^-nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"--soraetimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 

TO ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once 2 2 12 10 3 5 403.80 

Twice 1 6 20 18 8 21 447.38 

Three times 3 5 27 36 26 12 435.56 

Four times 2 12 44 61 25 7 381.84 

Five times 5 23 134 148 66 12 372.28 

*X = 12.938, p = 0.012. 

**"A"-"-always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 

TO GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean Mean 
Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** Rank 

Women 7 37 167 194 93 55 398.78 

Men 7 12 73 89 41 5 370.34 

:Z = -1.6717, 2-tailed p = 0.0946 

* * "A" '~*~alway s , "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 



268 

TABLE LVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
SHIP TO OUR STORE COORDINATES WITH TOPS OR 
BOTTOMS MISSING." CLASSIFIED BY STORE 

OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 12 47 218 245 111 52 383.23 

Non-owner 2 2 22 38 23 8 442.89 

;Z = -2.5250, 2-tailed p = 0.0116. 

* * n A "——a lway S, "NA"—nearly always, "F "--frequently, 
»S"—sometimes, "AN"~almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CARE WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TAKE IN SHIPPING MERCHANDISE THAT 

IS NOT DEFECTIVE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING 
TO STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 40 75 83 144 68 11 370.61 

Ladies'/children's 7 9 13 16 5 1 324.95 

Department store 5 8 22 38 14 1 402.53 

Dry goods store 3 7 9 12 6 1 366.29 

Teens/juniors shop 5 6 5 17 10 1 407.85 

Jeans/pants shop 2 1 8 5 4 • ' • 370.27 

Western wear store 1 3 4 5 • • 480.00 

Sportswear/athletic • • 4 4 24 10 1 479.72 

Lingerie shop • • 1 4 5 2 410.79 

Maternity shop 1 3 2 2 3 1 391.04 

Uniform shop 2 2 • • 2 499.67 

Bridal shop 1 3 2 10 3 2 442.07 

*X^ = 21.628, p = 0.027 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatisfied, 
"FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satisfied, 
"VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE LVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CARE WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TAKE IN SHIPPING MERCHANDISE THAT 

IS NOT DEFECTIVE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 • • 2 4 5 2 421.83 

$5,000 to $9,999 • • 1 2 6 11 568.67 

$10,000 to $14,999 1 2 7 10 6 2 460.20 

$15,000 to $24,999 1 6 4 13 9 3 471.31 

$25,000 to $49,999 3 11 11 25 12 3 424.19 

$50,000 to $99,999 17 23 23 65 22 6 396.71 

$100,000 to $149,999 15 24 28 38 14 1 336.95 

$150,000 to $349,999 12 20 32 45 20 2 376.77 

$350,000 to $499,999 4 2 7 7 4 • • 355.52 

$500,000 to $999,999 1 3 8 13 4 1 418.85 

$1,000,000 and over 3 11 9 14 3 • • 323.13 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE LIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CARE WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TAKE IN SHIPPING MERCHANDISE THAT 

IS NOT DEFECTIVE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once 2 5 10 10 6 1 429.81 

Twice 7 4 7 29 21 4 483.89 

Three times 8 10 15 47 27 4 458.36 

Four times 10 25 34 57 22 6 395.55 

Five times 39 76 87 132 52 6 358 .88 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE LX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CARE WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TAKE IN SHIPPING MERCHANDISE THAT 

IS NOT DEFECTIVE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women 45 85 102 206 103 17 404.60 

Men 21 36 56 82 32 4 371.80 

:Z = -1.9033, 2-tailed p = 0.0570. 

**11 ED "--extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE LXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CARE WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TAKE IN SHIPPING MERCHANDISE THAT 

IS NOT DEFECTIVE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 62 106 140 254 111 19 389.88 

Non-owner 4 15 18 34 24 a 2 431.56 

* z = -1.7453, 2-tailed p = 0.0809. 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD,,-<-f airly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE LXII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 

STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies 1 ready-to-wear 12 67 201 143 395.92 

Ladies'/children's 1 10 3 0 10 345.61 

Department store 1 27 45 15 312.83 

Dry goods store 1 5 18 14 412.64 

Teens/juniors shop 2 6 19 17 410.63 

Jeans/pants shop • • 6 8 6 358.00 

Western wear store • • 3 7 3 354.19 

Sportswear/athletic 1 7 21 14 392.67 

Lingerie shop 4 8 545.83 

Maternity shop • • 2 4 6 452.83 

Uniform shop 3 3 494.75 

Bridal shop 3 4 6 8 363.21 

*X^ = 26.481, p = 0.006 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"-

"F"—frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE LXIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED BY STORE SALES 

VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

*X^ = 32.448, p = 0.000 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A ' NA F S AN N** . 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 • * 2 5 6 419.84 

$5,000 to $9,999 3 9 9 450.64 

$10,000 to $14,999 • • • • 4 11 13 461.91 

$15,000 to $24,999 • • 1 4 11 20 489.47 

$25,000 to $49,999 • • • • 12 30 23 416.23 

$50,000 to $99,999 7 24 67 58 411.94 

$100,000 to $149,999 3 24 59 35 383.83 

$150,000 to $349,999 2 24 73 32 376.82 

$350,000 to $499,999 • • • • 8 10 6 344.88 

$500,000 to $999,999 • • 3 9 15 3 272.10 

$1,000,000 and over • • 1 11 22 ; 6 319.94 

**"A»—always, "NA"—nearly always, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"— 

"F"—frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE LXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 

PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 

Moderately priced 

Higher priced 

• • 

• « 

• • 

• • 

1 
• • 

14 

5 

5 

113 

22 

12 

297 

62 

17 

208 

25 

446.75 

401.75 

356.65 

*X2 = 7.047, p = 0.02 SO. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
MS"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER OF 
OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Responses* 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store . . 1 12 97 285 223 417.19 

Two to five stores • • • • 6 35 72 26 331.45 

More than five stores 10 17 4 309.50 

*X^ = 24.131, p = 0.000. 

—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"--never. 
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TABLE LXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED BY ETHNICITY 

OF STORE'S CUSTOMERS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ethnic Composition 
of Store's Customers A NA F S AN N* * 

Mean 
Rank 

Caucasian . . 1 17 110 322 207 ' 352.56 

Ethnic minority • • 1 14 15 11 300.39 

Z = -1.7421, 2-tailed p = 0.0815. 

**"A«—always, "NA"--nearly always,
 MF"—frequentlyf 

"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 

ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • • • 3 5 13 13 424.62 

Twice # • • • 2 12 28 32 437.64 

Three times • • 2 13 55 40 430.36 

Four times i 3 30 71 50 395.18 

Five times • • 9 77 201 105 378.21 

*X^ = 9.568, p = 0.048. 

**"A»—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 

GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 
Mean: 
Rank Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean: 
Rank 

Women 1 12 84 255 208 420.15 

Men 7 58 120 46 337.45 

*Z = -5.0073, 2-tailed p = 0.0000. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"--frequently, 
^"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"<—never. 
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TABLE LXIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR A PRICE ON MERCHANDISE THAT IS HIGHER 

THAN THE PRICE ORIGINALLY AGREED UPON WHEN 
ORDERED." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 

OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent 

Owner 

Non-owner 

A 

Responses* 

NA 

14 

5 

121 

21 

AN 

323 

52 

N** 

235 

19 

Mean 
Rank 

404.08 

338.16 

*Z = -2.8791, 2-tailed p = 0.0040. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S "-^-sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies1 ready-to-wear 23 50 81 109 89 64 347. 93 

Ladies'/children's 1 5 7 16 13 8 384. 98 

Department store • • 4 16 27 34 5 388. ,31 

Dry goods store • • 2 5 14 9 8 418. ,86 

Teens/juniors shop 2 1 5 18 9 8 400. ,12 

Jeans/pants shop • • 6 1 9 4 444, .00 

Western wear store • • 1 3 4 4 504, .54 

Sportswear/athletic • • 2 3 9 17 7 460, .38 

Lingerie shop • • • • 1 5 5 586, .45 

Maternity shop • • 1 1 5 4 514, .45 

Uniform shop 1 3 2 551 .83 

Bridal shop 3 7 3 4 2 2 227 .24 

*X^ = 52.302, p = 0.000. 

**»A»—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 . . 3 2 6 2 430.18 

$5,000 to $9,999 1 2 6 10 586.71 

$10,000 to $14,999 1 1 2 5 9 6 471.27 

$15,000 to $24,999 1 2 2 13 7 11 460.21 

$25,000 to $49,999 1 3 6 19 20 14 453.80 

$50,000 to $99,999 3 11 16 45 50 30 435.30 

$100,000 to $149,999 9 17 21 26 31 15 346.97 

$150,000 to $349,999 7 19 30 35 34 5 311.50 

$350,000 to $499,999 1 3 8 6 4 1 283.09 

$500,000 to $999,999 1 3 11 10 3 2 284.92 

$1,000,000 and over 1 6 16 9 6 1 261.09 

*X^ = 86.336, p = 0.000. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced • • • • 5 9 8 11 509.23 

Moderately priced 20 60 99 170 169 101 392.82 

Higher priced 9 14 28 26 24 10 314.37 

*X^ = 27.006, p = 0.000. 

** "A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER OF 
OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 22 58 89 150 169 113 404.77 

Two to five stores 7 16 34 43 28 9 315.84 

More than five stores • • 9 11 6 5 390.60 

*X 
___ 18.486, p = 0.000 

**»A»—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"<—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT. IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 2 7 16 39 40 21 416.47 

5,000 to 9,999 1 5 13 27 28 20 439.10 

10,000 to 24,999 9 5 16 41 34 18 394.44 

25,000 to 49,999 2 5 5 17 12 15 432.71 

50,000 to 99,999 3 15 24 32 18 19 354.67 

100,000 to 299,999 4 14 17 11 26 10 352.95 

300,000 and over 8 19 36 30 42 19 351.77 

*X^ = 19.124, p = 0.004. 

**»&»—always, "NA"--nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
»S".—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance* 

Mean 
Rani 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rani 

Once 1 • • 4 8 7 13 477.70 

Twice 1 3 8 21 28 14 453.03 

Three times 2 8 9 24 41 21 453.34 

Four times 7 16 27 45 39 18 363.01 

Five times 17 47 80 103 80 56 354.00 

*X^ = 37.494, p = 0.000. 

**» A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 



288 

TABLE LXXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENT 

Responses* 

Gender of Respondent A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women 25 54 75 136 144 109 401.46 

Men 4 20 57 69 60 19 351.03 

*Z = -2.9412, 2-tailed p = 0.0033. 

**»A«—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"---almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS BILL 
OUR STORE FOR FREIGHT THAT IS HIGHER THAN ACTUAL 

FREIGHT CHARGES." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 25 71 120 186 170 109 378.50 

Non-owner 4 3 12 19 34 19 446.40 

Z = -2.7954, 2-tailed p = 0.0052. 

**»A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SEND 
PRE"DATED INVOICES TO OUR STORE." CLASSIFIED 

ACCORDING TO STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Response* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 12 49 138 135 5 3 32 367. 24 

Ladies'/children1s 2 9 20 11 6 3 317. ,02 

Department store 3 9 27 30 12 7 378. .79 

Dry goods store 1 9 17 7 4 455. ,88 

Teens/juniors shop 4 4 12 15 5 4 364. .99 

Jeans/pants shop 1 2 8 4 5 348. .95 

Western wear store • • • • 2 6 2 2 498. .25 

Sportswear/athletic • • 2 7 18 12 4 481, .07 

Lingerie shop 5 1 6 613, .88 

Maternity shop 1 4 3 3 1 416 .92 

Uniform shop 4 2 674 .67 

Bridal shop 2 10 6 3 • • 330 .57 

*X2 = 51.816, p = 0.000 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SEND 
PRE-DATED INVOICES TO OUR STORE." CLASSIFIED 

BY STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 • • • • 3 6 2 2 425.15 

$5,000 to $9,999 • • 2 1 3 7 7 586.45 

$10,000 to $14,999 3 4 6 8 2 5 377.46 

$15,000 to $24,999 1 3 7 12 8 5 460.82 

$25,000 to $49,999 3 4 11 25 18 3 451.41 

$50,000 to $99,999 6 20 48 46 17 18 380.57 

$100,000 to $149,999 3 17 37 46 11 7 363.33 

$150,000 to $349,999 2 12 58 40 13 7 354.82 

$350,000 to $499,999 • • 1 13 6 3 1 358.27 

$500,000 to $999,999 1 4 7 11 7 • • 391.00 

$1,000,000 and over 2 2 15 14 5 2 375.74 

*X^ = 33.871, p = 0.000. 

—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SEND 
PRE-DATED INVOICES TO OUR STORE." CLASSIFIED 
ACCORDING TO PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 2 1 8 11 7 5 4 6 8 . 7 3 

Moderately priced 20 68 182 211 90 58 3 9 7 . 0 1 

Higher priced 3 9 48 35 16 2 3 5 6 . 0 0 

*X^ = 8 . 9 7 1 , p = 0 . 0 1 1 . 

**"A"—always, "NA"^—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"--never. 
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TABLE LXXXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SEND 
PRE-DATED INVOICES TO OUR STORE." CLASSIFIED 

ACCORDING TO ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • 3 9 10 5 6 458.81 

Twice 2 3 9 28 20 12 512.55 

Three times 3 9 37 31 20 10 405.07 

Four times 8 18 42 52 2.2 12 384.18 

Five times 12 45 138 125 46 24 365.00 

*XZ = 34.122, p = 0.000 

**»A»—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"'—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXXII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS SEND 
PRE-DATED INVOICES TO OUR STORE." CLASSIFIED 

BY STORE OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENT 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 25 68 214 242 84 57 384.68 

Non-owner • • 11 25 16 34 10 456.90 

*Z = -3.0255, 2-tailed p = 0.0025. 

**»A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXXIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE AMOUNT OF CASH OR 
TRADE DISCOUNTS ALLOWED TO OUR STORE BY APPAREL 

MANUFACTURERS." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 17 29 40 194 120 15 3 9 6 . 52 

Ladies'/children's • • 6 7 28 7 2 345 . 67 

Department store 1 5 8 32 40 1 449 . ,49 

Dry goods store 1 3 2 18 14 416. ,64 

Teens/juniors shop 4 5 9 17 7 288. ,83 

Jeans/pants shop 2 1 2 12 2 1 333. .72 

Western wear store • • 4 3 5 1 236. .88 

Sportswear/athletic 2 7 10 22 2 254. .76 

Lingerie shop • • 2 8 2 • • 366, .92 

Maternity shop 2 1 6 2 • • 319, .32 

Uniform shop 1 1 3 1 « • 317 . 83 

Bridal shop 2 14 5 391 . 43 

*X^ = 4 8 . 8 6 8 , p = 0 . 0 0 0 . 

**»A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
•S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE LXXXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE AMOUNT OF CASH OR 
TRADE DISCOUNTS ALLOWED TO OUR STORE BY APPAREL 

MANUFACTURERS." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE SALES VOLUME OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women1s Apparel 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women1s Apparel ED VD FD FWS VWS ES ** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 • • 1 2 6 4 3 7 4 . 3 5 

$ 5 , 0 0 0 to $ 9 , 9 9 9 • * 3 4 9 3 1 3 4 1 . 3 2 

$ 1 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 1 4 , 9 9 9 • • 6 3 13 6 • • 3 4 1 . 4 5 

$ 1 5 , 0 0 0 to $ 2 4 , 9 9 9 3 6 7 12 7 • • 2 9 8 . 8 0 

$ 2 5 , 0 0 0 to $ 4 9 , 9 9 9 2 8 11 26 15 3 3 6 7 . 4 2 

$ 5 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 9 9 , 9 9 9 12 7 15 74 38 3 3 8 5 . 3 9 

$ 1 0 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 1 4 9 , 9 9 9 4 11 13 55 32 4 3 9 5 . 5 0 

$ 1 5 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 3 4 9 , 9 9 9 4 8 11 62 41 4 4 2 3 . 8 4 

$ 3 5 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 4 9 9 , 9 9 9 3 2 7 11 1 4 6 1 . 0 6 

$ 5 0 0 , 0 0 0 to $ 9 9 9 , 9 9 9 • • 3 17 7 3 4 5 4 . 1 3 

$1,000 ,000 and over 2 5 19 13 1 4 2 9 . 4 5 

*X^ = 2 1 . 0 9 4 , p = 0 020. 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE LXXXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE WILLINGNESS OF APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TO ACCEPT THE RETURN OF DAMAGED 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER 
OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Outlets Under 
Common Ownership ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

One store 41 51 87 224 162 53 409.47 

Two to five stores 18 13 20 52 30 5 352.97 

More than five stores 3 5 2 14 6 1 354.32 

*X^ = 8.613, p = 0.013. 

**"ED"<—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"--fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satis-
fied. 
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TABLE LXXXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE WILLINGNESS OF APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS TO ACCEPT THE RETURN OF DAMAGED 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women 38 45 73 203 149 51 412.55 

Men 24 24 37 88 49 9 354.24 

*Z = -2.9412, 2-t-iled p = 0*0033. 

**"ED"<—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "W7S"—very well satisfied, "ES" —extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE LXXXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS 
WHICH MANUFACTURERS MAKE AVAILABLE TO OUR 

STORE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

' 

Store Classification 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

' 

Store Classification ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 20 22 55 164 118 38 3 7 4 . 8 3 

Ladies1/children1s 3 5 5 24 12 2 3 3 1 . 8 6 

Department store 3 1 7 31 39 6 4 3 5 . 1 3 

Dry goods store • • 1 6 10 16 5 4 4 5 . 0 0 

Teens/juniors shop 3 3 7 17 12 1 3 2 8 . 3 4 

Jeans/pants shop 2 4 2 6 4 2 3 0 8 . 2 0 

Western wear store • • 1 • • 4 7 1 4 7 1 . 6 9 

Sportswear/athletic • * 7 22 12 2 3 7 7 . 2 6 

Lingerie shop • • 1 8 1 2 3 9 0 . 5 0 

Maternity shop • * • • • • 5 6 1 4 8 4 . 2 9 

Uniform shop • • • • • • 2 2 2 5 4 3 . 8 3 

Bridal shop 1 1 3 10 6 • • 3 3 6 . 8 1 

*X^ = 2 7 . 5 2 2 , p = 0 . 0 0 4 

**"ED"--extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied 
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TABLE LXXXVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS 
WHICH MANUFACTURERS MAKE AVAILABLE TO OUR 

STORE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO CITY 
POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 3 5 14 40 55 14 432.81 

5,000 to 9,999 6 2 9 45 25 5 377.61 

10,000 to 24,999 3 4 21 40 43 15 420.79 

25,000 to 49,999 3 4 7 19 20 3 385.55 

50,000 to 99,999 5 7 10 54 26 8 371.79 

100,000 to 299,999 6 4 8 36 24 5 375.93 

300,000 and over 7 10 23 63 43 11 369.94 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE LXXXIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS 
WHICH MANUFACTURERS MAKE AVAILABLE TO OUR 

STORE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean Mean 
Gender of Respondents ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** Rank 

Women 28 28 69 224 160 45 383 .79 

Men 5 10 27 88 82 18 413.48 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"--fairly well satis-
fied, "WS"—very well satisfied, "ES"--extremely satisfied 
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TABLE XC 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE CREDIT ARRANGEMENTS 
WHICH MANUFACTURERS MAKE AVAILABLE TO OUR 

STORE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 
OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents ED VD FD FWS vws ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 31 36 85 275 209 53 3 8 7 . 4 5 

Non-owner 2 2 11 37 33 10 4 2 9 . 1 5 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES" —extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE XCI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE THAT 

IS OUT-OF-FASHION." CLASSIFIED BY NUMBER 
OF OUTLETS UNDER COMMON OWNERSHIP 

Outlets Under 

Responses* 
"N/T o 23 n 

Outlets Under 
N** 

IYLt3a.il 

Common Ownership A NA F S A.N N** Rank 

One store • • 3 25 149 263 176 407.39 

Two to five stores • • • • 7 42 64 25 361.59 

More than five stores • • • • 3 11 1.1 6 333.08 

*X2 = 7.918, p = 

I
—
1
 

o
 • 
o
 .9. 

**"A"--always, ''NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 



304 

TABLE XCII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE THAT 

IS OUT—OF-FASHION." CLASSIFIED 
BY GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women • • 2 19 133 233 172 416.78 

Men • 
17 70 106 35 340.11 

*Z = -4.5637, 2-tailed p = 0.0000 

** "A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XCIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE THAT 

IS OUT-OF-FASHION." CLASSIFIED BY 
OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondents A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner • • 3 32 172 293 191 400.14 

Non-owner • • 4 31 46 16 354.32 

*Z = -1.9735, 2-tailed p = 0.0484 

always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 



TABLE XCIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
OVER-EXAGGERATE TO OUR BUYERS THE POTENTIAL SALES 

OF THEIR INDIVIDUAL CLOTHING/APPAREL LINES." 
CLASSIFIED BY STORE CLASSIFICATION 

306 

— ; — , • — — 

Store Classification 

Response* 

Mean 
Rank 

— ; — , • — — 

Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies 1 ready-to-wear 50 87 139 110 31 6 3 7 3 . 5 7 

Ladies'/children1s 12 8 16 13 2 3 2 6 . 7 3 

Department store 6 15 31 30 4 1 4 0 4 . 1 8 

Dry goods store 11 13 9 4 1 4 0 5 . 6 1 

Teens/juniors shop 2 12 14 9 6 1 3 9 7 . 1 9 

Jeans/pants shop 5 5 6 3 1 • • 2 8 3 . 1 7 

Western wear store 2 9 2 • • 5 7 6 . 5 4 

Sportswear/athletic 4 7 14 13 4 1 4 1 0 . 9 1 

Lingerie shop • • 4 6 0 5 3 6 . 5 0 

Maternity shop • • * • 2 7 3 5 8 6 . 9 2 

Uniform shop • • • • 4 2 4 3 5 . 6 7 

Bridal shop 6 3 4 6 2 3 4 1 . 6 4 

*xz = 3 9 . 2 5 7 , p = 0 . 0 0 0 . 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"~ 

"F"--frequently, 
-never. 
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TABLE XCV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
OVER-EXAGGERATE TO OUR BUYERS THE POTENTIAL SALES 

OF THEIR INDIVIDUAL CLOTHING/APPAREL LINES." 
CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO PRICE LINE 

OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Response* 
Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 4 5 11 9 5 464.79 

Moderately priced 70 124 201 185 43 9 394.46 

Higher priced 11 23 43 27 10 386.01 

*X^ = 4.850, p = 0.088. 

always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"--never. 
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TABLE XCVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
OVER-EXAGGERATE TO OUR BUYERS THE POTENTIAL SALES 

OF THEIR INDIVIDUAL CLOTHING/APPAREL LINES." 
CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO ATTENDANCE 

AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once 4 2 10 11 6 1 494.80 

Twice 7 14 23 23 6 2 415.29 

Three times 8 21 44 25 12 1 405.34 

Four times 16 32 50 44 12 • • 390.42 

Five times 49 81 125 109 22 5 378.97 

*X^ = 15.653, p = 0.004. 

-always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XCVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
OVER-EXAGGERATE TO OUR BUYERS THE POTENTIAL SALES 

OF THEIR INDIVIDUAL CLOTHING/APPAREL LINES." 
CLASSIFIED BY GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents A NA F S AN N * * 

Mean 
Rank 

Women 58 85 195 158 52 11 413.24 

Men 27 67 62 66 9 352.57 

*Z = -3.5173, 2-tailed p = 0.0004 

**"A"-'-always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
^"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE XCVIXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
OVER-EXAGGERATE TO OUR BUYERS THE POTENTIAL SALES 

OF THEIR INDIVIDUAL CLOTHING/APPAREL LINES. 
CLASSIFIED BY STORE OWNERSHIP 

STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Ownership Status 

of Respondents A NA F s AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Owner 

Non-owner 

78 

7 

134 

18 

233 

24 

A M 

190 

34 

N 

48 

13 

10 

1 

388.61 

444.69 

**"A"——always, "NA"—nearly always, "F" frequently, 
»S"--sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"--never. 
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TABLE XCIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE BY 

STATING THAT THEY WILL BE 'EXCLUSIVE 
MERCHANDISE' FOR OUR CITY OR AREA." 

CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 
CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Store Classification A NA F S AN N** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 12 34 80 150 87 57 373.99 

Ladies'/children's 2 4 12 13 14 6 370.33 

Department store 2 6 21 32 21 5 348.50 

Dry goods store 5 4 17 7 5 379.00 

Teens/juniors shop 2 2 11 12 13 4 370.15 

Jeans/pants shop • • 2 5 2 8 3 413.37 

Western wear store 2 7 3 1 399.54 

Sportswear/athletic 4 3 15 14 7 440.06 

Lingerie shop 1 1 5 5 577.38 

Maternity shop 2 1 2 6 552.82 

Uniform shop • • 1 • • • • 3 2 531.67 

Bridal shop • • 3 3 7 4 4 390.74 

*X^ = 26.531, p = 0.005 

**»A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE C 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE BY 

STATING THAT THEY WILL BE 'EXCLUSIVE 
MERCHANDISE' FOR OUR CITY OR AREA." 

CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 
SALES OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Store Sales Volume 
of Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under $5,000 1 1 5 3 3 430.83 

$5,000 to $9,999 1 2 3 8 2 4 378.13 

$10,000 to $14,999 • • 1 6 7 7 6 444.59 

$15,000 to $24,999 • • 3 6 13 5 9 424.85 

$25,000 to $49,999 2 5 12 20 14 11 400.10 

$50,000 to $99,999 7 17 31 53 29 18 354.85 

$100,000 to $149,999 3 12 24 44 26 10 359.41 

$150,000 to $349,999 2 8 27 43 37 15 399.90 

$350,000 to $499,999 1 1 4 11 5 2 376.81 

$500,000 to $999,999 • • • • 5 11 11 3 446.45 

$1,000,000 and over • • * • 7 18 11 3 416.06 

*X^ = 16.386, p = 0.089. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE CI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE BY 

STATING THAT THEY WILL BE 'EXCLUSIVE 
MERCHANDISE1 FOR OUR CITY OR AREA." 

CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO PRICE 
LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Response* 
Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced » • 2 5 5 9 9 476.22 

Moderately priced 18 49 120 214 139 91 390.69 

Higher priced • • 9 19 48 32 6 384.75 

*X^ = 6.320, p = 0.042. 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE CII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE BY 

STATING THAT THEY WILL BE 'EXCLUSIVE 
MERCHANDISE' FOR OUR CITY OR AREA." 

CLASSIFIED BY CITY POPULATION 
OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 8 8 27 46 21 21 379.20 

5,000 to 9,999 3 12 25 37 11 7 309.37 

10,000 to 24,999 4 15 30 44 22 11 335.15 

25,000 to 49,999 2 6 12 18 10 7 357.30 

50,000 to 99,999 1 8 22 41 25 11 382.52 

100,000 to 299,999 4 16 29 25 9 414.33 

300,000 and over 5 9 43 60 40 520.41 

*XZ = 77.862, p = 0.000 

**"A"—always, "NA"—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
"S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE CIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "APPAREL MANUFACTURERS 
ATTEMPT TO SELL MERCHANDISE TO OUR STORE BY 

STATING THAT THEY WILL BE 'EXCLUSIVE 
MERCHANDISE' FOR OUR CITY OR AREA." 

CLASSIFIED BY ATTENDANCE 
AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows A NA F S AN N** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • * 1 8 11 6 8 477.36 

Twice • • 7 8 21 21 15 451.08 

Three times 4 10 17 37 23 20 402.32 

Four times 6 6 32 60 31 15 374.04 

Five times 8 37 80 131 93 43 376.41 

0.001, 

**"A"—always, "NA"<—nearly always, "F"—frequently, 
'S"—sometimes, "AN"—almost never, "N"—never. 
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TABLE CIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE FRIENDLINESS, COURTESY, 
AND HELPFULNESS OF APPAREL MANUFACTURERS' 

SALESPEOPLE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Response* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 2 1 3 9 17 1 464.18 

Moderately priced 5 18 49 321 212 28 394.47 

Higher priced • • 5 10 56 40 3 386.81 

*X^ = 5.162, p = 0.076 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE FRIENDLINESS, COURTESY, 
AND HELPFULNESS OF APPAREL MANUFACTURERS' 

SALESPEOPLE." CLASSIFIED BY STORE 
OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 

Non-owner 

7 
• • 

23 

1 

58 

4 

341 

47 

230 

43 

34 

2 

390.40 

431.97 

*Z = -1.8340, 2-tailec . p = 0.0667. 

**"ED"-—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE GENUINELY INTERESTED IN OUR 

STORE'S SUCCESS." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 8 6 19 57 33 4 424.68 

5,000 to 9,999 3 5 17 49 16 1 397.64 

10,000 to 24,999 4 12 12 71 24 1 410.81 

25,000 to 49,999 1 2 10 37 3 373.31 

50,000 to 99,999 7 8 18 60 12 4 374.82 

100,000 to 299,999 3 12 12 47 7 2 354.84 

300,000 and over 8 15 31 79 22 • • 358.28 

**"ED"--extremely dissatisfied, "VD"-—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"'—very well satisfied, "ES"--extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE GENUINELY INTERESTED IN OUR 

STORE'S SUCCESS." CLASSIFIED BY STORE 
OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Owner 33 5 8 114 352 106 13 380.67 

Non-owner 1 6 9 62 17 423.92 

* *"ED"——extremely dissatisfied, "VD"'—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"--extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CVIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE RECEPTIVE TO THE HONEST OPINIONS 

AND SUGGESTIONS OF OUR BUYERS." CLASSIFIED 
BY PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Apparel ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 2 1 4 19 7 • • 450.10 

Moderately priced 16 49 148 308 87 7 381.95 

Higher priced 5 10 18 64 17 
" 

392.74 

*X^ = 4.668, p = 0.097. 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"--extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CIX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE RECEPTIVE TO THE HONEST OPINIONS 

AND SUGGESTIONS OF OUR BUYERS." CLASSIFIED 
BY ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • 2 6 15 11 482.00 

Twice 2 5 13 42 9 2 404.04 

Three times 4 5 24 61 17 • • 397.73 

Four times 5 14 30 76 21 • • 378.82 

Five times 12 33 96 189 49 3 369.35 

*X^ = 16.989, p = 0.002. 

**"ED"'-'-extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CX 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE RECEPTIVE TO THE HONEST OPINIONS 

AND SUGGESTIONS OF OUR BUYERS." CLASSIFIED 
ACCORDING TO GENDER OF RESPONDENTS 

Responses* 
Mean 
Rank Gender of Respondents ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Women 15 38 113 280 93 7 400.65 

Men 8 22 58 114 22 348.56 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"--Fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied 
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TABLE CXI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE EXTENT TO WHICH APPAREL 
MANUFACTURERS ARE KNOWLEDGEABLE ABOUT THE CLOTHING 

TASTES OF TEXAS FEMALE CONSUMERS." CLASSIFIED 
ACCORDING TO PRICE LINE OF WOMEN'S APPAREL 

Price Line of 
Women's Appare1 

Response* 
Mean 
Rank 

Price Line of 
Women's Appare1 ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Budget priced 1 3 22 7 458.10 

Moderately priced 16 30 102 353 119 10 395.04 

Higher priced 5 5 16 73 14 1 372.79 

*X2 = 5.757, p = 0.056. 

**"ED"--extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatisfied, 
"FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satisfied, 
"vws"—very well satisfied, "ES"--extremely satisfied. 
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TABLE CXII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT" "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
STORE CLASSIFICATION 

Store Classification 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank Store Classification ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 
Mean 
Rank 

Ladies' ready-to-wear 28 59 96 160 55 7 367. ,75 

Ladies 1/children's 6 6 11 23 3 1 343. 31 

Department store 4 8 8 55 12 • • 430. ,10 

Dry goods store 1 1 8 22 5 1 440. .07 

Teens/juniors shop 2 6 10 19 4 1 371. .42 

Jeans/pants shop 4 2 9 4 1 250, .60 

Western wear store 1 2 6 4 477. .19 

Sportswear/athletic 3 8 9 19 4 • • 345 .50 

Lingerie shop 1 1 3 5 2 • • 383 .58 

Maternity shop 2 2 5 2 • • 404 .18 

Uniform shop 1 3 • • 2 491 .50 

Bridal shop 3 4 4 10 • • 295 .76 

*X^ = 28.674, p = 0.003 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"--fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"--fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"-—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE CXIII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
CITY POPULATION OF STORE LOCATION 

City Population of 
Store Location 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

City Population of 
Store Location ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Under 5,000 5 14 20 70 18 1 421.37 

5,000 to 9,999 6 11 16 4 2 18 1 420.72 

10,000 to 24,999 12 10 28 55 18 2 397.54 

25,000 to 49,999 1 7 12 28 5 397.56 

50,000 to 99,999 8 12 32 42 7 4 362.02 

100,000 to 299,999 4 15 20 32 7 2 360.71 

300,000 and over 17 26 34 63 12 2 341.94 

* *"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD11 —fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied 
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TABLE CXIV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ETHNICITY OF STORE'S CUSTOMERS 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Ethnic Composition 
of Store's Customers ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Caucasian 48 82 143 283 75 8 335.57 

Ethnic minority 3 9 18 7 • • 389.16 

Z = -1.7144, 2-tailed p = 0.0864. 

* *"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"-—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE CXV 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
ATTENDANCE AT APPAREL SHOWS 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows 

Responses* 

Mean 
Rank 

Attendance at 
Apparel Shows ED VD FD FWS VWS ES** 

Mean 
Rank 

Once • • 2 8 16 7 457.42 

Twice 7 6 15 36 7 2 394.09 

Three times 8 20 20 50 11 364.50 

Four times 13 21 28 65 17 2 377.56 

Five times 27 49 92 159 46 7 381.19 

*X^ = 8.785, p = 0.067. 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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TABLE CXVI 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO 
GENDER OF RESPONDENT 

Gender of Respondents 

Women 

Men 

Responses* 

ED 

3 3 

2 3 

VD 

6 7 

3 2 

FD 

1 2 3 

4 6 

FWS 

2 3 3 

1 0 5 

tailed p = 0 . 0 5 1 3 . 

VWS 

7 3 

1 9 

ES** 

10 

2 

Mean 
Rank 

3 9 3 . 0 9 

3 6 0 . 7 4 

* Z = - 1 . 9 4 8 6 , 2 - 1 

* *"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"--very dissatis-
fied, "FD"'—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"--very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied 
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TABLE CXVII 

RESPONSES TO THE STATEMENT: "THE SUPPORT THAT OUR STORE 
RECEIVES FROM APPAREL MANUFACTURERS IN SELLING OUR 

MERCHANDISE." CLASSIFIED ACCORDING TO STORE 
OWNERSHIP STATUS OF RESPONDENTS 

Ownership Status 
of Respondent 

Owner 

Non-owner 

Responses' 

ED 

53 

3 

VD 

94 

5 

FD 

145 

24 

FWS 

295 

43 

VWS 

72 

20 

ES * * 

10 

2 

Mean 
Rank 

374.40 

446.26 

*Z = -3.1524, —tailed p = 0.0016 

**"ED"—extremely dissatisfied, "VD"—very dissatis-
fied, "FD"—fairly dissatisfied, "FWS"—fairly well satis-
fied, "VWS"—very well satisfied, "ES"—extremely satisfied, 
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